

SAN JACINTO RIVER AUTHORITY PURCHASING DEPARTMENT

1577 Dam Site Road Conroe, TX 77304 Attn: Elton D. Brock, MBA, CTPM, CTCM, CPSM 935-588-7101 ebrock@sjra.net

SJRA WOODLANDS DIVISION 12-Inch Water Line Replacement Across Panther Branch at Grogan's Point Rd.

Date Issued: December 14, 2018

Due Date & Time: January 15, 2019 at 10:00 AM CST

SJRA PROJECT NO. WDPR0090.1009.2N001 COMPETITIVE SEALED PROPOSAL NO. 19-0017 CONTRACT NO. 19-0017

SAN JACINTO RIVER AUTHORITY TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT



Chapter 176 of the Texas Local Government Code mandates the public disclosure of certain information concerning persons doing business or seeking to do business with the San Jacinto River Authority, including affiliations and business and financial relationships such persons may have with San Jacinto River Authority officers. An explanation of the requirements of Chapter 176, applicable forms and a complete text of the new law are available at: http://www.sjra.net. If you are unable to obtain such information online, please contact the San Jacinto River Authority Purchasing Department, 1577 Dam Site Road, Conroe, Texas 77304 or call (936) 588-3111.

BY DOING BUSINESS OR SEEKING TO DO BUSINESS WITH THE SAN JACINTO RIVER AUTHORITY, YOU ACKNOWLEDGE THAT YOU HAVE BEEN NOTIFIED OF THE REQUIREMENTS OF CHAPTER 176 OF THE TEXAS LOCAL GOVERNMENT CODE AND THAT YOU ARE SOLELY RESPONSIBLE FOR COMPLYING WITH THEM. THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Doc.

No. Document Title

Doc. Date

SECTION 00 01 10

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTORY INFORMATION

00 01 10	Table of Contents	
00 11 13	Invitation to Submit Proposals	

REQUIREMENTS FOR OFFERORS

00 21	13.02 Instructions to Offero	s (CSP)	 08-24-2018
00 21	13.03 Statement of Qualific	ations	 12-15-2014

INFORMATION AVAILABLE TO OFFERORS

00 31 19	Existing Condition Information	
00 31 32	Geotechnical Information	
00 31 32.10	0 Trench Safety Geotechnical Infor	mation12-15-2014

PROPOSAL FORMS AND SUPPLEMENTS

00 41 00.02	2 Proposal Form	01-04-2018
00 43 13	Offeror's Bond (For filing; Example Form)	12-15-2014
00 45 10	Conflict of Interest Questionnaire	12-15-2014
00 45 20	Form of Business	12-15-2014
00 45 43	Resolution of Contractor	12-15-2014

CONTRACT FORMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT

<u>AGREEMENT</u>

00 52 00 Standard Form of Agreement between Owner and Contractor...08-27-2018

BONDS AND CERTIFICATES

00 60 20	Monthly Subcontractor Payment Reporting Form	10-23-2017
00 61 13.13	Performance Bond	10-23-2017
00 61 13.16	Statutory Payment Bond	10-23-2017
00 61 19	One-Year Maintenance Bond	10-23-2017
00 61 20	One-Year Surface Correction Bond	12-15-2014
00 62 04	History of OSHA Actions and List of On-the-job Injuries	. 12-15-2014
00 62 07	Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, and Other	
	Responsibility Matters	. 12-15-2014
00 62 10	Name and Qualifications of Proposed Superintendent	. 12-15-2014
00 62 16	Affidavit of Insurance (with attached Certificates of Insurance)	. 10-23-2017
00 65 16	Certificate of Substantial Completion	. 12-15-2014

SJRA FIOJECI NO. WDFR0090.1009.20001 TABLE OF CONTENTS				
Doc.		/		
	ocument Title	Doc. Date		
	B Certificate of Partial Substantial Completion			
00 65 19	Contractor's Certification of Final Completion			
	3 Affidavit of Bills Paid			
00 65 19.23	3 Certificate of Final Completion			
00 65 21	Conditional Waiver and Release upon Progress Paymer	nt 12-15-2017		
00 65 27	Conditional Waiver and Release upon Final payment	12-15-2017		
GENERAL	CONDITIONS			
	General Conditions of the Contract	10 23 2017		
007200				
	ENTARY CONDITIONS	00 00 0040		
00 73 43	Wage Scale for Construction			
	TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS			
	- GENERAL REQUIREMENTS			
01 11 13	Work Covered By Contract Documents			
01 14 19	Use of Premises	09-29-2016		
01 22 00	Unit Prices	12-15-2014		
01 25 13	Product Substitutions			
01 26 63	Change Orders			
01 29 73	Schedule of Values			
01 32 16	Construction Progress Schedule			
	Project Photographs			
01 33 00	Submittals			
01 35 05	Environmental Protection and Special Controls			
	2 Contractor Quality Control	12-15-2014		
01 45 29	Testing and Laboratory Services	00 10 2018		
	Procedure for Water Valve Assistance			
01 51 30.01				
01 55 20	Traffic Control			
	Temporary Tree and Plant Protection			
	2 Stabilized Construction Access			
01 57 23	Temporary Storm Water Pollution and Erosion Control			
	2 Control of Ground Water and Surface Water			
01 65 50	Product Delivery, Storage, and Handling			
01 71 13	Mobilization			
	Construction Surveying			
01 73 20	Openings and Penetrations in Construction	12-15-2014		
01 73 29	Demolition, Cutting and Patching			
01 73 33	Testing Structures for Watertightness			
01 74 13	Cleaning			
01 74 19	Construction Waste Management and Disposal	09-19-2018		
01 74 23	Restoration of Site			
01 77 19	Closeout Requirements			
0.1110				

Doc.		
<u>No. D</u>	<u>ocument Title</u>	Doc. Date
01 78 23.13	Operations and Maintenance Data	12-15-2014
01 78 39	Project Record Documents	09-19-2018
	<u>- EARTHWORK</u>	
31 10 00	Site Clearing	
31 21 33	Trenching, Backfilling, and Compacting For Utilities	
	Extra Unit Price Work for Excavation and Backfill	
	Cement Stabilized Sand	
31 41 00	Trench Safety System	
Division 32	EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS	
<u>32 90 00</u>	Seeding, Sodding and Landscaping	10 09 2014
32 90 00	Hydro-Mulching	
52 92 15		
Division 33 ·	UTILITIES	
	Waterline Horizontal Directional Drilling	
33 11 10		
33 11 12	PVC Pipe	
33 11 12.01	Fusible PVC Pipe	
33 11 13	Water Main Construction	
	Wet Connections	
33 11 13.04	Hydrostatic Testing of Pipelines	
33 11 15	HDPE Solid and Profile Pipe	
33 12 16	Gate Valves	
33 13 00	Disinfection of Water Lines	11-01-2013
APPENDIC		
Project Loca	ation Map	

Project Location Map	
Water Line Replacement Notes (Sheet 1 of 6)	07-17-2017
Water Line Replacement Drawings (Sheet 2-6 of 6)	06-14-2018
Photographs of Project Location and Vicinity	
Geotechnical Investigation Report (AEC G152-18)	
č i (

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00 11 13

INVITATION TO SUBMIT PROPOSALS

GENERAL NOTICE

The San Jacinto River Authority is requesting Competitive Sealed Proposals (CSP) for the Construction of the following project in Montgomery County, Texas:

CSP No. 19-0017 – 12-Inch Water Line Replacement Across Panther Branch at Grogan's Point Road

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

Installation of 12-inch water main (line) by means of trenchless installation to replace a damaged water line of the same diameter crossing Panther Branch (creek) between the two dead-ends of Grogan's Point Road.

Competitive Sealed Proposals must be delivered to the San Jacinto River Authority, G&A Building, 3rd Floor Receptionist, 1577 Dam Site Road, Conroe, TX 77304 no later than 11:00 AM (CST) on JANUARY 15, 2019. Proposals will be publicly opened and read aloud at this time. Address proposals to:

Elton D. Brock, MBA, CTPM, CTCM, CPSM, C.P.M. Purchasing Manager San Jacinto River Authority Purchasing Department 1577 Dam Site Road Conroe, TX 77304 Ph# 936-588-7101

A mandatory Pre-Submittal Conference will be held at the Woodlands Division, 2436 Sawdust Road, The Woodlands, Texas 77380, at 10:00 AM CST on DECEMBER 27, 2018. Proposals will not be accepted from Offering Firms which fail to attend the Pre-Submittal Conference.

A complete set of (CSP) Documents may be accessed via the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System (http://brazosbid.cstx.gov) or via a link from the SJRA Website, Purchasing Tab, Bid Opportunities. A one-time registration is required in order to view or download CSP Documents and receive automatic notification of Addenda.

Attendance at the Pre-Submittal Conference may be the only opportunity for Offerors to see the existing conditions of the site prior to Proposal due date.

The SJRA reserves the right to reject any or all Proposals and to waive informalities and irregularities.

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

SECTION 00 21 13.02CN

INSTRUCTIONS TO OFFERORS

(COMPETITIVE SEALED PROPOSALS)

1. Overview of Competitive Sealed Proposal Process.

The objective of the Competitive Sealed Proposal (CSP) process is to competitively procure goods and services with the firm whose Proposal provides the best value for the Owner (SJRA). Proposals will be received, publically opened, and the names and monetary Proposals of Offerors read aloud. Subsequently, the Proposals will be ranked according to the criteria described in this CSP Document and as prescribed by Texas Government Code 2269 and SJRA Purchasing Policy. Both cost as defined in Section 8.1.1) and non-cost factors will be evaluated and scored. One or more Offerors may be invited back for discussions or to present their Proposal to the SJRA before the final rankings are made.

The SJRA may enter into contract negotiations with the highest ranked firm for the completion of the Work. If the negotiations with the highest ranked firm are unsuccessful, the SJRA will formally close negotiations with this firm and initiate contract negotiations with the next highest ranked firm. Upon Standard Form of Agreement between both parties, a Contractor-executed Contract may be recommended for approval by the SJRA Board of Directors or the SJRA General Manager, as applicable. Upon approval, the Contract will be executed by the General Manager of the SJRA.

2. Defined Terms.

- 2.1. Definitions for the following terms used in these Instructions do not replace definitions for similar terms that may be contained within other sections of the Contract Documents.
- 2.2. Certain additional terms used in these Instructions to Offerors have the meanings indicated below and are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.
 - 2.2.1. <u>Addendum</u> or <u>Addenda</u>- Additions, deletions, and/or changes to any part of the CSP issued in writing by the Owner prior to Proposal due date and time.
 - 2.2.2. <u>Apparent Best Value Offeror</u>- the Offering Firm whose Proposal for completion of the Work provides the best value for the Owner as defined by the ranking detailed in Article 11 of Instructions to Offerors.
 - 2.2.3. <u>Board of Directors</u> The governing body of the SJRA comprised of seven (7) directors appointed to six (6) year terms by the Governor of the state of Texas.
 - 2.2.4. <u>Contract Negotiations</u>- Discussions which take place between the Owner and the Apparent Best Value Offeror in an effort to reach Standard Form of

Agreement on contract scope of work, price, time and other contractual requirements.

- 2.2.5. <u>Contractor</u> The successful Offeror to this CSP who enters into a contractual relationship with the Owner for completion of the Work, following any contract approval by the SJRA Board of Directors or the SJRA General Manager, as applicable.
- 2.2.6. <u>CSP Document</u>- Abbreviation of the Competitive Sealed Proposals Document, the document used to request Competitive Sealed Proposals for the procurement of goods and services as authorized under Government Code Chapter 2269, Subchapter D.
- 2.2.7. <u>Engineer's Opinion of Probable Construction Cost</u> Engineer's opinion of project construction cost to owner developed by the Principal Architect/Engineer. Actual contract amount may vary significantly.
- 2.2.8. <u>Issuing Office</u> The location from which the CSP Documents are issued. For this project the issuing office is San Jacinto River Authority, 1577 Dam Site Road Conroe, Texas 77304.
- 2.2.9. <u>Offeror, Offering Firm</u>- Firm which responds to a CSP by submitting a Proposal directly to Owner. Offeror and Offering Firm shall have the same meaning in the Instructions to Offerors.
- 2.2.10. Owner The San Jacinto River Authority (SJRA).
- 2.2.11. Proposal- Offeror's submittal which conforms to the requirements set forth in this CSP.
- 2.2.12. <u>Proposal Form</u>- As detailed in the requirements of this CSP, contains unit pricing for all parts of the Work and their aggregate as detailed and affirmed on the Proposal Form and may include additional forms supplied by Offeror and/or the Owner that relate to the Offeror's proposed cost for completing the Work.
- 2.2.13. <u>SJRA-</u> San Jacinto River Authority, a government agency whose mission is to develop, conserve, and protect the water resources of the San Jacinto River basin.
- 2.2.14. <u>Statement of Qualifications</u>, <u>(SOQ)</u> Offeror submitted documents which describe the Offering Firm's qualifications for performing the Work and contain no pricing or cost data. Requirements for the Statement of Qualifications (SOQ) are set forth in Article 8 and Article 10 of the Instructions to Offerors (this CSP).
- 2.2.15. <u>Subcontractor</u> Any contractor hired by the Contractor to furnish services, or goods and services, specified in this CSP.
- 2.2.16. <u>Successful Offeror</u> The Firm who has completed negotiations with the Owner and, following any approval by the SJRA Board of Directors or the SJRA General Manager, as applicable, is selected to enter into a Contract with the Owner to complete the Work.
- 2.2.17. <u>Supplier</u>- Any supplier of materials and/or equipment to Contractor for the Project.

3. Schedule.

CSP Documents Posted on Website:	December 14, 2018
Legal Advertisements:	December 14, 2018
	December 21, 2018
Pre-Proposal Conference (Mandatory):	December 27, 2018, 10:00 am (CST)
Deadline for Questions and Inquiries:	January 4, 2019, 11:00 am (CST)
Proposal Submission Deadline:	January 15, 2019, 10:00 am (CST)
Anticipated Construction Start:	March 2019

4. Competitive Sealed Proposal Documents/Copies.

- 4.1. This Request for Competitive Sealed Proposals (CSP) consists of the following documents:
 - 4.1.1. Invitation to Submit Proposals (00 11 13);
 - 4.1.2. Instructions to Offerors (00 21 13.02);
 - 4.1.3. Proposal Form (00 41 00.02), Contractor shall also complete and submit the provided Exhibit 4 Pricing Sheet in MS Excel format (a Microsoft Excel spreadsheet of the Proposal Form);
 - 4.1.4. Statement of Qualifications (00 21 13.03);
 - 4.1.5. All Contract Documents referenced in this CSP;
 - 4.1.6. Addenda to this CSP issued by the SJRA Purchasing Department;
 - 4.1.7. Any attached forms; and
 - 4.1.8. Proposal Security (Offeror's Bond)
- 4.2. A complete set of CSP Documents may be accessed at the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System (<u>http://brazosbid.cstx.gov</u>) or via a link from the SJRA Website (<u>www.SJRA.net</u>) Purchasing Tab (Bid opportunities). Interested parties that are not already registered on the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System website site must register as a "New Vendor" in order to download the CSP Document(s) and receive automatic notification of Addenda.
- 4.3. Complete sets of CSP Documents must be used in preparing Proposals; neither Owner nor Principal Architect/Engineer assumes any responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete sets of CSP Documents.
- 4.4. Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer, in making copies of CSP Documents available on the above terms, do so only for the purpose of obtaining Proposals for the Work and do not confer a license or grant for any other use.

5. Competitive Sealed Proposal Process\Contract Documents.

5.1. All questions about the Competitive Sealed Proposal Process or the meaning or intent of the Contract Documents are to be directed to the SJRA Purchasing Department.

Contact: Elton D. Brock, MBA, CTPM, CTCM, CPSM, C.P.M. Purchasing Manager, San Jacinto River Authority ebrock@sjra.net 936-588-7101

- 5.2. Any questions submitted via the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System website on the appropriate webpage for submitting questions shall be the equivalent of contacting the SJRA Purchasing Department directly (via phone or email).
- 5.3. Interpretations or clarifications considered necessary by Owner in response to such questions will be issued by Addenda and posted on the Brazos Valley Online Bidding website, <u>www.brazosbid.cstx.gov</u> and via link a link from the SJRA Website (<u>www.SJRA.net</u>) Purchasing Tab (Bid opportunities).

6. Pre-Submittal Conference.

- 6.1. A single mandatory Pre-Submittal Conference will be conducted at the offices of the San Jacinto River Authority, 2436 Sawdust Road, The Woodlands, Texas 77380, (281-367-9511) at 10:00 A.M, December 27, 2018. Representatives of Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer will be present to discuss the project. Proposals will not be accepted from offering firms who fail to attend the presubmittal conference.
- 6.2. All questions about the meaning or intent of the Competitive Sealed Proposal and Contract Documents are to be directed to the SJRA Purchasing Department. The SJRA Purchasing Department will address all questions as Owner considers necessary in response to inquiries arising at the conference through written Addenda and posted on the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System website: <u>http://brazosbid.cstx.gov</u> and via link a link from the SJRA Website (www.SJRA.net) Purchasing Tab (Bid opportunities). Oral statements may not be relied upon and will not be binding or legally effective.

7. Estimated Budget.

- 7.1. An Engineer's Opinion of Probable Construction Cost (project cost estimate) has been generated by the Principal Architect/Engineer. If an award is made, the actual contract amount may vary.
- 7.2. The Engineer's Opinion of Probable Construction Cost for this project is <u>\$300,000.00</u>

8. Basis for Ranking of Proposals.

- 8.1 The Owner will consider the qualifications (Statement of Qualifications) of the Offerors and their respective proposed Contract Price (Proposal Form) when evaluating Proposals to determine which Offeror, in the sole opinion of the Owner, will provide the best value to the Owner. All procurements shall conform to Chapter 2269 of the State of Texas Government Code. The Proposals will be evaluated using the following criteria and weighting:
 - 8.1.1. Proposed Project Cost: The Offeror's Proposed Cost of Performing the Work shall be indicated as the "Total Proposal Price" (indicated as "E" on in the Proposal Form (Specification Section 00 41 00.02). The Owner has established an internal budget for this Project. The total Proposal Price is defined per the Proposal Form to include the cost(s) of the proposed Total Base Items ("A"). The Total Proposal Price may and at the Owner's sole discretion, be inclusive of the individual or collective costs associated with the Offeror's Total Extra unit Price Items ("B"), and Total Cash Allowances ("C"). Total Alternate Items are not considered part of the total Proposal Price ("D"). For example: Total Proposal Price ("E") = A + B + C.

The Owner will evaluate the Total Proposal Price (including any requested costs for Extra Unit Price Items, and Cash Allowances, as identified) that the Owner can award with its available budget at the time Contract is negotiated. Attach the Proposal Form and all information/documents required to be submitted with the Proposal. Contractor shall also complete and submit the provided Microsoft Excel spreadsheet of the Proposal Form.

8.1.2. Experience/Past Performance of Offeror with Similar Projects: Provide general information about the Organization as required in Table 1 and Table 2 of Specification Section 00 21 13.03 Statement of Qualifications (SOQ). Provide any additional information as required by the Construction Experience section of Table 2. Describe the Organizational structure and the qualifications of the management team as it relates to this Project in Table 3. Provide a narrative format as described in Table 4, describe Offeror's experience as a general contractor and describe the Organization's operating philosophy and approach to constructing, completing, and commissioning projects. Describe the Organization's approach to managing Subcontractors and Suppliers (Table 11), quality management and construction contract administration. Limit the narrative portion responding to this criterion to no more than 10 pages in length. Provide a list of projects completed by the Organization in the last five (5) years using copies of Table 5.

Experience should include, as a minimum, the satisfactory completion of at least five horizontal direction drill installation of a minimum 12-inch diameter potable water line under a creek channel (minimum 500 LF bore) projects

for proposed key personnel. A higher point score for this criteria will be given to Offerors whose proposed key personnel have obtained the given minimum experience within the last five (5) years.

Offeror must demonstrate experience in the construction of projects of similar construction cost and/or techniques and describe how they intend to provide the needed experience and expertise. Submit descriptions of projects on which proposed key personnel have experience by submitting completed copies of the attached Table 12, with at least one project for each of the key individuals. If Offeror does not have specific experience with projects of this type and magnitude, the Offeror may describe its proposed approach and how its experience with other projects enhances its capability to successfully complete this Project. Offeror may submit photographs, project descriptive narratives, letters of recommendation, project awards, and references to demonstrate experience in constructing a project which meets the Owner's expectations for a quality Project constructed on time and within budget (Tables 13 and 14). This narrative is not to exceed one (1) page in length.

Provide information to demonstrate the ability of the Organization to complete projects within budget and on time. Offerors are to provide a tabulation of all projects completed by the Organization within the last five (5) years on Tables 13 and 14 to demonstrate performance in these areas. Comments may be added to the tabulations to indicate any reasons for amending the contract amounts or completion dates. Provide narrative information to indicate the number of projects and dollar volume currently under contract by the Organization and the projected completion date of each active project. Describe how the resources dedicated to these assignments will impact Offeror's ability to effectively execute the construction of this Project. Provide an estimate of the amount of the Project that will be done using in-house resources and the amount to be performed by Subcontractors and Suppliers. This narrative is not to exceed five (5) pages in length.

8.1.3. Experience and Qualifications of Proposed Key Personnel with Similar Projects: Provide information on the managerial structure and the key personnel that will be actively working on this Project in Tables 6 through 10 and Table 12. Key personnel include the Project Manager, Project Superintendent, Safety Manager, and Quality Control Manager. If more than one of these key roles are to be filled by one individual, provide this with the list of proposed individuals. The Offeror is to provide a list of individuals from which the individual for any given position may be selected if the Offeror is not able to commit to one individual for the Project at the time the Proposal is submitted. Qualifications of these individuals will be considered in evaluating the qualifications of the Offeror. The Proposal must offer to commit the services of the proposed key personnel for the life of the Project as a condition of qualification. Failure to offer to commit the proposed key Personnel may result in the disqualification of the Offeror and may void the award of the Contract.

Provide the resumes (not to exceed one page for each) of proposed key personnel with the SOQ describing their education and experience in Table 6. Include more detailed information on projects on which they have had significant involvement in the last five (5) years, or that demonstrate their experience with similar projects. This list is to include the name and a current telephone number of references for each of these project assignments. Offerors are to include a list of the current project assignments for each of the individuals proposed, the anticipated completion date for this assignment and the percentage of the time they will have available to devote to this Project. The Project Superintendent must be dedicated to this Project full time for the duration of the Project.

- 8.1.4. <u>Approach:</u> The Offeror shall include a brief write-up, not to exceed three (3) pages, that summarizes the Offeror's approach to overall project sequence of construction for entire project limits and corresponding time lines, proposed construction methods, and site restoration. Included detail description of means to access the site and the ability to not restrict channel flow to gain access.
- 8.1.5. <u>Financial Management (Stability)</u>: Provide the past two (2) years of available financial statements, preferably audited, with this Proposal. Provide financial statements showing the name and address of the firm preparing the financial statements and the date of preparation. Offerors may choose to report on the financial stability of their Organization to demonstrate that they have the ability to complete the Project in a manner that will not impose undue efforts on the part of the Owner to invoke rights under bonds to complete the Project or for Offeror to meet financial obligations. Describe the Offeror's systems and philosophy for financial management of the Project. Describe Offeror's systems and philosophy for contracting with Subcontractors and Suppliers and managing payments and retainage. Provide other information if desired to demonstrate solid financial management practices that will enhance completion of the Project. This narrative is not to exceed two (2) pages in length.

This is a Pass or Fail. Any Offeror receiving a score of "Fail", will be automatically disqualified.

- 8.1.6. <u>Other Factors</u>: The Owner will consider other factors in evaluating Proposals, including the following (narratives for this Section shall not exceed five (5) pages total in length):
 - 8.1.6.1. <u>Safety</u>: Demonstrated success in the implementation of a project site

safety program. This may be demonstrated by documentation of the Offeror's safety program, and statement regarding their commitment to safety. Indicators such as the EMR (Experience Modification Ratio) may be used to demonstrate the effectiveness of the safety program.

8.1.6.2. <u>Claims Experience and Litigation History</u>: List all claims or litigation involving construction project owners that have been filed within the last five (5) years, whether or not still outstanding. Provide a brief description of the nature of each suit and, if not already resolved, when it is anticipated that the suit will be resolved.

Rating Category	Description	Weighting Points
8.1.1	Proposed Project Cost (for example E= A+B+C)	50
8.1.2	Experience/Past Performance of Offeror with	10
0.1.2	Similar Projects	
8.1.3	Experience and Qualifications of Proposed Key	15
	Personnel with Similar Projects	
8.1.4	Project Approach	20
8.1.5	Financial Management (Stability)	Pass/Fail
8.1.6	Other Factors	5
	Total	100

8.2. Table of criteria and weighting for the ranking of Offeror's Proposals.

9. Proposal Form.

- 9.1. A Proposal Form (00 41 00.02) is included with the CSP Documents; additional copies may be obtained at <u>http://www.sjra.net</u> (Purchasing Tab) or directly at <u>http://brazosbid.cstx.gov</u>. Interested parties that are not already registered on the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System website must register as a "New Vendor" to download the CSP Document(s) and receive automatic notification of Addenda.
- 9.2. All blanks on the Proposal Form must be completed in ink, by hand, or electronically printed.
- 9.3. Contractor shall also complete and submit the provided Microsoft Excel spreadsheet of the Proposal Form. Template may be obtained at http://www.sjra.net (Purchasing Tab) or directly at http://brazosbid.cstx.gov.
- 9.4. The Proposal price shall include such amount as the Offeror deems proper for overhead and profit.

10. Offering Firm's Statement of Qualifications (SOQ).

- 10.1. SOQs shall not exceed fifteen (15) pages, including transmittal letters and narratives, and excluding completed SOQ tables and attachments, covers and plain section dividers. SOQs shall be printed on single side 8 ½" by 11" pages with not less than 1 inch margins, not less than 1.25 line spacing and not less than 11 point font.
- 10.2. The SOQ must be submitted with the Proposal and include, as a minimum, the information as described in Article 8, Basis for Ranking of Proposals. Failure to submit the required information in the SOQ may result in the Owner considering the Proposal non-responsive and result in rejection of the Proposal by Owner. Offerors may be required to provide supplemental information if requested by the Owner to clarify, enhance or supplement the information provided in the SOQ.
- 10.3. Offerors must provide requested SOQ information using the tables provided in specification section 00 21 13.03 Statement of Qualifications. A copy of these tables will be made available in Microsoft Word to assist with the preparation of the SOQ. Information in these tables must be provided completely and in detail. The information in these tables will be used to make direct comparisons with the information provided by other Offerors. Failure to include the information completely and clearly may result in lower scores in the evaluations. Information that cannot be totally incorporated in the table may be included in an appendix to the table. Appendices must be clearly referenced by appendix number in the table, and the appended material must include the appendix number on every sheet of the appendix. Each appendix must include only the information that responds to the question or item number to which the appended information applies. The required tables are listed below:
 - Table 1General Information
 - Table 2Organizational Experience
 - Table 3 Organizational Structure
 - Table 4
 Project Experience and Resources
 - Table 5Current Projects and Projects Completed within the last 5 Years
 - Table 6Proposed Key Personnel
 - Table 7 Proposed Project Managers
 - Table 8Proposed Project Superintendent
 - Table 9
 Proposed Project Safety Manager
 - Table 10 Proposed Quality Control Manager
 - Table 11Subcontractors and Suppliers

- Table 12Project information for Key Personnel
- Table 13Demonstration of Budget Performance
- Table 14Demonstration of On-time Performance
- 10.4. Offerors may provide supplemental information to the SOQs using AIA, AGC or other industry standard SOQ tables and / or Offerors may submit additional information such as organizational brochures or other marketing information to help demonstrate their ability to provide best value to the Owner. This information may not be submitted as a substitute to the information specifically requested in this Section, or in the SOQ tables. If this information is to be included as an appendix to the information requested in Article 10.3. (above), the appendix must specify the paragraph or section to which the appendix applies and the paragraph or section must accurately reference the appendix.

11. Ranking of Offeror's Proposals.

- 11.1. The Owner will consider the qualifications (Statement of Qualifications) of the Offerors and Offeror's proposed Subcontractors, Suppliers and consultants, in addition to the proposed cost(s) (Proposal Form) when evaluating Proposals to determine which Proposal offers the best value to the Owner. Owner will rank each of the Offeror's Proposals based on the criteria and criteria weighting described in Article 8, Basis for Ranking of Proposals.
- 11.2. Evaluation and ranking of the Proposals will be completed no later than the 45th Calendar day after the date of Proposal opening. Offerors are requested not to withdraw their Proposals within ninety (90) Calendar days from the date on which Proposals are opened. Proposal Security of the highest ranking firms will be held by the Owner until contract negotiations are finalized.
- 11.3. In evaluating Proposals, Owner will consider the selection criteria set forth in Article 8 of these Instructions to Offerors and whether or not the Proposals comply with the prescribed requirements, and such alternates, unit prices and other data, as may be requested by Owner.
- 11.4. Owner may consider the qualifications and experience of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other persons and organizations proposed for those portions of the Work as to which the identity of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other persons and organizations must be submitted as provided in the General Conditions. Owner may also consider the operating costs, maintenance requirements, performance data and guarantees of major items of materials and equipment proposed for incorporation in the Work when such data is required to be submitted prior to recommendation of award to Owner's Board of Directors or its General Manager, as applicable.

- 11.5. Owner may conduct such investigations as Owner deems necessary to assist in the evaluation of any Proposal and to establish the responsibility, qualifications and financial ability of Offerors, proposed Subcontractors, Suppliers and other persons and organizations to perform and furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents to Owner's satisfaction within the prescribed time.
- 11.6. The Owner, at its discretion, may also choose to conduct interviews with the top ranking Offerors to provide Offerors a better opportunity to demonstrate they can provide the best value to the Owner for this Project. Should the Owner choose to conduct interviews with the top ranking Offerors, they will be notified of:
 - 11.6.1. The time and place for the interview.
 - 11.6.2. Interview format and agenda.
 - 11.6.3. Questions to prepare for the interview.
 - 11.6.4. Individuals that are expected to participate in the interview.

Failure to participate in the interview may result in disqualification from consideration for the Project.

12. Award of Contract.

- 12.1. It is the intent of the San Jacinto River Authority to award this contract to the Offering Firm whose Proposal for completion of the Work provides the best value for the Owner after consideration of the relative importance of costs and other evaluation factors described in the Basis for Ranking Proposals set forth in Article 8 of these Instructions to Offerors.
- 12.2. The Owner reserves the right to adopt the most advantageous interpretation of the Proposals submitted in the case of ambiguity or lack of clearness in stating Proposal Prices, to reject any or all Proposals, and/or to waive informalities.
- 12.3. Owner reserves the right to reject any or all Proposals, including without limitation the rights to reject any or all nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional Proposals and to reject the Proposal of any Offeror if Owner determines that an award to that Offeror would not provide the best value for the Owner, whether because the Proposal is not responsive or the Offeror is unqualified or of doubtful financial ability or fails to meet any other pertinent standard or criteria established by Owner.
- 12.4. Owner also reserves the right to waive all informalities not involving price, time or changes in the Work and to negotiate contract terms with the Apparent Best Value Offeror. Discrepancies between the multiplication of units of Work and unit prices will be resolved in favor of the unit prices. Discrepancies between

the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum. Discrepancies between words and figures will be resolved in favor of the words.

- 12.5. The qualifications of a firm shall not deprive the Owner of the right to accept a Proposal, which in its judgment offers the best value to the Owner. In addition, the Owner reserves the right to reject any Proposal where circumstances and developments have, in the opinion of the Owner, changed the qualifications or responsibility of the firm.
- 12.6. Material misstatements in the information submitted for evaluation may be ground for rejection of Offeror's Proposal. Any such misstatement, if discovered after award of the contract to such firm, may be grounds for immediate termination of the contract. Additionally, the Offeror will be liable to the Owner for any costs or damages to the Owner resulting from such misstatements, including costs and attorneys' fees for collecting such costs and damages.
- 12.7. If the Contract is to be awarded, it will be awarded to the Apparent Best Value Offeror following successful Contract Negotiations and following any required approval by the SJRA Board of Directors or the SJRA General Manager, as applicable.
- 12.8. If Contract Negotiations with the Apparent Best Value Offeror are unsuccessful, The Owner will formally close Contract Negotiations with this Firm and attempt to open Contract Negotiations with the next highest-ranked firm according to the selection criteria set forth in Article 8 of these Instructions to Offerors.
- 12.9. If the Contract is to be awarded, Owner will notify Successful Offeror of intent to submit contract for approval by SJRA's Board of Directors within ninety (90) Calendar days after the day of the Proposal opening. Following approval by the SJRA Board of Directors or the SJRA General Manager, as applicable, the General Manager of the SJRA may execute the contract.
- 12.10. The Offeror may submit exceptions or alternatives not in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents, or for Work that is not in strict compliance with the Contract Documents. In such event, Offeror must describe the intent and substance of the changes in the Proposal in adequate detail so they are clearly identifiable and understandable. Alternates will not be considered in the ranking and evaluation of the Proposals. Upon selection of the Proposal that offers the best value to the Owner, the Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer may consider proposed alternates in negotiating a final Contract scope, time/schedule and price.

12.11. Addenda may be issued to clarify, correct, or change the Contract Documents, prior Addenda or the related supplemental data as deemed advisable by Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer.

13. Interpretation and Addenda.

13.1.All questions about the meaning or intent of the Competitive Sealed Proposal and Contract Documents are to be directed to the SJRA Purchasing Department in writing. Interpretations or clarifications considered necessary by Owner's Representative in response to such questions will be issued by written Addenda and posted on the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System website, <u>http://brazosbid.cstx.gov</u> and via a link from the SJRA website <u>www.SJRA.net</u> Purchasing Tab (Bid opportunities).

Contact: Elton D. Brock, MBA, CTPM, CTCM, CPSM, C.P.M. Purchasing Manager, San Jacinto River Authority ebrock@sjra.net 936-588-7101

Any questions submitted via the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System website on the appropriate webpage for submitting questions shall be the equivalent of contacting the SJRA Purchasing Department directly (via phone or email).

- 13.2. To properly qualify their Proposal, each Offeror shall, prior to submitting their Proposal, check the receipt of all Addenda and acknowledge such receipt on the Proposal Form and on the acknowledgement line of the Addendum Cover page. Proposals submitted without such acknowledgment of all issued Addenda and letters of clarification may cause Proposal to be considered non-responsive. Such Addenda and letters of clarification shall become a part of the executed contract and modify the contract documents accordingly.
- 13.3. Questions received after the deadline for Questions and Inquiries may not be answered.
- 13.4. Only questions answered by formal written Addenda issued by Owner will be binding. Oral and other interpretations or clarifications will be without legal effect.
- 13.5. Addenda may be issued to clarify, correct, or change the Contract Documents, Addenda or the related supplemental data as deemed advisable by Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer. Addenda may also be issued to modify the CSP Documents as deemed advisable by Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer.

- 13.6. Notification of addenda will be by default via the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System (<u>http://brazosbid.cstx.gov</u>), provided that the Offeror has registered on the Brazos Valley Website and downloaded from the site the CSP Documents.
- 13.7. The Owner will not be responsible or liable for any failure of the Brazos Valley Online Bidding System notification to reach Offeror. Offerors are encouraged to visit the webpage where the CSP Documents are issued until the legal limit for filing addenda (48 hours prior to Proposal due date and time) has passed to ensure receipt of all addenda.

14. Confidentiality of Proposal Information.

All materials submitted to the SJRA and upon receipt by the SJRA become public property and are subject to the Texas Public Information Act, Government Code Chapter 552. If an Offeror does not desire proprietary Information in the SOQ to be disclosed, each page must be identified and marked proprietary at the time of submittal. The SJRA will, to the extent provided by law, endeavor to protect such information from disclosure. The final decision as to what information must be disclosed, however, lies with the Texas Attorney General. Failure to identify proprietary information will result in all unmarked sections being deemed non-proprietary and available to the public upon request. Proposers shall not be permitted to mark entire Proposal as proprietary.

15. Examination of Contract Documents and Site.

- 15.1. It is the responsibility of each Offeror before submitting a Proposal:
 - 15.1.1. To examine thoroughly the Contract Documents and other related data identified in the CSP Documents (including "technical data" referred to below);
 - 15.1.2. To visit the site to become familiar with and satisfy Offeror as to the general, local and site conditions that may affect cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the Work;
 - 15.1.3. To consider federal, state and local Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the Work;
 - 15.1.4. To study and carefully correlate Offeror's knowledge and observations with the Contract Documents and such other related data; and
 - 15.1.5. To promptly notify The SJRA Purchasing Department of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities or discrepancies which Offeror has discovered in or between the Contract Documents and such other related documents.
- 15.2. Reference is made to the General Conditions Article 4 and Contract Specification Section 00 31 19 – Existing Condition Information for identification of:

- 15.2.1. Reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the site which have been utilized by Principal Architect/Engineer in preparation of the Contract Documents. While such reports are intended to be an accurate record of the conditions at the specific boring locations on the date taken, it is not a guarantee of specific Site conditions which may vary between boring locations and over time, and Offerors may not rely upon the general accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and upon other data, interpretations, opinions or information contained in such reports or otherwise relating to the subsurface conditions at the site, nor upon the completeness thereof for the purposes of preparing a Proposal for construction.
- 15.2.2. Copies of such reports will be made available by Owner to any Offeror on request. Such reports are not part of the Contract Documents. Offeror is responsible for any interpretation or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such data, interpretations, opinions or information. Offeror acknowledges that Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer disclaim any responsibility for the accuracy, correctness, completeness, suitability, and sufficiency of such reports and for Offeror's interpretation of such reports.
- 15.3. Information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the site are based upon information and data furnished to Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer by owners of such Underground Facilities or others, and Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer do not assume and expressly disclaim responsibility for the accuracy or completeness thereof or for Offeror's interpretation of such information and data. The Contractor is advised to coordinate closely with Owner, Principal Architect/Engineer and Utility Operator(s) prior to the commencement of any underground construction activities.
- 15.4. Provisions concerning responsibilities for the adequacy of data furnished to prospective Offerors with respect to subsurface conditions, other physical conditions and Underground Facilities, and possible changes in the Contract Documents due to differing or unanticipated conditions appear in Article 6 of the Standard Form of Agreement and Article 4.2 of the General Conditions.
- 15.5. Before submitting a Proposal, each Offeror will be responsible for obtaining such additional or supplementary examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies and data concerning conditions (surface, subsurface and underground facilities) at or contiguous to the site or otherwise, which may affect cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the Work, or which relate to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction to be employed by Offeror and safety precautions and programs incident thereto or which Offeror deems necessary to determine its Proposal for performing and

furnishing the Work in accordance with the time, price and other terms and conditions of the Contract Documents.

- 15.6. On request, the SJRA Purchasing Department may provide each Offeror access to the site to conduct such examinations, investigations, explorations, tests and studies, as each Offeror deems necessary for submission of a Proposal. Offeror must fill any resultant holes and clean up and restore the site to its former condition upon completion of such explorations, investigations, tests and studies.
- 15.7. The lands upon which the Work is to be performed, rights-of-way and easements for access thereto and other lands designated for use by Contractor in performing the Work are identified in the Contract Documents. All additional lands and access thereto required for temporary construction facilities, construction equipment or storage of materials and equipment to be incorporated in the Work are to be obtained and paid for by Contractor. Easements for permanent structures of permanent changes in existing facilities are to be obtained and paid for by Owner unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.
- 15.8. Reference is made to Specification Section 01 11 13 Work Covered By Contract Documents for the identification of the general nature of Work that is to be performed at the site by the Owner or others (such as utilities and other prime Contractors) that relates to the Work for which a Proposal is to be submitted. On request, Owner may provide to each Offeror for examination access to or copies of Contract Documents (other than portions thereof related to price) for such Work.
- 15.9. The submission of a Proposal will constitute an incontrovertible representation by Offeror that Offeror has complied with every requirement of this Article 15, that without exception the Proposal is premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Contract Documents and applying the specific means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction (if any) that may be shown or indicated or expressly required by the Contract Documents, that Offeror has given Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities and discrepancies that Offeror has discovered in the Contract Documents and the written resolutions thereof by Principal Architect/Engineer are acceptable to Offeror, and that the Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performing and furnishing the Work.
- 15.10. The provisions of 15.1 through 15.9, inclusive, do not apply to Asbestos, Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), Petroleum, Hazardous Waste or Radioactive Material covered by Article 4.4 Hazardous Conditions of the General Conditions.

16. Proposal Security.

- 16.1. Each Proposal must be accompanied by Proposal Security made payable to the Owner in the amount not less than five percent (5%) of the total Proposal Amount, including any Cash Allowances and Alternates, and shall be in the form of a cashier's check or Offeror's Bond.
- 16.2. Offeror's Bond must be on the form provided within the Contract Documents (CSP) and must bear the impressed seal of the Surety, and be signed by the Offeror and an authorized individual of the Surety. Bonds will only be accepted from Sureties authorized to issue bonds in accordance with state law.
- 16.3. The Proposal Security of Successful Offeror will be retained until such Offeror has executed the Standard Form of Agreement, furnished the required contract securities and met the other conditions contained in Specification Section 00 41 00.02 Proposal Form, whereupon the Proposal Security will be returned. If the Offeror fails to execute and deliver the Standard Form of Agreement and furnish the required contract security within ten (10) Calendar days after the SJRA Board of Directors has approved a contract award, Owner may annul its award and the Proposal Security of that Offeror will be forfeited. The Proposal Security of other Offerors whom Owner believes to have a reasonable chance of receiving the award may be retained by Owner until the earlier of the seventh day after the Effective Date of the Standard Form of Agreement or the ninety-first day after the Proposal opening, whereupon Proposal Security furnished by such Offerors will be returned. Proposal Security, if submitted in the form of cashier's check, submitted with Proposals which are not competitive will be returned within ten (10) Calendar days after the Proposal opening.

17. Contract Times.

The number of Calendar days within which, or the dates by which, the Work is to reach Substantial and Final Completion are set forth in Specification Section 00 52 00 – Standard Form of Standard Form of Agreement between Owner and Contractor.

18. Substitutes and "Or-Equal" Items.

The Contract, if awarded, will be on the basis of goods and services described in the Drawings or specified in the Specifications with consideration for possible substitute or "or equivalent" items. Whenever it is indicated in the Drawings or specified in the Specifications that a substitute or "or-equal"/"or equivalent" item of material or equipment may be furnished or used by Contractor if acceptable to Principal Architect/Engineer and Owner, application for such acceptance may be made prior to Contract award in accordance with Texas Government Code 2269.155. See section 6.02.5 in the General Conditions of the Contract for more information.

19. Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others.

19.1. If the Owner requests the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers or other persons or organizations (including those who are to furnish the principal items of material and equipment) to be submitted to Owner, Apparent Best Value Offeror, and any other Offerors so requested, shall within five (5) Calendar days from request submit to Owner a list of all such Subcontractors, Suppliers or other persons or organizations proposed for those portions of the Work for which such identification is requested. Such list shall be accompanied by an experience statement with pertinent information regarding similar projects and other evidence of qualification for each such Subcontractor, Supplier, person or organization if requested by Owner. If the Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer, after due investigation, has reasonable objection to any proposed Subcontractor, Supplier, other person or organization, Owner may, before giving notice of its intent to recommend award to Owner's Board of Directors, request that Apparent Best Value Offeror submit an acceptable substitute without an increase in price.

If Apparent Best Value Offeror declines to make any such substitution, Owner may formally close contract negotiations with Offeror and enter into contract negotiations with the next most highly-ranked Offeror that proposes to use acceptable Subcontractors, Suppliers and other persons and organizations. The declining to make requested substitutions will not constitute grounds for sacrificing the Proposal Security of any Offeror. Any Subcontractor, Supplier, other person or organization listed and to whom Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer does not make written objection prior to giving notice of its intent to recommend Award to Owner's Board of Directors will be deemed acceptable to Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer, subject to revocation of such acceptance after the Effective Date of the Standard Form of Agreement as provided in Article 6.04 of the General Conditions.

19.2. No Contractor shall be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, other person or organization against whom Contractor has reasonable objection.

20. Preparation of Proposals.

- 20.1. Prepare one (1) unbound original of the complete Proposal Package, including the completed Proposal Form 00 41 00.02. Clearly mark this package with the word "Original". Prepare one (1) bound copy with original signatures, and one (1) electronic PDF copy on a USB flash drive (memory data stick) format, including the completed Exhibit 4 Pricing Sheet in both hard copy format and MS Excel electronic format with a completed Proposal with original signatures, Statement of Qualifications 00 21 13.03, and a full set of Financials.
- 20.2. An Original Proposal is the Proposal containing the Original Signature of a person authorized to sign on behalf of the Offering Firm.

- 20.3. Hard Copy Proposals and the USB flash drive (memory data stick) shall be enclosed in an opaque sealed Envelope (or Package), marked with CSP No. 19-0017 – 12-Inch Water Line Replacement Across Panther Branch at Grogan's Point Road and name and address of Offering Firm.
- 20.4. Each Original Proposal submitted by an Offeror shall contain the following:
 - 20.4.1. Offerors Statement of Qualifications (SOQ; 00 21 13.03);
 - 20.4.2. Completed Proposal Form (00 41 00.02);
 - 20.4.3. Completed Certification of Proposal (00 41 00.02), Contractor shall also complete and submit the provided Microsoft Excel spreadsheet of the Proposal Form;
 - 20.4.4. Completed Felony Conviction Notice Form (00 41 00.02)
 - 20.4.5. Form of Business (00 45 20);
 - 20.4.6. Proposal Security (Offeror's Bond 00 43 13);
 - 20.4.7. Resolution of Contractor (00 45 43);
 - 20.4.8. Conflict of interest Forms (Form CIQ; 00 45 10) shall be submitted under a separate cover and not included in the sealed Proposal;
 - 20.4.9. One (1) flash drive (memory data stick) with a Completed Proposal with Original signatures, Statement of Qualifications (SOQ), full set of Financials in PDF format, including the completed Exhibit 4 Pricing Sheet in hard copy and MS Excel electronic format; and
 - 20.4.10. Any other Documentation required by the terms of this Competitive Sealed Proposal.
- 20.5. Conflict of Interest Questionnaire, Specification Section 00 45 10 of Contract shall be submitted under separate cover. If Offering Firm affirms that there are no Conflicts of Interest, Offeror shall indicate so by writing name of firm and "No Conflicts" on CIQ form and signing form.
- 20.6. Proposals submitted by corporations must be executed in the corporate name by the president or a vice-president (or other corporate officer accompanied by evidence of authority to sign) and the corporate seal must be affixed and attested by the secretary or an assistant secretary. The corporate address and state of incorporation must be shown below the signature.
- 20.7. Submitted Proposals by partnerships must be executed in the partnership name and signed by a partner, whose title must appear under the signature and the official address of the partnership must be shown below the signature.
- 20.8. All names must be typed or printed in ink below the signature.
- 20.9. The Proposal shall contain an acknowledgment of receipt of all Addenda (the numbers of which must be filled in on the Proposal Form).

- 20.10. The address and telephone number for communications regarding the Proposal must be shown.
- 20.11. Evidence of authority to conduct business as an out-of-state corporation in the state where the Work is to be performed shall be provided in accordance with Specification Section 00 41 00.02 Proposal Form. State Contractor license number, if any, must also be shown.

21. Submission of Proposals.

- 21.1. Proposals shall be submitted at the time and place indicated in the Invitation to Submit Proposals (00 11 13) and accompanied by the Proposal Security and other required documents.
- 21.2. If the Proposal is sent through the mail or other delivery system the sealed envelope shall be enclosed in a separate envelope with the notation "SEALED PROPOSAL ENCLOSED" on the face of it. Proposals not received by the time or at the location specified will be returned unopened to the Offeror.
- 21.3. The clock used by the Owner at the place used for receiving Proposals shall conclusively determine the time that Proposals are received.
- 21.4. Proposals sent by facsimile or electronic mail or delivered to any other location other than the address provided in the Invitation to Offerors will NOT be accepted.

22. Modification and Withdrawal of Proposals.

- 22.1. Proposals may be modified or withdrawn by a document duly executed (in the same manner that a Proposal must be executed) and delivered to the place where Proposals are to be submitted prior to the date and time for the opening of Proposals.
- 22.2. If, within twenty-four (24) hours after Proposals are opened, any Offeror files a duly signed written notice with Owner and promptly thereafter demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of Owner that there was a material or substantial mistake in the preparation of its Proposal, that Offeror may withdraw its Proposal. The Proposal Security may be retained by the Owner if Offeror cannot clearly demonstrate to the Owner evidence of a material or substantial mistake in its Proposal. Thereafter, that Offeror may be disqualified from responding to a reissued CSP for the Work to be furnished under these Contract Documents.

23. Opening of Proposals.

Proposals will be opened and (unless obviously non-responsive) the names and

Monetary Proposals of Offering Firms read aloud at a public opening. An abstract of the Proposals will be made available no later than the seventh day after the Contract is awarded.

24. Proposals to Remain Subject to Acceptance.

All Proposals will remain subject to acceptance for ninety (90) Calendar days after the date of the opening, but Owner may, in its sole discretion, release any Proposal and return the Proposal Security prior to that date.

25. Prevailing Wage Rates.

Contractors for this Project must pay no less than the prevailing wage rates for the area established by the San Jacinto River Authority and included in Specification Section – 00 73 43 – Wage Scale for Construction.

26. Liquidated Damages or Economic Disincentives.

Provisions for liquidated damages or economic disincentives are set forth in Specification Section 00 52 00 -Standard Form of Standard Form of Agreement between Owner and Contractor and Specification Section 00 72 00 – General Conditions of the Contract.

27. Contract Security and Insurance.

Article 5 of the General Conditions sets forth Owner's requirements as to insurance and Performance and Payment Bonds. When the Successful Offeror delivers the original, hard copy executed Standard Form of Agreement to Owner, it must be accompanied by evidence of insurance and unsigned Performance and Payment Bonds as required by Article 5 of the General Conditions, unless prior written approval of Contractor's evidence of insurance and unsigned performance and payment Bond forms has been received from the SJRA Purchasing Department. Such evidence of insurance shall include, without limitation, all required certificates and endorsements, evidencing all required coverages, limits of liability, additional insured status, waivers of subrogation and other insurance requirements.

28. Conflict of Interest and Disclosure of Interested Parties.

28.1 Chapter 176 of the Texas Local Government Code mandates the public disclosure of certain information concerning persons doing business or seeking to do business with the San Jacinto River Authority, including affiliations and business and financial relationships such persons may have with San Jacinto River Authority officers. An explanation of the requirements of Chapter 176, applicable forms and a complete text of the law are available at: http://www.ethics.state.tx.us/forms/CIQ.pdf.

BY DOING BUSINESS OR SEEKING TO DO BUSINESS WITH THE SAN JACINTO RIVER AUTHORITY, YOU ACKNOWLEDGE THAT YOU HAVE BEEN NOTIFIED OF THE REQUIREMENTS OF CHAPTER 176 OF THE TEXAS LOCAL GOVERNMENT CODE AND THAT YOU ARE RESPONSIBLE FOR COMPLYING WITH THEM.

28.2 Texas Government Code Section 2252.908 requires persons who enter into a contract with a government entity to submit a disclosure of interested parties (Form 1295) to the government entity or state agency at the time business entity submits the signed contract to the government entity or state agency. Use the following link to access filing instructions:

https://www.ethics.state.tx.us/whatsnew/elf info form1295.htm.

29. Taxes.

Owner is exempt from payment of sales and use taxes of the State of Texas and of cities and counties thereof, on all goods and services to be incorporated into the Work. Said taxes shall not be included in the Proposal.

- 29.1. Owner will furnish the required certificates of tax exemption to Contractor for use in the purchase of goods to be incorporated into the Work.
- 29.2. Owner's exemption does not apply to construction tools, machinery, equipment, or other property purchased by or leased by Contractor, or to goods not incorporated into the Work, except to the extent the exemption referred to in paragraph 18.4 applies to the Project to exempt taxes on any such items.
- 29.3. If the Project is construction of a water or wastewater system certified by the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality as a regional system, equipment, services and supplies used solely to construct the Project are exempted from taxes imposed by Chapter 151, Limited Sales, Excise and Use Tax, Texas Tax Code. Said taxes shall not be included in the Proposal. Owner will furnish any required certificates of tax exemption to Contractor.

30. Verification Company Does Not Boycott Israel

Pursuant to Section 2270.002 of the Texas Government Code, the Contractor shall be required to execute contemporaneous with its execution of the Standard Form of Agreement a verification that Contractor does not Boycott Israel and Contractor will not Boycott Israel during the term of this Standard Form of Agreement. "Boycott Israel" as used herein means refusing to deal with, terminating business activities with, or otherwise taking any action that is intended to penalize, inflict economic harm on, or limit commercial relations specifically with Israel, or with a person or entity doing business in Israel or in an Israeli-controlled territory, but does not include an action made for ordinary business purposes.

31. Signing of Standard Form of Agreement.

SJRA's Purchasing Department will transmit to the Successful Offeror the required number of unsigned counterparts of the Standard Form of Agreement with all other written Contract Documents attached. Contractor shall deliver original, hard copies of the required number of counterparts of the Standard Form of Agreement and written Contract Documents signed by Contractor, unsigned Bond forms, evidence of insurance as set out in Section 27 above, signed disclosure of interested parties (Form 1295), signed Conflict of interest Questionnaire, and signed and notarized Verification Company Does Not Boycott Israel, to SJRA Purchasing Department ten (10) Calendar days prior to the SJRA Board of Directors Meeting for which a contract award is anticipated. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Standard Form of Agreement may be executed using electronic signatures at the option and in the discretion of Owner, and, in such event, the provisions of the Uniform Electronic Transaction Act, Chapter 332, Texas Business and Commerce Code, as amended, and any applicable policies and procedures of Owner regarding electronic signatures shall apply. However, the requirements of this Section 31 apply regardless of whether or not the Standard Form of Agreement is also executed using electronic signatures or transmitted electronically. Following and subject to award, the Owner shall deliver one (1) fully signed counterpart of the Standard Form of Agreement to Contractor. Within three (3) Calendar days of Contractor's receipt of the fully executed Standard Form of Agreement, the Contractor shall deliver the original, hard copy fully executed Bonds to SJRA Purchasing Department.

END OF SECTION

4829-9550-5996, V. 3-9550-5996, V. 2

TABLE 1 – GENERAL INFORM	NATION					
Organization Doing Business As:						
Business Address of Principle						
Office:						
Main Telephone Number:						
Fax Number:						
Web Site Address:						
Form of Business (check one):	Corpora	ation	Partnership	Individu	al	Joint Venture
	IF A C	ORPOR	ATION			
Date of Incorporation:						
State of Incorporation:						
Chief Executive Manager's Name:						
President's Name:						
Vice President's Name(s):						
vice Fresident's Maine(s).						
Secretary's Name:						
Treasurer's Name:						
	IF A F	ARTNE	RSHIP			
Date of Organization:						
General or Limited Partnership?:						
	IF AN	I INDIVII	DUAL			
Name:						
Business Address:						
	IF A JC	DINT VE	NTURE			
Name of Lead Joint Venture						
Manager: Name of Firm:						
Joint Venture Partner Manager(s):						
Name of Firm(s):						
Individuals Not Listed Above Having	Significant I	Rusiness	Control:			
	olgilliounti		Control.			
Indicators of Organization Size:						
Current Number Full Time			Estimate of Cur	rent Year's		
Employees:				Revenue:		
Average Number of Projects per		Ave	erage Project C			
Year:				Cost:		

TA	BLE 2 – ORGANIZATIONAL	EXPERI	ENCE					
(Organization Doing Business As:							
	Business Address of Principle Office:							
	Main Telephone Number:							
	Fax Number:							
	Web Site Address:							
(Organization Doing Business As:							
ORGANIZATIONAL HISTORY								
List of names that this organization has operated under over the history of the organization, including the								
	names of related companies presently doing business:							
Nan	nes of Organization:			From Date	10	Date		
List	of companies, firms or organization	ns that own	n anv nar	t of the organization				
	ne of Companies, Firms or Organization		i any par	t of the organization.	Percent	Ownership		
Name of Companies, Firms or Organization: Percent Owne						Ownership		
100	NSTRUCTION EXPERIENCE							
1.	Years experience in projects simil	ar to the pr	oposed p	project:				
	As a General Contractor:	·		As a Joint Ventur	e Partner:			
2.	Has this or a predecessor organization ever defaulted on a project or failed to complete any work awarded to it? If yes provide full details in a separate attachment. (Attachment #)							
3.	Has this or a predecessor organization been released from a bid or proposal in the past ten years? If yes provide full details in a separate attachment. (Attachment #)							
4.	Has this or a predecessor organization ever been disqualification as a bidder or Offeror by any local, state, or federal agency within the last five (5) years? If yes provide full details in a separate attachment. (Attachment #)							
5.	Is this organization or your proposed surety currently in any litigation or contemplating litigation? If yes provide full details in a separate attachment. (Attachment #)							
6.	5. Has this or a predecessor organization ever refused to construct or refused to provide materials defined in the contract documents? If yes provide full details in a separate attachment. (Attachment #)							

TABLE 3 – ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE
Organization Doing Business As:
PROPOSED PROJECT ORGANIZATION
1. Provide a brief description of the managerial structure of the organization and illustrate with an organizational cart. Include the title and names of key personnel. Include this chart at an attachment to this description. (Attachment No)
2. Provide a brief description of the experience and qualifications of the organization's management team, including officers that will be directly involved in the project. Describe the individuals that are authorized to execute Contract Documents, Change Orders or receive payment for the organization. Include a copy of a board resolution or other documentation as appropriate for the structure of the company authorizing these individuals to conduct business on behalf of the organization. (Attachment No)
SURETY REFERENCES

TABLE 4 – PROJECT EXPERIENCE AND RESOURCES

Organization Doing Business As:

PROJECTS

1. Provide a list of major projects that are currently underway, or have been completed within the last five (5) years on Table 5, using additional copies as required. Identify those projects which specifically illustrate the organizations capability to provide best value to the Owner for this project. Provide a narrative description (not to exceed 10 pages) of your organizations approach to completing this project to provide best value for the Owner. Including a description of your approach in the following areas: [Following needs to be project specific]

- 1. [Contract administration
- 2. Management of subcontractor and suppliers
- 3. Time management
- 4. Cost control
- 5. Quality management
- 6. Project site safety
- 7. Managing changes to the project
- 8. Managing equipment

EQUIPMENT

2. Provide a list of major equipment proposed for use on this project. Attach additional information if necessarv.

Equipment item	Primary use on project	Own	Will buy	Lease				
DIVISION OF WORK BETWEEN ORGANIZATION AND SUBCONTRACTOR								

3. What work will the organization complete using its own resources?

4. What work does the organization propose to subcontract on this project?

γT	TABLE 5 - CURRENT PROJECTS AND PROJECTS COMPLETED WITHIN THE LAST 5 YEARS									
Organization Doing Business As:	1 Project Owner: Project Name:									
	Project Cost:	Date Project								
	Key Project Personnel:		Proiect Manager		Proiect Superintendent		Safetv Manager		Quality Control Manager	
	Name [.]									
	Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)									
		N	lame Title		/Position	Organizati	ti Telephone		E-mail	
	Owner [.]									
	Construction Manager									
		Name Title/Position Organizati Telephone E-mail Name Title/Position Organizati Telephone E-mail Project Name: Project Name: Project Project Date Project Organizati Safety Manager Quality Control Manager								
	General Description of Project				Date Project					
	Kev Project Personne	<u></u>	Project Manager Project Superint						Quality Control Manager	
	Name:			Inanauci		nendent				
	Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)									
					/Position Organiz				F-mail	
	Owner:									
	Designer [.]									
	Construction Manager:									
		3 Project Owner								
	General Description of Project	Project Name:								
	Project Cost				Date Proiect					
	Kev Project Personnel		Project Manager		Project Superintendent		Safety Manager		Quality Control Manager	
	Name: Name: Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)									
	Reference contac									
	Owner:	N	ame	Litle/	Position	Organizati	leier	none	E-mail	
	Designer:									
	Construction Manager									

11/26/2018 CSP No. 19-0017

SJRA STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS 00 21 13.03 – 5

> Standard Specification Contract No. 19-0017
| PROPOSED PROJECT ORGANIZATION | | | | | |
|--|---|-------------------------------|--|--|--|
| 1. Provide a brief description of the managerial structure of the organization and illustrate with an | | | | | |
| organizational cart. Include the title and names of key personnel. Include this chart as an | | | | | |
| attachment to this description. See attachme | nt No. | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| 2. Provide a brief description of the managerial | structure proposed for this p | roject and illustrate with an | | | |
| organizational chart. Include the title and name | | | | | |
| this chart at an attachment to this description. | | ici and alternates. Include | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| EXPERIENCE OF KEY PERSONNEL | | | | | |
| 3. Provide information on the key personnel pro | | | | | |
| functions. Provide information for candidates | | | | | |
| these key personnel. Also provide biographic | | | | | |
| | as an attachment. The biographical information must include the following as a minimum: technical | | | | |
| experience, managerial experience, education and formal training, work history which describes | | | | | |
| project experience, including the roles and re- | | | | | |
| language. Additional information highlighting | experience which makes the | em the best candidate for | | | |
| the assignment should also be included. | Deire em con didata | | | | |
| Role | Primary candidate | Alternate candidate | | | |
| Project Manager | | | | | |
| Project Superintendent | | | | | |
| Project Safety Manager | | | | | |
| Quality Control Manager | | | | | |
| 4. If key personnel are to fulfill more than one of the roles listed above, provide a written narrative | | | | | |
| describing how much time will be devoted to each function, their qualifications to fulfill each role and | | | | | |
| the percentage of their time that will be devoted to each role. If the individual is not to be devoted solely to this project, indicate how time it to be divided between this project and their other | | | | | |
| | e divided between this projec | ct and their other | | | |
| assignments. | | | | | |

TA	BLE 7 – PROPOSED PROJECT MANA	GERS	
(Organization Doing Business As:		
PR	IMARY CANDIDATE		
1.	Name of Individual:		
	Years of Experience as Project Manager:		
	Years of Experience With This		
	Organization:		
	Number of Similar Projects as Project		
	Manager:		
	Number of Similar Projects in Other		
	Positions:		
	Current Proj	ect Assignments:	
	Name of Assignment:	Percent of Time Used	Estimated Project
		for This Project:	Completion Date:
		-	
	Reference contact information (listing names indica	tes approval to contacting the	e names individuals as a
re	eference)		
	Name:	Name:	
Т	itle/ Position:	Title/ Position:	
(Organization:	Organization:	
	Telephone:	Telephone:	
	E-mail:	E-mail:	
	Project:	Project:	
Ca	ndidate's Role on	Candidate's Role on	
Pro	pject:	Project:	
	TERNATE CANDIDATE		
3.	Name of Individual:		
	Years of Experience as Project Manager:		
	Years of Experience With This		
	Organization:		
	Number of Similar Projects as Project		
	Manager:		
	Number of Similar Projects in Other		
	Positions:	in at Anniana anto	
		ect Assignments: Percent of Time Used	Estimated Draiget
	Name of Assignment:	for This Project:	Estimated Project Completion Date:
		+	
	Reference contact information (listing names indica eference)	tes approval to contacting the	e names individuals as a
	Name:	Name:	
Т	itle/ Position:	Title/ Position:	
(Organization:	Organization:	
	Telephone:	Telephone:	
	E-mail:	E-mail:	
	Project:	Project:	
Ca	ndidate's Role on	Candidate's Role on	
Pro	oject:	Project:	

ТА	TABLE 8 – PROPOSED PROJECT SUPERINTENDENT					
	Organizatior	n Doing B	usiness As:			
PRI	MARY CANDIDA	TE				
1.			Name of Individual	:		
		-	ce as Project Superintendent			
	Years		rience With This Organization			
		Numbe	r of Similar Projects as Projec			
			Superintendent			
	Numbe	er of Simil	ar Projects in Other Positions			
			Current Proje	ct Assignments:		
	Name of Assig	nment:		Percent of Time Use	ed for	Estimated Project
	0			This Project:		Completion Date:
	Reference contac eference)	ct informa	ation (listing names indicates	approval to contactir	ng the I	names individuals as a
	-					
	Name:			Name:		
٦	Title/ Position:			Title/ Position:		
	Organization:			Organization:		
	Telephone:			Telephone:		
	E-mail:			E-mail:		
	Project:			Project:		
	ididate's Role or	า		Candidate's Role on	1	
	ject:			Project:		
	ERNATE CANDI	DATE				
3.			Name of Individual			
			ce as Project Superintendent			
	Years		rience With This Organization			
		Numbe	r of Similar Projects as Projec			
	Numbe	or of Cimil	Superintendent ar Projects in Other Positions			
	Numbe					
			Current Proje	ct Assignments: Percent of Time Use	ad for	Estimated Project
	Name of Assig	nment:		This Project:	eu ioi	Completion Date:
				This Project.		completion bate.
	Reference contac eference)	ct informa	ation (listing names indicates	approval to contactir	ng the I	names individuals as a
				Nama		
	Name:			Name:		
	Title/ Position:			Title/ Position:		
	Organization:			Organization:		
	Telephone:			Telephone:		
	E-mail:			E-mail:		
Car	Project:			Project:		
	ididate's Role or	1		Candidate Role on		
Project: Project				Project:		

Organization Doing Business As: PRIMARY CANDIDATE 1 Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name: Name: Name: Name: Name: Title/Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Finalit Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager:	TABLE 9 – PROPOSED PROJECT SAFETY MANAGER						
PRIMARY CANDIDATE 1 Name of Individual:	Organization Doing Business As:						
Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Image: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Estimated Project Name: Name: Completion Date: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Project: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Safety Manager: Years of Experience with This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Completion Date: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Completion Date: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Manager: Completion Date: Years of Experience With This Organization: Co							
Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Image: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Number of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Image: Imag	1.						
Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name: Name: Title/Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Project: Project: Project: Project: Project: Project: AttERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience as Projects in Other Positions: Current Project: Completion Date: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Namager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Completion Date: Completion Date: Vears of Experience With This Organization: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Completion Date: Completion Date: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Percent of T							
Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Image: Name: Name: Name: Image: Image: Title/ Position: Organization: Title/Position: Image: Image: Organization: Title/Position: Organization: Image: Image: Image: Project: Project: Project: Image:							
Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Image: Image							
Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Completion Date: Name: Name: Name: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Organization: Project: Project: Project: Organization: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience With This Organization: Name of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Current Project Assignments: Current Project: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positons: Current Project: Completion Date: Completion Date: Number of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date							
Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 1 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 1 Vame: Name: 1 Title/ Position: 0rganization: 0rganization: Organization: 0rganization: 1 Project: 0rganization: 1 Project: 0 1 Project: 0 1 ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3 1 3. Name of Individual: 1 Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: 1 1 Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: 1 1 Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: 1 1 Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: 1 1 Name of Assignment: 1 1 1 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 1 1 Name: Name: 1 1 1 Ital Project: 0 1 1 Current Project Assignments: 1 1 <td></td> <td>· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·</td> <td></td>		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					
Name of Assignment: for This Project: Completion Date:		Current Pr					
2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Name: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Current Project: Project: Aame: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: <td< td=""><td></td><td>Name of Assignment:</td><td></td></td<>		Name of Assignment:					
as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience as Project safety Manager: Years of Experience with This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name: Name: Name: Completion Date: Name: Name: Title/Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail:							
as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience as Project safety Manager: Years of Experience with This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name: Name: Ittle/ Position: Completion Date: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Project:							
as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience as Project safety Manager: Years of Experience with This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name: Name: Ittle/ Position: Completion Date: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Project:							
as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience as Project safety Manager: Years of Experience with This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Project: Project: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on							
Name: Name: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: At Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Ittle/ Position: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Project: Name: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Project: Proj			indicates approval to contacting the names individuals				
Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Same of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Current Project Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: At Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Candidate's Role on	a	as a reference)					
Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Same of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Veramon of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Estimated Project Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Estimated Project Completion Date: Name: Name: Ittle/ Position: Ittle/ Position: Organization: Organization: Felephone: E-mail: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Project:							
Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Varianticate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Varianticate Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Image: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Image: Project: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: E-mail: E-mail:							
E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Project: 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Image: Project: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Image: Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Image: Project: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Image: Project: Organization: Organization: Image: Project: Project: Project: Image: Project: Name: Image: Project: Image: Project: Name: Image: Project: Image: Project: Project: Image: Project: Image: Project: Project: Image: Project: Image: Project: Image: Project: Image: Project: Project: Image: Project: Project:	(
Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used Rame of Assignment: Vame of Assignment: <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>							
Candidate's Role on Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used sa a reference) Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Project:							
Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Name of Assignment: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Current Project Assignment: Percent of Time Used reference Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used reference Name of Assignment: Name: Title/ Position: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Project:							
ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Mame of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Project: Project:							
3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Image: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Image: Image: Telephone: Telephone: Telephone: Image: Frail: E-mail: Project: Image: Project: Project: Image: Image:	Pro		Project:				
Years of Experience as Project Safety Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name: Name: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Project:			idual.				
Years of Experience With This Organization: Image: Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Image: Current Project Assignments: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Image: Name: Name: Image: Title/ Position: Organization: Image: Organization: Image: Image: Telephone: Image: Image: E-mail: Image: Image: Project: Image: Image: Organization: Image: Image: Image: Image:	3.						
Number of Similar Projects as Project Safety Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name: Name: Image: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Title/ Position: Image: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Candidate's Role on Image:							
Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name: Name: Image: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Image: E-mail: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on							
Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Percent Of Time Used Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used Estimated Project Image: Image: Image: Image: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Title/ Position: Image: Image: Image: Image: Organization: Image: Image: Image: Image: Telephone: Image: Image: Image: Image: Fermail: Image: Image: Image: Image: Candidate's Role on Image: Image: Image: Image:							
Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Image: Imag							
Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Image: Image: Image: Image: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Image: Image: Name: Image: Image: Image: Image: Name: Image: Image: Image: Title/ Position: Image: Image: Image: Organization: Image: Image: Image: Telephone: Image: Image: Image: Fermil: Image: Image: Image: Project: Image: Image: Image: Candidate's Role on Image: Image: Image:							
Name of Assignment: for This Project: Completion Date: Image:							
as a reference)Name:Name:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Organization:Organization:Telephone:Telephone:E-mail:E-mail:Project:Project:Candidate's Role onCandidate's Role on		Name of Assignment:					
as a reference)Name:Name:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Organization:Organization:Telephone:Telephone:E-mail:E-mail:Project:Project:Candidate's Role onCandidate's Role on							
as a reference)Name:Name:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Organization:Organization:Telephone:Telephone:E-mail:E-mail:Project:Project:Candidate's Role onCandidate's Role on							
as a reference)Name:Name:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Organization:Organization:Telephone:Telephone:E-mail:E-mail:Project:Project:Candidate's Role onCandidate's Role on							
as a reference)Name:Name:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Organization:Organization:Telephone:Telephone:E-mail:E-mail:Project:Project:Candidate's Role onCandidate's Role on	4	Reference contact information (listing names in	indicates approval to contacting the names individuals				
Name:Name:Title/ Position:Title/ Position:Organization:Organization:Telephone:Telephone:E-mail:E-mail:Project:Project:Candidate's Role onCandidate's Role on							
Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Candidate's Role on	-		News				
Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Candidate's Role on	-						
Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Candidate's Role on							
E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Candidate's Role on	<u> </u>						
Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Candidate's Role on							
Candidate's Role on Candidate's Role on	<u> </u>						
	Са						

Organization Doing Business As: PRIMARY CANDIDATE 1 Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Carrent Project Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name: Title/Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control	TABLE 10 – PROPOSED QUALITY CONTROL MANAGER						
1. Name of Individual: Years of Experience with This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Years of Experience With This Organization: Title/ Position: Name: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager:	Organization Doing Business As:						
Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Comparization: Organization: Organization: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Name of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project: N	PR	IMARY CANDIDATE					
Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name:	1.						
Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Estimated Project 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Estimated Project Name: Name: Name: Intellephone Intellephone Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Intellephone Intellephone E-mail: E-mail: E-mail: Intellephone Intellephone Intellephone Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Project: Project: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment:		Years of Experience as Quality Control Mar	nager:				
Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Estimated Project Name: Name: Intel/Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Organization: Project: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Estimated Project Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percrent of Time Used for This Project: Comp							
Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project. Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Amme: Name: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Candidate's Role on Project: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Name of Individual: Years of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name:		Number of Similar Projects as Quality C	Control				
Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 1 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 1 Name: Name: 1 Title/ Position: 0rganization: 0 Organization: 0rganization: 1 Telephone: E-mail: 1 Project: Project: 1 Candidate's Role on Project: Project: 1 ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3 Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: 1 Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: 1 Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: 1 Current Project Assignments: 1 Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 1 Name: Name: <							
Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 1 1 2. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: 1 3. Name of Individual: Telephone: 1 4LTERNATE CANDIDATE 2 Attrend to the project: 1 3. Name of Individual: 1 1 Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: 1 Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: 1 1 1 Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project: 2 Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: 2 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 1 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 1							
Name of Assignment: for This Project: Completion Date:		Current P					
2 Itor This Project. Completion Date. 2 Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Candidate's Role on Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Mame of Individual: Years of Experience with This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Atternation (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Atternation (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)		Name of Assignment:	,				
as a reference) Name: Name: Name: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Standate's Role on Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name:			for This Project: Completion Date:				
as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used For This Project: Completion Date: Vame of Assignment: Percent of Time Used A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)							
as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used For This Project: Completion Date: Vame of Assignment: Percent of Time Used A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)							
as a reference) Name: Name: Title/ Position: Organization: Telephone: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used Estimated Project Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used For This Project: Completion Date: Vame of Assignment: Percent of Time Used A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)							
Name: Name: Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE S. 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name:			indicates approval to contacting the names individuals				
Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE State of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Estimated Project Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Vame of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Vame of Assignment: Name of Names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)	a	as a reference)					
Title/ Position: Title/ Position: Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE State of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Estimated Project Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Vame of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Vame of Assignment: Name of Names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)		Name:	Name:				
Organization: Organization: Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Candidate's Role on Project: 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Estimated Project Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name:	Т						
Telephone: Telephone: E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Project: 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)							
E-mail: E-mail: Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE Name of Individual: 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Mane of Individual: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Maneger: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Estimated Project Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name:							
Project: Project: Candidate's Role on Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)							
Candidate's Role on Project: Candidate's Role on Project: ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Vame of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference)							
ALTERNATE CANDIDATE 3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: A. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name:	Ca						
3. Name of Individual: Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Estimated Project Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name:	Project: Project:						
Years of Experience as Quality Control Manager: Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name:	AL.						
Years of Experience With This Organization: Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name:	3.						
Number of Similar Projects as Quality Control Manager: Manager: Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Current Project Assignments: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name:							
Manager: Mumber of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Completion Date: Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name:		Years of Experience With This Organiz	zation:				
Number of Similar Projects in Other Positions: Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: Value Value Value Value 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Name: Name:							
Current Project Assignments: Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) 4. Name:							
Name of Assignment: Percent of Time Used for This Project: Estimated Project Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Image: State							
Name of Assignment: for This Project: Completion Date: 4. Reference contact information (listing names indicates approval to contacting the names individuals as a reference) Image: Completion Date: Name: Name: Completion Date: Image: Completion Date:		Current P					
Image: Completion Date: Image: Completion Date:		Name of Assignment:	,				
as a reference) Name: Name:			for This Project: Completion Date:				
as a reference) Name: Name:							
as a reference) Name: Name:							
as a reference) Name: Name:							
Name: Name:			indicates approval to contacting the names individuals				
	a	as a reference)					
		Name [.]	Name:				
	т	Title/ Position:	Title/ Position:				
Organization: Organization:							
Telephone: Telephone:							
E-mail: E-mail:	<u> </u>						
Project: Project:							
Candidate's Role on Candidate's Role on	Ca						
Project: Project:							

TABLE 11 – SUBCON	TRAC	TORS AND SUPPLIERS			
Organization Do	ing Bus	iness As:			
PROJECT SUBCONTRAC	TORS				
1. Provide a list of subcont amounts)	ractors	that will provide more than 10 percent	cent of the	work	(based on contract
Name	Work	to be provided		Est.	percent of contract
2. Provide information on	the pro	posed key personnel, project exp of for each subcontractor listed above	erience ar	nd a Droio	description of past
SUPPLIERS	Demenice	e for each subcontractor listed above	using the r	roje	
3. Provide a list of major	equipm	ent or materials proposed for use	on this pr	roject	t. Attach additional
information if necessary.			F unction of	and a	Europiala and install
Supplier name		Equipment / material provided	Furnish c	oniy	Furnish and install
<u> </u>			+		

Project Owner:				Project Name:				
General Description of Project:								
PROJECT BUDGET AND SCHEDU	LE PERFORM	ANCE						
Budget history			Schedule performance					
	Amount	% of Bid				Dat	e	Days
Bid				N	otice to Proceed:			
Change Orders	5		Contract Subs	stantial Completion Date at No	otice to Proceed:			
Owner Enhancements			Contrac	t Final Completion Date at No	otice to Proceed:			
Unforeseen Conditions			Change C	order Authorized Substantial C	completion Date:			
Design Issues			Cha	ange Order authorized Final C	Completion Date:			
Total			Ac	tual / Estimated Substantial C	Completion Date:			
Final Cost				Actual / Estimated Final of	completion Date:			
KEY PROJECT PERSONNEL	•				·			
			Project Manager	Project Superintende	nt Safety M	anager (Quality Co	ntrol Manager
		Name:						
Percentage of Time	Devoted to The	e project:						
Pr	oposed for This	Project:						
Did Individual Start and								
If Not, Who Started or Completed the	e Project in The	eir Place:						
	Reason for	Change:						
Reference Contract information (List	ing names indi	ates approval	to contact the named individ	luals as a reference)				
Nan	ne	Title/ Posi	tion C	Organization	Telephone	E-mail		
Owner:								
Designer:								
Construction Manager:								
Surety:								
		FROLUTION I	OV ADDITDATION LITICAT	ION OR DISPUTE REVIEW B	ROARDS.			

11/26/2018 CSP No. 19-0017

Drganization Doing Business As:								
ROVIDE INFORMATION	ON ALL PROJECTS COMP	LETED BY THE	ORGANIZATION	WITHIN TH	E LAST F	IVE (5) YEAF	RS:	
Owner Name	Project Description	Original Contract Price	Owner Enhancements	Unforeseen Conditions	Design Issues	Contractor Issues	Total Changes	Percer Change

12-Inch WL Replacement Across Panther Branch SJRA Project No. WDPR0090.1009.2N001

STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS

11/26/2018 CSP No. 19-0017

Standard Specification Contract No. 19-0017

PROVIDE INFORI	MATION ON ALL PROJ	ECTS COMPLETED BY	THE ORGAN	NIZATION WITH	IIN THE LAST	FIVE (5) YEAF	RS:
Owner Name	Project Description	Original Contract Date for Substantial Completion	Contract	Amended Contract Date for Substantial Completion	Contract	Actual Contract Date for Substantial Completion	Actual Contract Date for Fin Completior

11/26/2018 CSP No. 19-0017

SJRA STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS 00 21 13.03 – 15

> Standard Specification Contract No. 19-0017

12-Inch WL Replacement Across Panther Branch SJRA Project No. WDPR0090.1009.2N001 STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS

One of the following four affidavits shall be executed and provided with this information. The individual signing the affidavit shall attach evidence of their authority to bind the Organization to an agreement.

AFFIDA	/IT FOR CORPORATION	
State	§	
County of	§	
(Name)	, being duly s	worn deposes and says
That he is(Title)	of the Corpora	ation submitting the
foregoing qualification form and related inf such documents are true and correct and authorized to make this affidavit on behalf	contain no material misrep	
Signature		
Signed and sworn to me before this	day of	, 20
Notary Public		
My commission expires:		

AFFIDAVIT FOR PARTNERSHIP		
State	§	
County of	§	
(Name)	, being duly sworn deposes a	and says
That he is	of the Company submitting t	he
foregoing qualification form and related information such documents are true and correct and contain authorized to make this affidavit on behalf of the Signature	n no material misrepresentations;	
Signed and sworn to me before this o	day of, 20_	_
Notary Public	_	
My commission expires:		

AFFIDAVIT FOR INDIVIDUAL	
State	§
County of	§
(Name)	, being duly sworn deposes and says
That he is(Title)	of the company submitting the
	l information; that he has read such documents; and that nd contain no material misrepresentations.
Signature	
Signed and sworn to me before this	day of, 20
Notary Public	
My commission expires:	

STATEMENT OF QUALIFICATIONS

AFFIDAVIT FOR JOINT VENTURE STATEMENT

We the undersigned do hereby give notice to our agreement to bid as a joint venture on the Project.

Name of Joint Venture		
Name of firm		
Signature		
Signed and sworn to me before this	day of	, 20
Notary Public		
My commission expires:		
Name of firm		
Signature		
Signed and sworn to me before this	day of	, 20
Notary Public		
My commission expires:		

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

SECTION 00 31 19

EXISTING CONDITION INFORMATION

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
 - 1. Existing Structures
 - 2. Offeror Responsibilities
- B. Related Specification Sections include but are not necessarily limited to:
 - 1. Document 00 31 32 Geotechnical Information
 - 2. Document 00 31 32.10 Trench Safety Geotechnical Information

1.2 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT (NOT USED)

1.3 SUBMITTALS (NOT USED)

1.4 SUBSURFACE INVESTIGATION REPORT (NOT USED)

1.5 UNDERGROUND FACILITIES REPORTS (NOT USED)

1.6 EXISTING STRUCTURES

A. Contract Documents indicate physical conditions in or relating to existing surface and subsurface structures which are at or contiguous to the site that were known to, and have been used by, the SJRA and Principal Engineer in preparation of Contract documents.

1.7 OFFEROR RESPONSIBILITIES

A. Offeror shall have full responsibility for reviewing and verifying information and data, for locating underground facilities and existing structures shown or indicated in the Contract Documents, and for coordination of the Work with the owners of such underground facilities and existing structures during construction.

SECTION 00 31 32

GEOTECHNICAL INFORMATION

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Section Includes:
 - 1. Site Investigation Reports
 - 2. Geotechnical Reports
 - 3. Offeror Responsibilities
- B. Related Specification Sections include but are not necessarily limited to:
 - 1. Section 00 31 32.10 Trench Safety Geotechnical Information

1.2 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT (NOT USED)

1.3 SUBMITTALS (NOT USED)

1.4 SITE INVESTIGATION REPORTS

- A. In the design and preparation of Contract Documents for this Project, the SJRA and Principle Architect/Engineer have used information in environmental site assessment reports for the investigation and analysis of soils and subsurface conditions at the Project site.
- B. An electronic copy of each report will be made available as information only to Offerors at the Brazos Valley Purchasing Site or by email:
- C. Neither the SJRA nor Design Consultant is responsible for accuracy or completeness of any information or data.

1.5 GEOTECHNICAL REPORTS

A. Report No. G152-18 on November 5, 2018, prepared by Aviles Engineering Corp., titled Geotechnical Investigation – San Jacinto River Authority – 12 inch Water Line Replacement crossing Panther Branch at Grogan's Point Road – The Woodlands, Texas – AEC Report No. G152-18.

1.6 OFFEROR RESPONSIBILITIES

- A. Offeror shall take full responsibility for interpretation and use of information contained in above listed reports for its bidding and construction purposes.
- B. Offeror may perform additional soils investigations as Offeror deems appropriate.

PART 2 - PRODUCTS (NOT USED)

PART 3 - EXECUTION (NOT USED)

SECTION 00 31 32.10

TRENCH SAFETY GEOTECHNICAL INFORMATION

PART 1 - GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

- A. Trench Safety Geotechnical Information: Geotechnical Information obtained for use in design of the trench safety system is included as an attachment to this document.
- B. An electronic copy of each report will be made available as information only to Offerors at the Brazos Valley Purchasing Website or by email.

Report No. G152-18 on November 5, 2018, prepared by Aviles Engineering Corp., titled Geotechnical Investigation – San Jacinto River Authority – 12 inch Water Line Replacement crossing Panther Branch at Grogan's Point Road – The Woodlands, Texas – AEC Report No. G152-18.

1.2 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT (NOT USED)

- 1.3 SUBMITTALS (NOT USED)
- PART 2 NOT USED
- PART 3 NOT USED

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

SECTION 00 41 00.02

PROPOSAL FORM

To: <u>The San Jacinto River Authority</u> <u>1577 Dam Site Road</u> <u>G & A Building, 3rd Floor Receptionist</u> <u>Conroe, Texas 77304</u>

Project:	<u>12-Inch Water Line Replacement Across Panther Branch at Grogan's</u>
-	Point Road
CSP No.:	<u>19-0017</u>
Project No.:	WDPR0090.1009.2N001
Offeror:	

(Print or type full name of proprietorship, partnership, corporation, or joint venture)

1.0 OFFER

- A. Total Proposal Price: The undersigned Offeror proposes and agrees, if this Proposal is accepted, to enter into an Agreement with Owner in the form included in the Contract Documents to perform all Work as specified or indicated in Contract Documents for the Contract Amount indicated in this Proposal or as modified by a Change Order or Change Directive.
- **B. Proposal Security:** Included with the Proposal is a Proposal Security in the amount of 5 percent of the Total Proposal Price subject to terms described in Specification Section 00 21 13.02 Instructions to Offerors.
- **C. Period for Proposal Acceptance:** Offeror accepts all of the terms and conditions of the Request for Proposals and Instructions to Offerors, including without limitation those dealing with the disposition of required Bonds. This offer shall remain open to acceptance and is irrevocable for 90 days after Proposal Date (opening). That period may be extended by mutual written agreement of the SJRA and Offeror.
- **D. Liquidated Damages:** Offeror accepts the provisions of the Agreement as to liquidated damages in the event of its failure to complete Work in accordance with the schedule set forth in the Agreement.
- **E. Addenda**: Offeror hereby acknowledges it has received, examined and carefully studied all Addenda and all Addenda have been considered and all related costs are included in the Total Proposal Price. Offeror hereby acknowledges receipt of the following Addenda:

Addendum No.	Addendum Date	Signature Acknowledging Receipt

F. Proposal Supplements: The following documents shall be provided with the proposal:

- Offeror's Statement of Qualifications (SOQ).
- Completed Certification of Proposal
- Completed Felony Conviction Notice Form
- Form of Business 00 45 20
- Proposal Security (Offeror's Bond 00 43 13)
- Resolution of Contractor 00 45 43
- One (1) USB flash drive with a Completed Proposal with Original signatures, Statement of Qualifications (SOQ) a full set of Financials in PDF format, including the completed Exhibit 4 – Pricing Sheet in hard copy and MS Excel electronic format.

G. Conflict of Interest Forms:

Conflict of Interest Forms (Form CIQ) shall be submitted under separate cover and not be included in the sealed proposal.

2.0 CONTRACT TIME

A. If Proposal is accepted, Contractor shall achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within 90 calendar days after the date when the Contract Time Requirements commence to run as provided in Article 2.3 of the General Conditions, and Contractor shall achieve Final Completion within 15 calendar days after the date required for Substantial Completion of the Work, subject to adjustments of Contract Time Requirements as provided in the Contract.

3.0 OFFEROR REPRESENTATIONS

- A. Offeror is familiar with and is satisfied as to all federal, state and local laws and regulations that may affect cost, progress, performance and furnishing of the Work.
- B. Offeror has visited the Site and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, performance and furnishing of the Work.
- C. Offeror has carefully studied all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site and (2) Hazardous Conditions identified in reports and

drawings provided to Offeror or available for Offeror review. Offeror understands that neither Owner nor Principal Architect/Engineer is responsible for the accuracy of these documents and they are not part of the Contract Documents.

- D. Offeror has obtained and carefully studied all additional or supplementary examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies and data concerning conditions including surface, subsurface and Underground Improvements at or contiguous to the Site which may affect cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the Work or which relate to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Offeror, including applying the specific means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction expressly required by the Contract Documents to be employed by Offeror, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
- E. Offeror does not consider that any further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the determination of this Proposal for performance of the Work at the Contract Amount proposed, within the Contract Time Requirements proposed and in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents. Offeror shall make no claims against the Owner and shall bear all risk of losses, if any, resulting on account of the amount and character of the Work, or because the conditions under which the Work must be done vary or differ from conditions or information contained in the Contract Documents, or are different from what were estimated or anticipated by it.
- F. Offeror is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.
- G. Offeror has correlated the information known to Offeror, information and observations obtained from visits to the Site, reports and drawings identified in the Contract Documents, and all additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, and data with the Contract Documents.
- H. Offeror has given Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Offeror has discovered in the Contract Documents, and the written resolution thereof by Principal Architect/Engineer are acceptable to Offeror.
- I. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performing and furnishing the Work for which this Proposal is submitted.

- J. Laws to be Observed: In the performance of the Contract, the Contractor must comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws, ordinances and regulations, including but not limited to laws concerned with labor, safety, minimum wages, and the environment. The Contractor will make himself familiar with and shall at all times observe and comply with all federal, state, and local laws, ordinances and regulations which in any manner affect the conduct of the work, and shall Indemnify and save harmless the Owner, and its representatives against any claim arising from violation of any such law, ordinance or regulation by himself or by his subcontractor or by his employees.
- K. Review by Owner:
 - (a) The Owner and authorized representatives, agents and employees of the Owner shall at all times have access to and be permitted to observe and review all work, materials, equipment, payrolls, personnel records, employment conditions, material invoices, books and accounting records, subcontracts, purchase orders, and all other relevant data, documents and records pertaining to this Contract.
- L. Offeror will submit written evidence of its authority to do business in the state where the Project is located with its Proposal, form 00 45 20 Form of Business.
- M. Offeror further represents that this Proposal is genuine and not made in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed individual or entity and is not submitted in conformity with any agreement or rules of any group, association, organization or corporation; Offeror has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other Offeror to submit a false or sham Proposal; Offeror has not solicited or induced any individual or entity to refrain from submitting a Proposal; and Offeror has not sought by collusion to obtain for itself any advantage over any other Offeror or over Owner.

4.0 DEFINED TERMS:

A. Terms defined in this Proposal, if any, shall be for the purposes of this Proposal. Terms with initial capital letters not defined herein shall have the meaning assigned to them in the other Bid Documents or Contract Documents.

5.0 TOTAL PROPOSAL PRICE HAS BEEN CALCULATED BY OFFEROR, USING THE FOLLOWING COMPONENT PRICES AND PROCESS (PRINT OR TYPE NUMERICAL AMOUNTS):

SAN JACINTO RIVER AUTHORITY

12-Inch Water Line Replacement Across Panther Branch at Grogan's Point Road **PROPOSAL FORM** A. BASE ITEMS Item Spec. Unit Price (this Unit Qty. Description **Proposal Price** column controls) Reference No. 1 01 71 13 Mobilization LS \$ \$ 1 2 33 05 23.13 12-inch Fused PVC water line, installed by 33 11 10 Directional Drill, including disinfection and pressure 33 11 12 testing, complete in 33 11 12.01 place. 33 11 13 LF \$ 1,100 \$ 33 11 13.04 33 11 15 33 13 00 3 31 41 00 12-Inch Fused PVC water line, installed by Open 33 11 00 Cut, including disinfection 33 11 12 and pressure testing, complete in place. 33 11 12.01 200 LF \$ \$ 33 11 13 33 11 13.04 33 11 15 33 13 00 31 41 00 Trench Safety for Open 4 Cut Installation 200 LF \$ \$ 01 74 13 Site Restoration 5 01 74 19 01 74 23 200 LF \$ \$ 32 90 00 32 92 13

12-Inch Water Line Replacement Across Panther Branch SJRA Project No. WDPR0090.1009.2N001

PROPOSAL FORM

6	33 11 13.03	Wet Connection between existing pipe and proposed pipe, complete.	2	EA	\$ \$
7	33 12 16	12-inch Gate Valve w/Box, complete in place.	2	EA	\$ \$
8	31 21 33 31 21 33.01	Extra Machine Excavation	200	CY	\$ \$
9	31 21 33 31 21 33.01	Extra Hand Excavation	50	CY	\$ \$
10	31 21 33 31 21 33.01	Extra Excavation Around Obstructions	50	CY	\$ \$
11	31 21 33 31 21 33.01	Extra Placement of Backfill Material	300	СҮ	\$ \$
12	33 11 10 33 11 13	Furnish and Install Extra Ductile Iron Water Line Fittings, all angles, complete in place	1	TON	\$ \$
<u>A. Total Base Items:</u>			\$		

B. EX	B. EXTRA UNIT PRICE ITEMS					
ltem No.	Spec. Reference	Description	Qty.	Unit	Unit Price (this column controls)	Proposal Price
1	N/A					
2						
3						
4						
	B. Total Extra Unit Price Items:		\$			

Table B Footnotes:

 (1) Minimum Unit Price determined prior to Proposal. Can be increased by the Offeror by crossing out the Minimum and noting revised Unit Price on the line above.

C. CA	C. CASH ALLOWANCES			
Item No.	Spec. Reference	Description	Cash Allowance ¹	
1	N/A		\$	
2			\$	
3			\$	
4			\$	
		C. Total Cash Allowances:	\$	

Table C Footnotes:

(1) Fixed price determined prior to Proposal. Cannot be adjusted by Offeror.

PROPOSAL FORM

D. AL	D. ALTERNATE ITEMS					
ltem No.	Spec. Reference	Description	Qty.	Unit	Unit Price (this column controls)	Proposal Price
1	33 05 23.13 33 11 10 33 11 12 33 11 12.01 33 11 13 33 11 13.04 33 11 15 33 13 00	12-inch Fused HDPE water line, installed by Directional Drill, including disinfection and pressure testing, complete in place.	1,100	LF	\$	\$
2	31 41 00 33 11 00 33 11 12 33 11 12.01 33 11 13 33 11 13.04 33 11 15 33 13 00	12-inch Fused HDPE water line, installed by Open Cut, including disinfection and pressure testing, complete in place.	200	LF	\$	\$
Noto	D. Total Alternate Items:			\$		

Note: Alternate Items shall not be included in Total Proposal Price.

E. TOTAL PROPOSAL PRICE: (Add Totals for Items A, B, and C) \$_____

Exhibit 4 – Pricing Sheet - Respondent is also required in accordance with the submission requirements of this solicitation to complete Exhibit 4 – Pricing Sheet and submit in Hard Copy and also in electronic format. **For Electronic Submission:** SJRA requires submission of one (1) electronic submission of the entire proposal, and submission of Exhibit 4 in MS Excel format via USB flash drive (memory data stick).

6.0 SIGNATURES: By signing this Document, I agree that I have received and reviewed all Bid Documents, Contract Documents and Addenda and considered all costs associated with the Bid Documents, Contract Documents and Addenda in calculating the Total Proposal Price.

Offeror:

(Print or type full name of your proprietorship, partnership, corporation, or joint venture.*)

** By:		
	Signature	Date
Name:		
	(Print or type name)	Title
Doing Business as	:	
Business Address:		
	(Mailing)	
	(Street, if different)	
Telephone and Fax	x Number:	
	(Print or type numbers)	

* If Proposal is a joint venture, add additional Proposal Form signature sheets for each member of the joint venture.

** Offeror certifies that the only person or parties interested in this offer as principals are those named above. Offeror has not directly or indirectly entered into any agreement, participated in any collusion, or otherwise taken any action in restraint of free competitive Proposing.

Note: This document constitutes a Governmental record, as defined by § 37.01 of the Texas Penal Code. Submission of a false Governmental record is a criminal offense as provided in § 37.10 of the Texas Penal Code.

7.0 CERTIFICATION OF PROPOSAL

The undersigned affirms that they are duly authorized to execute this Proposal, that this Proposal has not been prepared in collusion with any other Offeror, and that the contents of this Proposal have not been communicated to any other Offeror prior to the official opening of this Proposal. Additionally, the undersigned affirms that the Offeror is willing to sign the attached SJRA Agreement (if applicable).

Signed By: _				
Typed Name	:	_ Company Na	ame:	
Phone No.:_		Fax No.:		
Email:				
Proposal Ado	dress: P.O. Box or Street		State	Zip
Order Addrey	SS:		Slale	ΖιΡ
	P.O. Box or Street	City	State	Zip
Remit to Add	ress: P.O. Box or Street	City	State	Zip
Federal Tax	ID No.:			
Date:				

FELONY CONVICTION NOTIFICATION

Any person and/or business entity that enters into a contract with the San Jacinto River Authority must give advance notice to the SJRA if any employee or an owner or operator of the business entity has been convicted of a felony. The notice must include a general description of the conduct resulting in the conviction of a felony. The notice must also describe the role that the employee, owner, or operator will perform in executing the contract. The SJRA may require substitution of employees in the performance of the contract.

The SJRA may terminate a contract with a person or business entity if the SJRA determines that the person or business entity failed to give notice as required by this clause, misrepresented the conduct resulting in the conviction, or failed to substitute personnel at SJRA's request.

I, the undersigned agent for the firm named below, certify that the information concerning notification of felony convictions has been reviewed by me and the following information furnished is true to the best of my knowledge.

Signature of Authorized Company Official

Authorized Company Official's Name and Title (Printed)

Firm Name

A. My firm is not owned or operated by anyone who has been convicted of a felony nor does it have any employees who have been convicted of a felony:

Signature of Authorized Company Official

B. My firm has employee(s) or is owned or operated by the following individual(s) who has/have been convicted of a felony:

Signature of Authorized Company Official

C. Provide a general description of the conduct resulting in the conviction of a felony.

Signature of Authorized Company Official

D. Describe the role that the person(s) convicted of a felony will play in the performance of the contract.

Signature of Authorized Company Official

END OF SECTION

01/04/2018 CSP No. 19-0017

Standard Specification Contract No. 19-0017

Date

Date

Date

Date

Date

SECTION 00 43 13

OFFEROR'S BOND

THAT WE,	, as Principal,
	Offeror)
("Offeror"), and the other subscriber hereto,	, as Surety, do hereby
acknowledge ourselves to be held and firmly bound to t	he San Jacinto River Authority, a political sub-division of the
State of Texas, in the sum of	Dollars
(\$) (an amount equal to five (5)	percent of the Total Bid Price, including Cash Allowances and
Alternates, if any, for the payment of which sum, well a	nd truly to be made to the San Jacinto River Authority and its
successors, the Offeror and Surety do bind themselves	, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and
assigns, jointly and severally.	

THE CONDITIONS OF THIS OBLIGATION ARE SUCH THAT:

WHEREAS, the Offeror has submitted on or about this day a proposal offering to perform the following:

(Project Name, Location and Number) in accordance with the Drawings, Specifications, and terms and conditions related thereto to which reference is hereby made.

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Offeror's offer as stated in the Section 00 41 00.02 – Proposal Form is accepted by the San Jacinto River Authority, and the Offeror executes and returns to the San Jacinto River Authority Section 00 52 00 – Tandard Form of Agreement between Owner and Contractor, required by the San Jacinto River Authority, on the forms prepared by the San Jacinto River Authority, for the Work and also executes and returns the same number of the Performance, Payment and Maintenance Bonds (such bonds to be executed by a Corporate Surety authorized by the State Board of Insurance to conduct insurance business in the State of Texas, and having an underwriting limitation in at least the amount of the bond) and other submittals as required, in connection with the Work, within the Contract Time, then this obligation shall become null and void; otherwise it is to remain in full force and effect.

If Offeror is unable to or fails to perform the obligations undertaken herein, the undersigned Offeror and Surety shall be liable to the San Jacinto River Authority for the full amount of this obligation which is hereby acknowledged as the amount of damages which will be suffered by the San Jacinto River Authority on account of the failure of such Offeror to perform such obligations, the actual amount of such damages being difficult to ascertain.

Notices required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed delivered when actually received or, if earlier, on the third day following deposit in a United States Postal Service post office or receptacle, with proper postage affixed (certified mail, return receipt requested), addressed to the respective other Party at the address prescribed in the Contract documents, or at such other address as the receiving Party may hereafter prescribe by written notice to the sending Party.

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the Offeror and Surety have signed and sealed this instrument on the respective dates written below their signatures and have attached current Power of Attorney.

ATTEST, SEAL: (if a corporation) WITNESS: (if not a corporation)

By:_

Name: Title:

ATTEST/SURETY WITNESS: (SEAL)

(Name	e of	Offeror)

By:____

Bv:

Name: Title: Date:

(Full Name of Surety)

(Address of Surety for Notice)

(Telephone Number of Surety)

Name:

Title:

Date:

By:

Name: Title: Date:

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

SECTION 00 45 10

CONFLICT OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE

Local Government Code Chapter 176 requires Offerors with the San Jacinto River Authority ("SJRA") to file a Conflict of Interest Questionnaire with the SJRA.

The Conflict of Interest Questionnaire is available for downloading on the Texas Ethics Commission's website at: <u>http://www.ethics.state.tx.us/forms/CIQ.pdf</u>. The completed Conflict of Interest Questionnaire will be posted on the SJRA website. Also you will find a list of the SJRA Local Government Officers on the SJRA website.

For your convenience the CIQ form is attached as part of this document. Although the SJRA has provided this document for the Offeror's convenience, it is the Offeror's responsibility to submit the latest version of the CIQ form as promulgated by the Texas Ethics Commission.

The Failure of any Offeror to comply with this law is a Class C misdemeanor.
SECTION 00 45 20

FORM OF BUSINESS

Please mark the box describing your firm's form of business, fill in the requested information, and include the relevant attachments.

Corporation []

Corporate Name:	
State of Incorporation:	
Mailing Address:	
Type of Corporation:	

Certificate of Assumed Name, if operating under a name different than that on the corporate charter (the Certificate must have been issued within the past 10 years to be valid)

*Certificate of Good Standing

*Certificate of Existence (if non-Texas corporation, Certificate of Authority)

Partnership/Joint Venture []

Partnership/Joint Venture Name:	
Mailing Address:	
Type of Partnership/Joint Venture:	

Copy of the Partnership or Joint Venture Agreement, or Affidavit with the name of the partnership or joint venture, the names of the individual partners or participants in the joint venture, and a statement that the partnership or joint venture is in existence

Certificate of Assumed Name, (the Certificate must have been issued within the past 10 years to be valid)

If firm is a limited partnership, the Certificate of Limited Partnership

If any partner or joint venturer is a corporation, the above information relating to corporation must be included as to each sum partner or joint venturer.

Sole Proprietorship []

Name:

Mailing Address:

Certificate of Assumed Name, if operating under a name different than that of the sole proprietor (the Certificate must have been issued within the past 10 years to be valid) * Must be furnished upon request of the SJRA and must be less than 90 days old.

SECTION 00 45 43

RESOLUTION OF CONTRACTOR

	("Con	tractor"),
(Name of Contractor, e.g., "Biz. Inc.		
s a		,
(Type of Organization, e.g.: Corporation, Limited Partnership, I		tc.)
which is bound by acts of		و
	z Inc. Board of Directors", "Bill Smith, GP", etc.)	
"Governing Entity").		
On the day of, 20, th	he Governing Entity resolved, in accord	ance with all
ocuments, rules, and laws applicable to the	Contractor, that	
	, is authorized to act as the	
(Contractor's Representative) Contractor's Representative in all business tra	ransactions (initial one) conducted i	n the State
of Texas OR related to this Contract; an	d	
The Governing Entity warrants that the	he above resolution (a) was entered into	without
lissent or reservation by the Governing Entit	ty, (b) has not been rescinded or amende	d, and (c) is
low in full force and effect; and		
PART 1 - IN AUTHENTICATION OF T	HE ADOPTION OF THIS RESOLUT	TION, I
SUBSCRIBE MY NAME ON THIS		
		, _o
Authorized Signature for Governing Entity)	(Print or Type Name and Title of Authorized Signatory)	
WODN AND SUDSCIDED Lafara ma a		
WORN AND SUBSCRIDED before me of	II Date	
	Notary Public in and for the State of Texas	
Ay Commission Expires:		
Expiration Date	Print or Type Name of Notary Public	
	Date Notary Public in and for the State of Texas	

SECTION 00 52 00

STANDARD FORM OF AGREEMENT

BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR

THIS AGREEMENT is dated as of ______ by and between **the San** Jacinto River Authority (hereinafter called "OWNER") and ______ (hereinafter called "CONTRACTOR").

OWNER and CONTRACTOR, in consideration of the covenants hereinafter set forth, agree as follows:

Article 1. WORK.

CONTRACTOR shall complete all Work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents. The Work is generally described as follows:

Construction of <u>12-Inch Water Line Replacement Across Panther Branch at Grogan's</u> <u>Point Road</u>

Article 2. PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER AND OWNER'S REPRESENTATIVE.

The project has been designed by Aaron K. Schindewolf, P.E., San Jacinto River Authority Technical Services Department, 2436 Sawdust Road, The Woodlands, Texas 77380, who is hereinafter called "PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER" and who assumes all duties and responsibilities and has the rights and authority assigned to PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER in the Contract Documents in connection with completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. OWNER'S Representative shall be San Jacinto River Authority.

Article 3. CONTRACT TIMES.

The Work will be Substantially Completed within 90 **calendar days** after the date when the Contract Time Requirements commence to run as provided in Article 2.3 of the General Conditions, and CONTRACTOR shall achieve Final Completion within 15 **calendar days** of the date required for Substantial Completion.

[Insert this paragraph only if CSP: OWNER and CONTRACTOR recognize that **time is** of the essence of this Agreement and that OWNER will suffer financial loss if the Work is not completed within the times specified in the above paragraph, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with Article 12 of the General Conditions. They also recognize the delays, expense and difficulties involved in proving the actual loss suffered by OWNER if the Work is not completed on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, OWNER and CONTRACTOR agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty) and, as a reasonable estimate of such damages, CONTRACTOR shall pay OWNER One Hundred Dollars (\$100.00) for each and every day of delay in CONTRACTOR achieving Substantial Completion of the Work and readiness for final payment beyond the times specified in the above paragraph. OWNER shall have the option of deducting the amount of any liquidated damages from any monies that may be

owed to CONTRACTOR or to recover such amount from the CONTRACTOR or its sureties, at CONTRACTOR'S expense.]

Article 4. CONTRACT AMOUNT.

OWNER shall pay CONTRACTOR for completion of the Work, in accordance with the Contract Documents, an amount in current funds equal to the sum of the amounts determined to be due and owing pursuant to the Proposal and any subsequent Change Orders and Change Directives thereto.

Article 5. PAYMENT PROCEDURES.

CONTRACTOR shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 14 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will be processed by OWNER'S Representative or PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER as determined by the OWNER and as provided in the General Conditions and Supplemental Conditions, if any.

OWNER shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Amount on the basis of CONTRACTOR'S Applications for Payment as recommended by OWNER'S Representative or PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER and in conformance with the procedures described in the General Conditions. All such payments will be measured by the schedule of values established in Article 2.4.2.07 of the General Conditions (and on the number of units of each Unit Price item completed, if unit price contract). Upon final completion and acceptance of the Work in accordance with Article 14.11 of the General Conditions, OWNER shall pay the remainder of the Contract Amount as recommended by OWNER'S Representative as provided in said Article 14.11.

The 10 percent retainage withheld pursuant to Article 14.01.5 of the General Conditions shall be deposited in an interest-bearing account, and the interest earned on such retainage shall be paid to CONTRACTOR on completion of the contract.

Article 6. CONTRACTOR'S REPRESENTATIONS.

In order to induce OWNER to enter into this Agreement CONTRACTOR makes the following representations:

CONTRACTOR has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents (including the Addenda listed in Article 7) and the other related data identified in the Proposal Documents.

CONTRACTOR has visited the site and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the general, local, and site conditions that may affect cost, progress, performance, or furnishing of the Work.

CONTRACTOR is familiar with and is satisfied as to all federal, state, and local Legal Requirements that may affect cost, progress, performance, and furnishing of the Work.

CONTRACTOR has carefully studied all reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions in or relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at or contiguous to the Site. CONTRACTOR acknowledges that such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents, are not warranted or represented in any manner by Owner to accurately show the conditions at the Site, and may not be complete for CONTRACTOR'S purposes. CONTRACTOR 08/27/2018

CSP No. 19-0017

acknowledges that OWNER and PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER do not assume and expressly disclaim any responsibility for the accuracy or completeness of the information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to subsurface conditions or Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site or CONTRACTOR'S interpretation of such information and data. CONTRACTOR has obtained and carefully studied (or assumes responsibility for having done so) all such additional supplementary research, examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, and data concerning conditions (surface, subsurface, and Underground Facilities) at or contiguous to the Site or otherwise which may affect cost, progress, performance, or furnishing of the Work or which relate to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by CONTRACTOR and safety precautions and programs incident thereto. CONTRACTOR does not consider that any additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the performance and furnishing of the Work at the Contract Amount, within the Contract Time Requirements and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract Documents.

CONTRACTOR is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by OWNER and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.

CONTRACTOR has correlated the information known to CONTRACTOR, information and observations obtained from visits to the Site, reports, and Drawings identified in the Contract Documents and all additional examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, and data with the Contract Documents.

CONTRACTOR has given PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER through the OWNER or OWNER'S Representative written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that CONTRACTOR has discovered in the Contract Documents and the written resolution thereof by PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER is acceptable to CONTRACTOR, and the Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.

Pursuant to Section 2270.002 of the Texas Government Code, contemporaneous with CONTRACTOR's execution of this Agreement, CONTRACTOR shall execute the Verification Company Does Not Boycott Israel, attached hereto and incorporated herein.

Article 7. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

The Contract Documents are comprised of the following:

- 1. This Agreement.
- 2. Exhibits to this Agreement: Verification Company Does Not Boycott Israel

Document	Title	Date	Page(s)

3. Performance, Payment, Maintenance, and Surface Correction Bonds.

4. General Conditions of the Contract.

- 5. Supplemental Conditions, if any.
- 6. Specifications 00 00 01 through 33 13 00, prepared by Aaron K. Schindewolf, P.E. and sealed on December 4, 2018.
- 7. Drawings.
- 8. Addenda:

Addendum No.	Addendum Date	Signature Acknowledging Receipt

- 9. CONTRACTOR'S Proposal Form pursuant to Competitive Sealed Proposal No. 19-0017.
- 10. Prevailing Wage Rates.
- 11. The following which may be delivered or issued after the Effective Date of the Agreement and are not attached thereto: All written Change Orders or Change Directives pursuant to Article 3.3 of the General Conditions.

There are no Contract Documents other than those listed in this Article. The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in Article 3.3 of the General Conditions.

Article 8. INDEMNITY PROVISIONS.

THE GENERAL, SPECIAL, AND SUPPLEMENTAL CONDITIONS, IF ANY, INCORPORATED INTO THIS AGREEMENT CONTAIN PROVISIONS THAT MAY RELIEVE ONE PARTY FOR RESPONSIBILITY IT WOULD OTHERWISE HAVE UNDER THE LAW FOR DAMAGES OR OTHER LIABILITY ARISING OUT OF THE WORK.

EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO SPECIFICALLY AGREES THAT IT HAS A DUTY TO READ THIS AGREEMENT, THE GENERAL, SPECIAL, AND SUPPLEMENTAL CONDITIONS, IF ANY, AND ALL OTHER CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND AGREES THAT IT IS CHARGED WITH NOTICE AND KNOWLEDGE OF THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT AND ALL CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: THAT IT HAS IN FACT READ THIS AGREEMENT AND ALL CONTRACT DOCUMENTS AND IS FULLY INFORMED AND HAS FULL NOTICE AND KNOWLEDGE OF THE TERMS, CONDITIONS AND EFFECTS OF THIS AGREEMENT; THAT IT HAS HAD THE OPPORTUNITY TO BE REPRESENTED BY INDEPENDENT LEGAL COUNSEL OF ITS CHOICE PRECEDING ITS EXECUTION OF THIS AGREEMENT AND HAS RECEIVED OR VOLUNTARILY CHOSEN NOT TO RECEIVE THE ADVICE OF ITS ATTORNEY IN ENTERING INTO THIS AGREEMENT; AND THAT IT RECOGNIZES THAT CERTAIN TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT AND THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS RESULT IN ONE PARTY ASSUMING THE LIABILITY INHERENT IN SOME ASPECTS OF THE TRANSACTION AND RELIEVING THE OTHER PARTY OF ITS RESPONSIBILITY FOR SUCH LIABILITY. EACH PARTY HERETO AGREES AND COVENANTS THAT IT WILL NOT CONTEST THE VALIDITY OR ENFORCEMENT OF ANY EXCULPATORY PROVISION OF THIS AGREEMENT ON THE BASIS THAT THE PARTY HAD NO NOTICE OR

08/27/2018 CSP No. 19-0017

KNOWLEDGE OF SUCH PROVISION OR THAT THE PROVISION IS NOT "CONSPICUOUS".

Article 9. MISCELLANEOUS.

Terms used in this Agreement which are defined in Article 1 of the General Conditions will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions.

CONTRACTOR certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purposes of this Article 9:

1. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the proposal process or in the Contract execution;

2. "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the proposal process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of OWNER, (b) to establish Proposal or Contract prices at artificial noncompetitive levels, or (c) to deprive OWNER of the benefits of free and open competition;

3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Proposers, with or without the knowledge of OWNER, a purpose of which is to establish Proposal prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and

4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the proposal process or affect the execution of the Contract.

No assignment by a party hereto of any rights or interests in the Contract will be binding on another party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, moneys that may become due and moneys that are due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract.

OWNER and CONTRACTOR each binds itself, its officers, directors, shareholders, partners, members, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its officers, directors, shareholders, partners, members, successors, assigns and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

Any provision or part thereof of the Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation shall be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions or parts thereof shall continue to be valid and binding upon OWNER and CONTRACTOR, who agree that the Contract Documents shall be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision or part thereof.

This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall be deemed to be one and the same agreement. A signed copy of this Agreement delivered by facsimile, email, or other means of electronic transmission shall be deemed to have the same legal effect as delivery of an original signed copy of this Agreement. Duplicate copies of duly executed and delivered counterparts of this Agreement shall be deemed to have the same full force and effect as originals and may be relied upon as such. Notwithstanding the foregoing, OWNER and CONTRACTOR agree that this Agreement may be executed using electronic signatures at the option and in the discretion of OWNER, and, in such event, the provisions of the Uniform Electronic Transaction Act, Chapter 332, Texas Business and Commerce Code, as amended, and any applicable policies and procedures of OWNER regarding electronic signatures shall apply.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, OWNER and CONTRACTOR have signed this Agreement.

This Agreement will be effective on ______, (which is the effective date of the Agreement).

OWNER: San Jacinto River Authority

By: _____

Attest: _____

Address for giving notices:

CONTRACTOR:

Ву: _____

(CORPORATE SEAL)

Attest:

Address for giving notices:

License No.

Agent for service of process: _____

VERIFICATION COMPANY DOES NOT BOYCOTT ISRAEL

BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority, on this day personally appeared [name], _____ [title] of ______ [Contractor], and, upon oath, after first being duly sworn, deposed and stated:

"My name is ______ and I am the _____[title] of ______[Contractor], hereinafter referred to in this verification as 'Contractor'. The facts set forth herein are within my personal knowledge and are true and correct, and I am competent and authorized to make this verification on behalf of Contractor.

Contractor does not Boycott Israel; and

Contractor will not Boycott Israel during the term of this Agreement; and

'Boycott Israel' as used herein means refusing to deal with, terminating business activities with, or otherwise taking any action that is intended to penalize, inflict economic harm on, or limit commercial relations specifically with Israel, or with a person or entity doing business in Israel or in an Israeli-controlled territory, but does not include an action made for ordinary business purposes."

Ву:
[Signature of Affiant]
Printed Name:
Title:

SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN TO before me on this ____ day of _____, 201_, by _____, ______[title] of __________[contractor], known to me or proved through photo identification.

Notary Public in and for the State of Texas My commission expires:

Senate Bill 252 -Government Code 2252 CERTIFICATION

_____, the undersigned

representative of (Company or business name) being an adult over the age of eighteen (18) years of age, pursuant to Texas Government Code, Chapter 2252, Section 2252.152 and Section 2252.153, certify that the company named above is not listed on the website of the Comptroller of the State of Texas concerning the listing of companies that are identified under Section 806.051, Section 807.051 or Section 2253.153. I further certify that should the above-named company enter into a contract that is on said listing of companies on the website of the Comptroller of the State of Texas which do business with Iran, Sudan or any Foreign Terrorist Organization, I will immediately notify the San Jacinto River Authority's Purchasing Division.

Name of Company Representative (Print)

Signature of Company Representative

Date

Ι,

SECTION 00 60 20

MONTHLY SUBCONTRACTOR PAYMENT REPORTING FORM

Legal Project Name:	
SJRA Project No.:	
Contractor's Company Name:	
Address:	

CERTIFICATION

BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority, on this day personally appeared ______, _______[title] of _______[Contractor], and, upon oath, after first being duly sworn, deposed and stated:

"My name is	and I am the	[title] of
	[Contractor], hereinafter referred to in this affidavit a	as "Contractor". The facts set
forth herein are within my	personal knowledge and are true and correct, and I am	competent and authorized to
make this affidavit on bel	half of Contractor.	

Contractor has paid each and all of its Subcontractors, laborers, suppliers, vendors and materialmen, if any, in full, for all work, labor, materials, equipment and/or services provided to Contractor for incorporation in or use or work on the Project, through the period ending ______ *[end date of last paid pay period]* (the "Pay Period"), except to the extent of any contractual retainage withheld by Contractor, or other amounts withheld by Contractor for defective work or otherwise in accordance with its contract with any Subcontractor, laborer, supplier, vendor or materialman and identified in the Payment Notifications described below.

Contractor acknowledges that SJRA is relying on Contractor's statements and representations herein in making payment for Work performed on the Project. Contractor agrees to indemnify SJRA from any and all loss, cost or expense, including but not limited to attorneys' fees incurred, resulting from any false or incorrect information contained in this affidavit."

EXCEPTION: Contractor sent Payment Notifications to the following Subcontractors, laborers, suppliers, vendors or materialmen explaining why Contractor withheld payment, copies of which are attached:

10/31/2017 CSP No. 19-0017 Name:

Name:

Street Address:

Street Address:

City, State, and Zip Code:

City, State, and Zip Code:

Amount of Payment Withheld:

Amount of Payment Withheld:

Date Payment First Withheld:

Date Payment First Withheld:

Description of Good Faith		Descrip	tion of Good Faith
Reason:		Reasor	r.
(Signature of Contractor's Repre	esentative)	(Print or	Type Name of Contractor's Representative)
SWORN TO AND SUBSO	CRIBED before me on:		
		-	Date
		-	Notary Public in and for the State of Texas
My Commission Expires:		-	
	Expiration Date		Print or Type name of Notary Public

4839-5211-5282, v. 1

SECTION 00 61 13.13

PERFORMANCE BOND

S	IAI	ΕC)F	EX/	4S	

COUNTY OF _____

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE I	PRESENTS: That	(Contractor)
of the City of	, County of	, and State
of Texas, as Principal, and		
authorized under the Laws of t	the State of Texas to act as suret	ty on bonds for principals,
as Surety, are held and firmly	bound unto San Jacinto River Au	Ithority (Owner), in the
penal sum of		Dollars
(\$) for the	payment whereof, the said Princ	ipal and Surety bind
themselves, and their heirs, ac	dministrators, executors, success	ors and assigns, jointly
and severally, by these preser	its:	
WUEDEAS the Dringing has	entered into a cortain written con	tract with the Owner

WHEREAS, the Principal has entered into a certain written contract with the Owner. dated the _____ day of _____, 20___, for construction of: ______ (the "Contract"), which Contract is hereby referred to and made a part hereof as fully and to the same

extent as if copied at length herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH, that if the said Principal shall faithfully perform said Contract and shall in all respects duly and faithfully observe and perform all and singular the covenants, conditions and agreements in and by said Contract agreed and covenanted by the Principal to be observed and performed, within the time provided therein and any extensions thereof that may be granted by the Owner, and during the life of any guarantees or warranties contained in or required under said Contract, and shall also well and truly perform all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions and agreements of any and all modifications of said Contract that may hereafter be made, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect;

PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that this bond is executed pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 2253 of the Texas Government Code as amended and all liabilities on this bond shall be determined in accordance with the provisions of said statute to the same extent as if it were copied at length herein.

Surety, for value received, stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract, or to work performed thereunder, or the plans, specifications, or drawings, accompanying the same, shall in anyway affect its obligation on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract, or the work to be performed thereunder.

IN WITNESS WHE	EREOF, the said Principal :	and Surety have signed and sealed this
instrument on the	day of	, 20

Principal	Surety
BY:	BY:
TITLE:	TITLE:
ADDRESS:	PHYSICAL ADDRESS:
	MAILING ADDRESS FOR NOTICE OF CLAIMS:
	TELEPHONE:
	LOCAL RECORDING AGENT PERSONAL IDENTIFICATION NUMBER:
The name and address of the Resident Agent	of Surety is:

END OF SECTION

4840-5159-9954, v. 1

SECTION 00 61 13.16

STATUTORY PAYMENT BOND

STATE OF TEXAS		
COUNTY OF		
KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: of the City of		(Contractor) , and State
of Texas, as Principal, and	_, county of	
authorized under the Laws of the State of as Surety, are held and firmly bound unto spenal sum of	•	
(\$) for the payment	•	•
themselves, and their heirs, administrators and severally, by these presents:	, executors, successors and as	signs, jointly
WHEREAS, the Principal has entered into dated the day of		

which Contract is hereby referred to and make a part hereof as fully and to the same extent as if copied at length herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITIONS OF THIS OBLIGATION IS SUCH, that if the said Principal shall pay all claimants supplying labor and material to him or a Sub-Contractor in the prosecution of the work provided for in said Contract, then, this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect;

PROVIDED, HOWEVER, That this bond is executed pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 2253 of the Texas Government Code as amended and all liabilities on this bond shall be determined in accordance with the provisions of said statute to the same extent as if it were copied at length herein.

Surety, for value received, stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract, or to work performed thereunder, or the plans, specifications, or drawings, accompanying the same, shall in anyway affect its obligation on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract, or the work to be performed thereunder.

IN WITNESS WHE	EREOF, the said Principal	and Surety have signed and sealed this
instrument on the	day of	, 20

Principal	Surety
BY:	BY:
TITLE:	TITLE:
ADDRESS:	PHYSICAL ADDRESS:
	MAILING ADDRESS FOR NOTICE OF CLAIM:
	TELEPHONE:
	LOCAL RECORDING AGENT PERSONAL IDENTIFICATION NUMBER:
The name and address of the Resid	lent Agent of Surety is:

END OF SECTION

4825-7140-3858, v. 1

SECTION 00 61 19

ONE-YEAR MAINTENANCE BOND

THAT WE, _____

, as Principal, hereinafter called Contractor, and the other

subscriber hereto, ______, as Surety, do hereby acknowledge ourselves to be held and firmly bound to the San Jacinto River Authority ("SJRA") in the sum of \$_____

_____, for the payment of which sum to be made to the SJRA and its successors, Contractor and Surety do bind themselves, their successors, jointly and severally.

THE CONDITIONS OF THIS OBLIGATION ARE SUCH THAT:

WHEREAS, the Contractor has on or about this day executed a Contract in writing with the SJRA for_____,

all of such work to be done as set out in full in said Contract Documents therein referred to and adopted by the SJRA, all of which are made a part of this instrument as fully and completely as if set out in full herein.

NOW THEREFORE, if the said Contractor shall comply with the provisions of Paragraph 13.7.1 of the General Conditions, and correct work not in accordance with the Contract documents discovered within the established one-year period, then this obligation shall become null and void, and shall be of no further force and effect; otherwise, the same is to remain in full force and effect.

Notices required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed delivered when given in accordance with the definition of Written Notice in the General Conditions of the Contract.

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the said Contractor and Surety have signed and sealed this instrument on the respective dates written below their signatures and Surety has attached its current Power of Attorney.

ATTEST, SEAL: (if a corporation) WITNESS: (if not a corporation)

By: _

Name: Title: Name of Contractor

By: _

Name: Title: Date:

ATTEST/SURETY WITNESS:

Full Name of Surety

10/31/2017 CSP No. 19-0017

(SEAL)

ONE YEAR MAINTENANCE BOND

Address of Surety for Notice

Telephone Number of Surety

Ву:_____

Name: Title: Attorney-in-Fact Date:

END OF SECTION

4843-6617-2242, V. 1

By: _____

Name: Title:

Date:

12-Inch WL Replacement Across Panther BranchSJRA Project No. WDPR0090.1009.2N001ONE YEAR SURFACE CORRECTIONBOND

SECTION 00 61 20

ONE-YEAR SURFACE CORRECTION BOND

THAT WE, _____

____, as Principal, hereinafter called Contractor, and the other

subscriber hereto,

as Surety, do hereby acknowledge ourselves to be held and firmly bound to the San Jacinto River Authority ("SJRA") in the sum of <u>such</u> such sum being equal to four percent of the Original Contract Price, for the payment of which sum to be made to the SJRA and its successors, Contractor and Surety do bind themselves, their successors, jointly and severally.

THE CONDITIONS OF THIS OBLIGATION ARE SUCH THAT:

WHEREAS, the Contractor has entered into a Contract in writing with the SJRA dated of even date herewith, for ______, all of such work to be done in accordance with the Contract documents therein referred to, and adopted by the SJRA.

NOW THEREFORE, if the Contractor shall comply with the provisions of Paragraph 13.7.1 of the General Conditions, and repair, replace, restore, and correct surface work associated with backfill operations of subsurface work not in accordance with the Contract documents discovered within one year from the date that the Oneyear Maintenance Bond has expired, then this obligation shall become null and void, and shall be of no further force and effect; otherwise, the same is to remain in full force and effect.

Notices required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed delivered when actually received or, if earlier, on the third day following deposit in a United States Postal Service post office or receptacle, with proper postage affixed (certified mail, return receipt requested), addressed to the respective other party at the address prescribed in the Contract documents, or at such other address as the receiving party may hereafter prescribe by written notice to the sending party.

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the said Principal and Surety have signed and sealed this instrument on the respective dates written below their signatures.

ATTEST, SEAL: (if a corporation) WITNESS: (if not a corporation)	Name of Contractor		
By: Name: Title:	By: Name: Title: Date:		
ATTEST/SURETY WITNESS: (SEAL)	Full Name of Surety Address of Surety for Notice		
By: Name: Title: Date:	Telephone Number of Surety By: Name: Title: Attorney-in-Fact Date:		

SECTION 00 62 04

HISTORY OF OSHA ACTIONS AND LIST OF ON-THE-JOB INJURIES

Prior to award of the Contract, Successful Offeror will be required to file the following with the San Jacinto River Authority:

- 1. A history of all OSHA actions, advisories, etc., Contractor has received on all jobs worked in any capacity, prime or subcontractor. The history shall be for the two-year period preceding the Bid Date of the Project.
- 2. A list of all on-the-job injuries, accidents, and fatalities suffered by any present or former employees of Contractor during the same two-year period.
- 3. If less than the two-year period, give the date Contractor started doing business.
- 4. Provide the company Experience Modification Rate (EMR) for the threeyear period preceding the Proposal Submission Date of the Project.

An officer of the company must certify in a notarized statement that the information submitted is true and correct.

SECTION 00 62 07

CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, AND OTHER RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS

Contractor certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that it and its principals:

- 1. Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any Federal, State, or local department or agency;
- 2. Have not within a three-year period preceding this proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State, or local) transaction or contract under a public transaction: violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
- 3. Are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a government entity (Federal, State, or local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph 2 of this certification; and
- 4. Have not within a three-year period preceding this application/proposal had one or more public transactions (Federal, State, or local) terminated for cause or default.

I understand that a false statement on this certification may be grounds for rejection of this proposal or termination of the award.

Company:

Typed Name & Title of Authorized Representative

Signature of Authorized Representative

Date

I am unable to certify the above statements. My explanation is attached.

END OF SECTION

12/15/2014 CSP No. 19-0017

12/15/2014 CSP No. 19-0017

SECTION 00 62 10

NAME AND QUALIFICATIONS OF PROPOSED SUPERINTENDENT (FOR FILING)

Prior to award of the Contract, Offeror selected will be required to file the following with the San Jacinto River Authority:

1. The name and qualifications of the Superintendent being proposed to supervise the Project.

This information must be submitted to the SJRA within the time period stated in within 10 days of written notification of contract award. An officer of the company must certify in a statement that the information submitted is true and correct.

AFFIDAVIT OF INSURANCE

SECTION 00 62 16

AFFIDAVIT OF INSURANCE

BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority, on this day personally appeared

Contractor's Company Name

of the Contractor named and referred to within the Contract documents; that he/she is fully competent and authorized to give this affidavit and that the attached original insurance certificate truly and accurately reflects the insurance coverage that is now available and will be available during the term of the Contract.

Affiant's Signature

SWORN AND SUBSCRIBED before me on _____

Date

Notary Public in and for the State of TEXAS

Print or type Notary Public name

My Commission Expires: _

Expiration Date



ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

SECTION 00 65 16 CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

			Date of	of Substantial Completion:		
Project Name:				Project Number:		
Project Location:				Contract Number:		
Contractor:				Notice To Proceed Date:		
Principal Architect/En	ıg.:			Contracted Amount:		
Construction Manage	r:			Amount at Completion:		
Inspector:				Time to Complete:	Days	
Punch List Correction	n Period:	Days		Date of Inspection:		
Description of Substantially Complete Work:						
Issuance and execution of this Certificate of Substantial Completion by the San Jacinto River Authority (SJRA), shall denote that the described Work for the referenced Project has been inspected for compliance to the Project's Contract Documents and the described Work was found to be Substantially Complete. Therefore, the Date of Substantial Completion is established as indicated above.						

Items having no impact on the intended and proper implementation, operation, or utilization of the described Work which have been determined as requiring correction or incomplete, are documented on the attached Substantial Completion Punch List. All such items shall be completed within the above stated Punch List Correction Period.

Punch List omissions of Contract Work does not relieve the Contractor of its responsibility to complete the Project Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

Contract required warranties and guarantee periods shall commence on the Date of Substantial Completion.

Final insurance(s) shall remain in effect until the Project's Date of Final Completion of the Work is established.

Construction Manager:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
Company:			
Principal Architect/Eng.			Date:
	Print	Signature	
Company:			
Contractor:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
Company:			
SJRA Representative:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
SJRA General Manager:			Date:
	Print	Signature	



San Jacinto River Authority

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION INSPECTION PUNCH LIST									
							Prepara	TION DATE:	
PROJECT NAME:						PROJECT NUI	MBER:		
PROJECT LOCATION:						PREPARED BY	<i>(</i> :		
CONTRACTOR:						INSPECTION D	DATE:		
WORK PORTION:						1			
INSPECTION ATTENDEES:									
NAME		COMPANY		Е-ма	L		TELEPH	ONE	
				1					
SJRA FIELD REPRESENTATI	VF:						D	ATE:	
		PRINTED			SIGNATURE				
CONTRACTOR (ACKNOWLED	GE R ECEIPT)	:						DATE:	
SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION I					SIGNATURE				
DESCRIPTION:	INSPECTION						DATE	Complete:	SIGNED BY:
DESCRIPTION.							DATE	COMPLETE.	SIGNED BT.
							1		



ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION INSPECTION PUNCH LIST (CONTINUED)						
DESCRIPTION:	DATE COMPLETE:	SIGNED BY:				

- End of Punch List -


San Jacinto River Authority

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

CERTIFICATE OF PARTIAL SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

SECTION 00 65 16.23 CERTIFICATE OF PARTIAL SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

		Date of Partial Substantial	
Project Name:		Project Number:	
Project Location:		Contract Number:	
Contractor:		Notice To Proceed Date:	
Principal Architect/Eng.:		Contracted Amount:	
Construction Manager:		Amount at Completion:	
Inspector:		Time to Complete:	Days
Punch List Correction Period:	Days	Date of Inspection:	

Description of Substantially Complete Work:

Issuance and execution of this Certificate of Partial Substantial Completion by the San Jacinto River Authority (SJRA), shall denote that the described Work for the referenced Project has been inspected for compliance to the Project's Contract Documents and the described Work was found to be Substantially Complete. Therefore, the Date of Partial Substantial Completion is established as indicated above.

Items having no impact on the intended and proper implementation, operation, or utilization of the described Work which have been determined as requiring correction or incomplete, are documented on the attached Partial Substantial Completion Punch List. All such items shall be completed within the above stated Punch List Correction Period.

Punch List omissions of Contract Work does not relieve the Contractor of its responsibility to complete the Project Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

Contract required warranties and guarantee periods shall commence on the Date of Partial Substantial Completion.

Final insurance(s) shall remain in effect until the Project's Date of Final Completion of the Work is established.

Construction Manager:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
Company:			
Principal Architect/Eng.:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
Company:			
Contractor:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
Company:			
SJRA Representative:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
SJRA General Manager:			Date:
	Print	Signature	

12/15/2014 CSP No. 19-0017

Standard Specification Contract No. 19-0017



ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

CERTIFICATE OF PARTIAL SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

PARTIAL SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION INSPECTION PUNCH LIST										
								PREPAR	ATION DATE:	
PROJECT NAME:							PROJECT NU	MBER:		
PROJECT LOCATION:							PREPARED B	Y:		
CONTRACTOR:							INSPECTION I	DATE:		
Work Portion:										
INSPECTION ATTENDEES	:									
NAME		Co	OMPANY	E-	-MAI	L		TELEPH	IONE	
SJRA FIELD REPRESEN	TATIVE:							0	ATE:	
• "			PRINTED			SIGNATURE				
CONTRACTOR (ACKNOW	LEDGE RECE	IPT):	PRINTED			SIGNATURE			DATE:	
PARTIAL SUBSTANTIAL C		INSPEC				SIGNATURE				
DESCRIPTION:								DATE	COMPLETE:	SIGNED BY:

12/15/2014 CSP No. 19-0017



San Jacinto River Authority

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

CERTIFICATE OF PARTIAL SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

			6
	Pr	REPARATION DATE:	
PROJECT NAME:	PROJECT NUME		
PROJECT LOCATION:	PREPARED BY:		
CONTRACTOR:	INSPECTION DA	TE:	
WORK PORTION:			
	COMPLETION INSPECTION PUNCH LIST (CONTINUED)		
DESCRIPTION:		DATE COMPLETE:	SIGNED BY:



San Jacinto River Authority

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

CERTIFICATE OF PARTIAL SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION

- End of Punch List -

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00 65 19

CONTRACTOR'S CERTIFICATION OF FINAL COMPLETION

CERTIFICATE OF FINAL COMPLETION OF: [Legal Project Name

Project No.: [_____]

Contract Dated: [Contract Date]

BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority, a Notary Public in and for the State of Texas, on this day personally appeared ________ who, being by me duly sworn, on his oath says that he or she represents ________, the Contractor who has performed a contract with the San Jacinto River Authority ("SJRA") for the construction of the Work described above, and is duly authorized to make this affidavit; that he or she has personally examined the Work described above as required by the Contract documents; that said Work and all items thereof have been completed and all known defects made good; that all surplus material, refuse, dirt and rubbish have been cleaned up and removed or disposed of as directed by the SJRA; that all parts of Work are in a neat, tidy, finished condition and ready in all respects for acceptance by the SJRA; that all gravel or shell roadway surfaces removed during the course of the Work have been replaced in accordance with the Specifications, that rates of pay for all labor employed on said Work have not been below the minimum set out in "Labor Classification and Minimum Wage Scale" in the Contract documents and that within the knowledge of affiant all just bills for labor and material and for the rental or use of any equipment or apparatus, used in, on, or in connection with the Work have been paid in full by the Contractor.

SWORN AND SUBSCRIBED before me on	
PART 1 -	DATE

Notary Public in and for the State of TEXAS

Print or type name

Affiant's Signature

My Commission Expires:

Expiration Date

THIS IS TO CERTIFY that I have thoroughly inspected the Work performed by the above named Contractor on the above described Contract and find all things in accordance with the Contract documents governing this Work.

Inspector

[Project Manager or Construction Manager]

Approved:

[Title of Approval Authority], [Contracting Department]

END OF SECTION

12/15/2014 CSP No. 19-0017

Standard Specification Contract No. 19-0017

12/15/2014 CSP No. 19-0017

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

SECTION 00 65 19.13

AFFIDAVIT OF BILLS PAID

STATE OF TEXAS

COUNTY OF

BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority, on this day personally appeared ______, party to that certain Contract entered into on the____ day of ______, 20__, between **San Jacinto River Authority** (Owner) and ______ for the erection, construction, and completion of certain improvements and/or additions upon the following described premises, to wit:

12-INCH WATER LINE REPLACEMENT ACROSS PANTHER BRANCH AT GROGAN'S POINT ROAD - CSP NO. 19-0017

Said party being by me duly sworn states upon oath that the said improvements have been erected and completed in full compliance with the above referred to Contract and the agreed plans and specifications therefore.

Deponent further states that he has paid all bills and claims for materials furnished and labor performed on said Contract and that there are no outstanding unpaid bills or legal claims for labor performed or materials furnished upon said job.

This affidavit is being made by the undersigned realizing that it is in reliance upon the truthfulness of the statements contained therein that final and full settlement of the balance due on said Contract is being made, and in consideration of the disbursement of funds San Jacinto River Authority, deponent expressly waives and releases all liens, claims and rights to assert a lien on said premises and agrees to indemnify and hold Owner safe and harmless from and against all losses, damages, costs and expenses of any character whatsoever specifically including court costs, bonding fees and attorney fees, arising out of or in any way relating to claims for unpaid labor or material used or associated with construction of improvements on the above-described premises.

By:

Subscribed and sworn to before me, the undersigned authority, on this the ______day of _____, 20___.

Notary Public in and for County, Texas.

END OF SECTION

06/28/2018 CSP No. 19-0017

SJRA AFFIDAVIT OF BILLS PAID 00 65 19.13 - 1

Standard Specification Contract No. 19-0017

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK



San Jacinto River Authority

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

SECTION 00 65 19.23 CERTIFICATE OF FINAL COMPLETION

CERTIFICATE OF FINAL COMPLETION

	Date of Final Completion:	
Project Name:	Project Number:	
Project Location:	Contract Number:	
Contractor:	Notice To Proceed Date:	
Principal	Contracted Amount:	
Construction Manager:	Amount at Completion:	
Inspector:	Time to Complete:	Days
Punch List Correction Period: Days	Date of Inspection:	

Description of Finally Complete Work:

DATE OF FINAL COMPLETION - The Work performed under the Contract was inspected on above indicated Date of Final Completion and found to be complete. The date of final completion of the Work is hereby established as indicated above.

PUNCH LIST - Contractor certified in Document 00 65 19 – Contractor's Certification of Final Completion that all Punch List items were completed or corrected. Failure to identify incomplete work items or requirements of the Contract prior to issuance of this Certificate does not alter the responsibility of Contractor to comply with all provisions of the Contract.

ACCEPTANCE OF THE WORK - Based on inspection and to the best of our knowledge, information and belief, the Work has been completed in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract and we recommend acceptance of the Work by the San Jacinto River Authority or their delegated authority.

Construction Manager:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
Company:			
Principal			Date:
	Print	Signature	
Company:			
Contractor:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
Company:			
SJRA Project Manager:			Date:
	Print	Signature	
SJRA General Manager:			Date:
	Print	Signature	



San Jacinto River Authority

ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

CERTIFICATE OF FINAL COMPLETION

		FINAL COMPLETION I	NSPECTION PUNC	п Гізі		FINAL COMPLETION INSPECTION PUNCH LIST						
				Pr	EPARATION	DATE:						
PROJECT NAME:				PROJECT NUMB	BER:							
PROJECT LOCATION:				PREPARED BY:								
CONTRACTOR:				INSPECTION DAT	TE:							
Work Portion:				1								
INSPECTION ATTENDEES:	:											
NAME	C	OMPANY	E-MAIL	-	TELEPHONE	:						
0 ID 4 5					DATE							
SJRA FIELD REPRESENT	TATIVE:				:							
		PRINTED	SIGNATURE									
CONTRACTOR (ACKNOWL					n.	ATE:						
•	LEDGE RECEIPT):	PRINTED	SIGNATURE		D	ATE:						
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI		PRINTED	SIGNATURE		D	ATE:						
			SIGNATURE		DATE COM		SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI			SIGNATURE				SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI			SIGNATURE				SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI			SIGNATURE				SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI			SIGNATURE				SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI			SIGNATURE				SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI	ECTION PUNCH LIST						SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI	ECTION PUNCH LIST	Γ					SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI	ECTION PUNCH LIST	T					SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI	ECTION PUNCH LIST	Γ					SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI	ECTION PUNCH LIST						SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI	ECTION PUNCH LIST						SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI	ECTION PUNCH LIST						SIGNED BY:					
FINAL COMPLETION INSPI	ECTION PUNCH LIST						SIGNED BY:					





ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE P.O. Box 329 · Conroe, Texas 77305 (T) 936.588.3111 · (F) 936.588.3043

CERTIFICATE OF FINAL COMPLETION

	PR	REPARATION DATE:		
PROJECT NAME:	Pro	JECT NUME	BER:	
PROJECT LOCATION:	Pre	PARED BY:		
CONTRACTOR:	INSP	PECTION DA	TE:	
WORK PORTION:				
FINAL COMPLETION INS	PECTION PUNCH LIST (CONTINUED)			
DESCRIPTION:			DATE COMPLETE:	SIGNED BY:

- End of Punch List -

END OF SECTION

12" WL Replacement Across Panther Branch CONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASESJRA Project No. WDPR0090.1009.2N001UPON PROGRESS PAYMENT

SECTION 00 65 21

CONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASE UPON PROGRESS PAYMENT

Legal Project Name:
SJRA Project No.:
Contractor's Company Name ("Contractor"):
Address:

On receipt by Contractor of a check from the San Jacinto River Authority ("SJRA") in the sum of \$______ payable to Contractor, and when the check has been properly endorsed and has been paid by the bank on which it is drawn, this document becomes effective to waive and release any and all rights, claims and causes of action which Contractor may have against SJRA, including but not limited to any and all claims for costs, expenses and damages incurred by Contractor, arising out of or related to all labor, materials, equipment and/or services furnished for incorporation in or use or work on the Project, through the period ending ______ *[end date of current pay period]* (the "Pay Period"), except to the extent of any contractual retainage withheld from Contractor, and except for the following pending claims, if any:

Description of Claim

Date

Amount (\$)

Contractor warrants that Contractor has already paid or will use the funds received from this progress payment to promptly pay in full all amounts due the Contractor's laborers, Subcontractors, materialmen, vendors and suppliers for all work, materials, equipment, and/or services provided for or to the above referenced Project through the Pay Period.

(Contractor name)

By: _____ (Signature)

_____ (Title)

Notary Public in and for the State of Texas

My Commission Expires: _____

12/15/2017 CSP No. 19-0017

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

12" WL Replacement Across Panther Branch CONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASESJRA Project No. WDPR0090.1009.2N001UPON FINAL PAYMENT

SECTION 00 65 27

CONDITIONAL WAIVER AND RELEASE UPON FINAL PAYMENT

Legal Project Name: _____

SJRA Project No.:		
Contractor's Company Name ("Contract	or"):	
Address:		
	from the San Jacinto River Authority ("SJI	
\$ payable to Contractor, an	d when the check has been properly endorse	d and has been paid
by the bank on which it is drawn, this do	cument becomes effective to waive and releas	se any and all rights,
claims and causes of action which Contr	actor may have against SJRA, including but n	ot limited to any and
all claims for costs, expenses and dam	ages incurred by Contractor, arising out of or	related to all labor,
materials, equipment and/or services fur	nished for incorporation in or use or work on th	e Project, except for
the following pending claims, if any:		
Description of Claim	Amo	<u>ount (\$)</u>
promptly pay in full all amounts due the	already paid or will use the funds received f Contractor's laborers, Subcontractors, materi ent, and/or services provided for or to the above	almen, vendors and
By:		
This instrument was executed and ackno , known [title] of authorized act of said entity. Notary Public in and for the State of Tex My Commission Expires:		, 20, by bscribed above, as behalf of and as the
12/15/2017 CSP No. 19-0017	— SJRA VAIVER AND RELEASE UPON FINAL PAYMENT 00 65 27- 1	Standard Specification Contract No. 19-0017

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

Section 00 72 00 GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT

Table of Contents

ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS	2
ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS	9
ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE	12
ARTICLE 4 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS;	
REFERENCE POINTS	15
ARTICLE 5 - BONDS AND INSURANCE	19
ARTICLE 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES	29
ARTICLE 7 - OTHER WORK	51
ARTICLE 8 - OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES	51
ARTICLE 9 - PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION	53
ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK	55
ARTICLE 11 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT AMOUNT	59
ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES	62
ARTICLE 13 - TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF	
DEFECTIVE WORK	64
ARTICLE 14 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION	68
ARTICLE 15 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION	
ARTICLE 16 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION	79
ARTICLE 17 - MISCELLANEOUS	81

ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS

UNLESS OTHERWISE STATED IN THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, WORDS WHICH HAVE WELL-KNOWN TECHNICAL OR CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY MEANINGS ARE USED IN THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS IN ACCORDANCE WITH SUCH RECOGNIZED MEANINGS.

Whenever used in these General Conditions or in the other Contract Documents the following terms have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof:

- **1.001 Addendum:** Written instruments issued by the Contract Awarding Authority which clarify, correct or change the bidding requirements or the Contract Documents prior to the Due Date. "Addenda" is the plural form of Addendum.
- **1.002 Agreement:** Document signed by the Parties and binding the Parties, containing the name of Contractor, title and location of the Project, original Contract Time Requirements, Original Contract Amount, enumeration of documents included in the Contract and other provisions.
- **1.003 Allowance:** A not-to-exceed amount which is established between the Owner and the Contractor as part of the Contractor's Bid/Proposal when the precise scope of a particular line item has not been defined to a level which is adequate for the Contractor to provide definitive line item pricing for that particular scope of Work. The use of any Allowances by the Contractor in any Bid/Proposal will be subject to the Owner's sole approval. Additional Allowances or adjustments can be added to any Bid/Proposal upon the agreement of the Owner and Contractor.
- **1.004** Alternative Dispute Resolution: The process by which a disputed Claim may be settled if the Owner and the Contractor cannot reach an agreement between themselves, as an alternative to litigation.
- **1.005 Application for Payment:** Is the Contractor's monthly pay application, the form of which must be acceptable to the Owner.
- **1.006 Bid/Proposal:** A complete, properly signed response to an Invitation for Bid/Proposal that, if accepted, would bind the Bidder/Offeror to perform the resultant Contract.
- **1.007 Bidder/Offeror:** A person, firm, or entity that submits a Bid/Proposal in response to an Invitation for Bids/Proposals. Any Bidder/Offeror may be represented by an agent after submitting evidence reasonably satisfactory to Owner demonstrating the agent's authority to bind the Bidder/Offeror. The agent cannot certify as to his own agency status.
- **1.008 Bid/Proposal Documents:** The Advertisement or Invitation for Bids/Proposals, Instructions to Bidders/Offerors, the Bid/Proposal Form, the Contract Documents and Addenda.
- **1.009 Bonds:** Performance Bond, Payment Bond, Maintenance Bond, and other Surety instruments executed by Surety. When in singular form the term refers to an individual instrument.
- **1.010** Calendar Day: Any day of the week; no days being excepted. Work on Saturdays, Sundays, and/or Legal Holidays shall be as approved by and coordinated with Owner.
- **1.011 Change Directive:** A written directive to Contractor, signed by Owner, ordering a change in the Work that is within the general scope of the Contract and consisting of additions, deletions, or other revisions and stating a proposed basis for adjustment, if any, in the Contract Amount or Contract Time Requirements, or both. A Change Directive may be used in the absence of total agreement on the terms of a Change Order. A Change Directive can change the Contract Amount or Contract Time Requirements, and the parties may reasonably expect that the

change directed or documented by a Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order.

- **1.012** Change Orders: Written agreements entered into between Contractor and Owner authorizing an addition, deletion, or revision to the Contract, issued on or after the Execution Date of the Contract.
- **1.013 CMT Consultant:** Owner's consultant responsible for the testing of construction materials engineering, and the verification testing services necessary for acceptance of the Work by the Owner as required by Section 2267.058(a) of the Texas Government Code.
- **1.014 Claim:** A written demand or written assertion by the Owner or the Contractor seeking, as a matter of right, an adjustment or interpretation of Contract terms, payment of money, extension of time or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. The Party making the Claim has the responsibility to substantiate the Claim.
- **1.015 Commissioning:** This is the process of verification, preliminary testing, starting up and functional operations testing of all equipment and systems which are part of the Project. The term "commissioning" shall specifically include the drafting, review and verification of all test plans and test reports for all equipment and systems which are part of the Project.
- **1.016 Construction Documents:** Means the Plans or Drawings and the Specifications and such other documents incorporated into the Contract Documents that set out the Contractor's scope of work to be performed under the Contract and/or the technical requirements for the design and construction of the Work.
- **1.017 Contractor:** Means the individual, firm, corporation, or other business entity identified as such in the Agreement, including its successors and its authorized representatives, with whom Owner has entered into the Contract for performance of the Work. The Contractor may also be referred to as the "Bidder" or "Offeror" in the Contract Documents, both of which will be understood to mean the "Contractor" as identified in the Agreement.
- **1.018 Construction Phase:** Means the implementation and execution of the Work required by the Contract Documents, commencing with the Notice to Proceed for the Work.
- **1.019 Contract:** The binding legal agreement between the Owner and the Contractor including all documents that have been incorporated into the agreement between Owner and Contractor for performance of the Work, as evidenced by the Contract Documents, and into which these General Conditions of the Contract (General Conditions) have been incorporated.
- **1.020 Contract Amount:** The monetary amount stated in the Agreement as it may be adjusted by Change Order or Change Directive, payable by Owner to Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- **1.021 Contract Awarding Authority:** The SJRA Board of Directors. When authorized by the SJRA Board of Directors, the SJRA General Manager may enter into Contracts on behalf of the SJRA.
- **1.022 Contract Documents:** Those items so designated in the Agreement. Approved Shop Drawings, other Contractor submittals, and the reports and drawings of physical subsurface, geotechnical or environmental conditions are not Contract Documents.
- **1.023 Contract Time Requirements:** Means those requirements for the timely performance of the Work as set forth in the Agreement, including Milestones and the required dates for Mechanical Completion, Substantial Completion and Final Completion.
- **1.024 Cost of the Work:** Has the meaning set forth in Article 11.5.

- **Critical Path:** The longest series of tasks that runs consecutively from the 1.025 beginning to the end of the Work, as determined by duration and workflow sequence. This longest path determines how quickly the Work can be completed, given appropriate resources.
- 1.026 Day: Means that twenty-four hour period measured from midnight to the next midnight. When any period is referred to in days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period.
- **Defective:** Means with respect to any Work, failing to conform in any respect to 1.027 any one or more requirements of the Contract Documents.
- 1.028 **Delay:** Means a delay, disruption, hindrance, interference, acceleration, recovery effort, or loss of productivity or efficiency, or any other impact whatsoever with respect to the Critical Path of the Work.
- 1.029 **Discrepancies:** Means any error, omission, conflict, inconsistency, discrepancy, or lack of clarity in the Contract Documents discovered by the Contractor or that should reasonably have been discovered by the Contractor in fulfilling its obligations arising from the Contract and based upon its applicable standard of care as a Contractor and not as a design professional. The Discrepancy must be determinable by the Contractor through an evaluation of one or more drawings or specifications which are part of the Construction Documents, the above-grade Site conditions, geotechnical reports, surveys or other information provided to Contractor by Owner or any combination thereof.
- 1.030 Division 01: Means the General Requirements (Division One) of the Specifications made a part of the Construction Documents, whether such Specifications are set out in a separate document or are part of the Project Manual.
- 1.031 **Document Control:** This is the process of generating, transmitting, receiving, recording, filing and distributing documents and records generated by the Project Team Members and others during the execution of the Project. The process may utilize an electronic or paper format, or both.
- 1.032 **Drawings:** Those portions of the Contract Documents which are graphic and pictorial representations of the scope, extent and character of the Work to be furnished and performed by Contractor and which have been approved by Owner. Drawings may include plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules and diagrams. Shop Drawings are not Drawings.
- 1.033 **Due Date:** The date and time specified for receipt of Bids/Proposals or any other required submittal from the Contractor.
- **Equal:** The terms "equal" or "approved equal" shall have the same meaning. 1.034
- 1.035 **Execution Date:** Date of last signature of the parties to the Agreement.
- 1.036 Field Order: A written authorization by the Owner for a minor variation in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Amount or Contract Time Requirements and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 1.037 Final Completion: The point in time when Owner determines that all Work has been completed and the Contract fully performed except for those obligations that survive final payment.
- 1.038 Force Account: A basis of payment for the direct performance of Work with payment based on the Cost of the Work and consideration for overhead and profit, as set forth in Section 11.5.
- 1.039 Force Majeure: For purposes of this Contract, events of "force majeure" shall consist of the following, to the extent that they are beyond the reasonable control of Contractor and also cause Delay to the Critical Path of the Project: acts of God, acts of war, terrorist acts, civil unrest, riots, labor disputes (excluding

disputes with laborers on the Project), unavoidable material shortages, fire or other casualty loss (not attributable to the acts or omissions of Contractor or any Subcontractor of any tier), newly announced or enacted governmental restrictions, or acts or inactions of governmental agencies other than the Owner and outside of the Owner's responsibility and control.

1.040 Hazardous Conditions: Are any materials, wastes, substances, and chemicals deemed to be hazardous under applicable Legal Requirements or the handling, storage, remediation, or disposal of which are regulated by applicable Legal Requirements.

1.041 Not used.

1.042 **Legal Requirements:** Are all applicable federal, state, and local laws, codes, ordinances, rules, regulations, orders, and decrees of any governmental or quasigovernmental entity having jurisdiction over the Project or Site, the practices involved in the Project or Site or any Work.

1.043 Legal Holidays:

.1 The following are recognized by the Owner:

Holiday Observed	Date
New Year's Day	January 1
Martin Luther King Day	Third Monday in January
Presidents' Day	Third Monday in February
Memorial Day	Last Monday in May
Independence Day	July 4
Labor Day	First Monday in September
Veterans Day	November 11
Thanksgiving Day	Fourth Thursday in November
Friday after Thanksgiving	Friday after Thanksgiving
Christmas Eve	December 24
Christmas Day	December 25

- .2 If a Legal Holiday falls on Saturday, it will be observed on the preceding Friday. If a Legal Holiday falls on Sunday, it will be observed on the following Monday.
- 1.044 Major Subcontractor: Means a Subcontractor of the Contractor whose Subcontract amount with the Contractor exceeds or is reasonably expected to exceed the sum of \$50,000.00.
- 1.045 Manufacturer: An individual or entity who produces goods, materials, or equipment for use or sale and has a direct contract with Contractor or Supplier or any Subcontractor or Sub-Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work.
- Master Project Schedule: Is the most recent version of the Contractor's Project 1.046 Schedule which has been formally accepted by the Owner.
- 1.047 Mechanical Completion: Means when the specified Work has been delivered, constructed, installed, and Contractor has successfully completed all required local functional testing, obtained Manufacturers' certificates of proper installation, and completed operations readiness testing such that all improvements and equipment are ready for performance testing.
- **Milestones:** Means a significant event specified in the Owner's Project Schedule 1.048 or the Contract Documents relating to an intermediate completion date or time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 1.049 **Modification:** Means a written amendment to the Contract, including but not limited to (1) a Change Order, or (2) a Change Directive.

- **1.050** Notice to Proceed: A Written Notice given by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Time Requirements will commence to run by establishing Date of Commencement of the Work covered by the Written Notice and on which Contractor shall start to perform Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents for such Work.
- **1.051 Owner:** The San Jacinto River Authority (the "SJRA" or the "Owner"), a public entity, organized and existing under the laws of the State of Texas, acting through the SJRA Board of Directors, the SJRA General Manager or his/her designee, officers, agents or employees to administer design and construction of the Project.
- **1.052 Owner's Independent Contractor:** A contractor who has been employed separately by the Owner and is not a Subcontractor of the Contractor.
- **1.053 Owner's Project Schedule:** Means the dates indicated in the Instructions to Bidders/Offerors and all Contract Time Requirements.
- **1.054 Owner's Representative:** The designated representative or representatives of the Owner. Owner's Representative may be designated from the Owner's staff, the Principal Architect/Engineer, an Owner's Independent Contractor(s), or an Owner's consultant(s) employed for the purpose of representing the Owner on a given Project or Projects.
- **1.055 Partial Occupancy or Use:** Use by Owner of a substantially completed part of the Work for the purpose for which it is intended (or a related purpose) prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, provided Owner and Contractor have, with respect to such part of the Work, accepted in writing the responsibilities assigned to each of them for payments, retainage if any, security, maintenance, utilities, corrective work, insurance and warranties.
- **1.056 Pre-construction Conference:** Is the required meeting between the Owner and the Contractor before Work can be initiated in the field. Contractor will have made all of the required submittals prior to the date of the Pre-construction Conference in accordance with Section 2.4.2.
- **1.057 Preliminary Project Schedule:** Is the initial Contractor's Schedule for the Work required under Section 2.4.2 and must conform to and be integrated with the Milestones contained in the Owner's Project Schedule for the Work and is subject to Owner's approval.
- **1.058 Principal Architect/Engineer (Engineer)**: The Owner's design professional identified as such in the Contract. The terms "Principal Architect/Engineer" and "Engineer", as indicated with initial capital letters, mean the same entity, as defined in the Agreement. References to Principal Architect/Engineer in these General Conditions shall refer to the Owner's Principal Architect/Engineer (Engineer), except as otherwise expressly provided herein. Nothing contained in the Contract Documents shall create any contractual or agency relationship between the respective Principal Architect/Engineer and Contractor. References can be singular or plural and will apply to all of the Principal Architects or Engineers as may be applicable.
- **1.059 Project:** Total construction, of which the Work performed under Contract may be the whole or part, and which may include construction by the Owner or by Owner's Independent Contractors.
- **1.060 Project Manual:** That portion of the Contract Documents which may include the following: introductory information; bidding requirements, Contract forms, Agreement, General Conditions, Supplemental General Conditions; General Requirements; Specifications; Drawings; Project Safety Manual; and Addenda.
- **1.061 Project Schedule:** Is the Contractor's most recent schedule submitted to the Owner.

- **1.062 Project Team:** Means the Owner, the Owner's Representative, the Contractor, the Principal Architect/Engineer, any consultants of the Principal Architect/Engineer designated by the Owner, any Owner's Independent Contractors, and any Owner's consultants employed for the purpose of programming, design, and construction of the Project. The constitution of the Project Team may vary at different stages of the Work. The Project Team will be designated by Owner and may be modified from time to time by Owner.
- 1.063 Not used.
- **1.064 Recovery Schedule:** Means a short duration schedule implemented to bring the Work back on schedule to achieve the Contract Time Requirements for the Project.
- **1.065 Rental Rate Blue Book:** Is the document published by EquipmentWatch which identifies the rental rates for equipment in the construction industry.
- **1.066 Resident Project Representative:** The authorized representative of the Owner's staff, the Principal Architect/Engineer, or an Owner's consultant who may be assigned to the Site or any part thereof. Not all Projects will utilize a Resident Project Representative.
- **1.067** Schedule of Values: Is a schedule, prepared and maintained by the Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Amount to various portions of the Work, including a tabulation of all of the costs of the various Subcontracts and materials which in the aggregate make up the Contract Amount. The Schedule of Values shall be subject to Owner's approval and, after such approval, be used as the basis for reviewing the Contractor's Applications For Payment.
- **1.068 Scope of Work:** Is the entire Work which is included within the Contract for this Project. This term can also be used to describe the subset of Work which is included within a particular Trade Subcontract.
- **1.069 Shop Drawings:** All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled for the Work by or for Contractor, subcontractor or supplier and submitted by Contractor as required by the Contract Documents.
- **1.070** Site: Is the land or premises on which the Project is located.
- **1.071 Specifications:** Those portions of the Contract Documents furnished by Owner through its respective Principal Architects/Engineers consisting of written technical descriptions as applied to the Work, which set forth to Contractor, in detail, the requirements which must be met by all materials, equipment, construction, systems, standards, workmanship, and services as applied to the Work and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters.
- **1.072 Start-Up:** This is the subset of Commissioning at which time the Project equipment and / or systems are placed in full operation in preparation for the operational testing phase of the Project.
- **1.073 Stipulated Sum:** Single lump sum amount stated for the completion of the Work or a portion thereof required by this Contract.
- **1.074 Substantial Completion:** The stage in the progress of the Work when the Work, or designated portion thereof, is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so Owner can occupy or utilize the Work for its intended use, as evidenced by a Certificate of Substantial Completion approved by Owner, as further defined in Article 14.07.
- **1.075 Subcontractor (or Trade Subcontractor):** An individual, firm, corporation, or other business entity having a direct contract with the Contractor for the performance of a portion of the Work under the Contract. A Subcontractor includes a supplier of tools, equipment or materials as well as an individual or entity renting tools or equipment to the Contractor. For purposes of this

Contract, unless designated otherwise, the term "Subcontractor" shall include all Sub-Subcontractors and Suppliers in contractual privity to the Subcontractor.

- **1.076 Sub-Subcontractor:** An individual, firm, corporation, or other business entity who has a direct or indirect contract with a Subcontractor of any tier to perform a portion of the Work, to furnish tools, equipment or materials, or to rent tools or equipment. For purposes of this Contract, unless designated otherwise, the term "Sub-Subcontractor" shall include all lower tier subcontractors and Suppliers in contractual privity to the Sub-Subcontractor.
- **1.077 Superintendent:** The representative of Contractor authorized in writing to receive and fulfill instructions from the Owner's Representative, and who shall supervise and direct construction of the Work.
- **1.078 Supplemental General Conditions:** The part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements the General Conditions, but only to the extent provided therein. Not all Projects will utilize Supplemental General Conditions. All General Conditions which are not so amended or supplemented remain in full force and effect.
- **1.079 Supplier:** An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment or products, or services to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or any Subcontractor.
- **1.080 Surety:** Corporate entity that is bound by one or more Bonds, and is responsible for the completion of the Work, including during the correction period, and for payment of debts incurred by Contractor or Subcontractors for work, services, labor, materials or equipment provided in connection with the Work. Surety shall include any co-surety or reinsurer, as applicable.
- **1.081 Underground Improvements:** Is defined in Section 4.2.3 of these General Conditions.
- **1.082 Unit Price:** An amount stated in the Contract for an individual, measurable item of work, which, when multiplied by actual quantity incorporated into the Work, amounts to full compensation for completion of the item, including work incidental to it.
- **1.083 Unit Price Quantities:** Quantities indicated in the Contract that are approximations made by the Owner for contracting purposes.
- **1.084 Unit Price Work:** Is any Work which is to be executed based upon a Unit Price for that Work which has been agreed upon in advance between the Parties in accordance with Section 11.6 of these General Conditions.
- **1.085 Unusual Inclement Weather:** Is defined in Section 12.2 of these General Conditions.
- **1.086 Value Analysis:** Means the systematic application of recognized techniques by a multi-disciplined team to identify the function of a product or service, establish a worth for that function, generate alternatives through the use of creative thinking, and provide the needed functions to accomplish the original purpose of the Project, reliably, without sacrificing safety, necessary quality, or environmental attributes of the Project.
- **1.087** Work: The entire completed construction, or the various separately identifiable parts thereof, required to be furnished under the Contract Documents, including all labor, products, equipment, material, supervision, insurance, temporary facilities and services provided by Contractor to fulfill Contractor's obligations. The Work may constitute the whole or a portion of the Project.
- **1.088** Working Day: Any day of the week, not including Saturdays, Sundays, or Legal Holidays in which conditions under the Contractor's control will permit work for a continuous period of not less than seven (7) hours during Working Hours. Upon agreement with Owner, work on Saturdays, Sundays and/or Legal Holidays may be allowed and will be considered a Working Day.

- 1.089 **Working Hours:** Those hours in which the Work shall be performed. Except as otherwise authorized in writing by Owner's, all Work shall be done between 7:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m. However, emergency work may be done without prior permission as indicated in Section 6.11.07. Night Work may be revoked at any time by Owner if Contractor fails to maintain adequate equipment and supervision for the prosecution and control of the night Work.
- 1.090 Written Notice: Written communication between Owner and Contractor. Written Notice shall be deemed to have been duly served if delivered in person to Owner's Representative or Contractor's duly authorized representative, or if delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail with proper postage affixed to the attention of Owner's Representative or Contractor's duly authorized representative at the last business address known to the party giving notice, or by facsimile to the facsimile number known to the party giving notice, provided any notice delivered by facsimile after 5:00PM shall be deemed delivered on the next business day.

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- 2.1 **Delivery of Contract, Bonds, Insurance, etc.:** After written notification to Contractor of anticipated award of Contract, and at least ten (10) days prior to the SJRA Board of Directors Meeting at which a contract award is anticipated, Contractor shall deliver to Owner original, hard copies of the signed Agreement, unsigned Bond forms, required evidence of insurance, including without limitation, all certificates of insurance and endorsements, signed disclosure of interested parties (Form 1295), signed Conflict of interest Questionnaire, and signed and notarized Verification Company Does Not Boycott Israel, as identified in the Bid/Proposal Documents. Within three (3) days of Contractor's receipt of the fully executed Agreement, the Contractor shall deliver the original, hard copy fully executed Bonds to Owner. The requirements of this Section 2.1 apply regardless of whether or not the Agreement is also executed using electronic signatures or transmitted electronically. Any violation of this Section 2.1 by Contractor shall render the Contract voidable by Owner.
- 2.2 Owner shall furnish to Contractor up to ten (10) copies **Copies of Documents:** of the Contract Documents unless otherwise specified. Additional copies will be furnished, upon request, at a cost to be specified by the Owner.
- 2.3 **Commencement of Contract Time Requirements; Notice to Proceed:** The applicable Contract Time Requirements will begin to run on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed for the Work covered in such Notice.

2.4 **Before Starting Construction:**

2.4.1 No Work shall be done at the Project Site prior to the Pre-construction Conference without Owner's written approval. Before undertaking each part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study the Contract Documents to check and verify pertinent figures shown thereon and compare them accurately to all applicable field measurements and conditions and other information known to Contractor and other information made available to Contractor by Owner. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Owner's Representative any conflict, error, ambiguity or Discrepancy which Contractor may discover and shall obtain a written interpretation or clarification from Owner's Representative before proceeding with any Work affected thereby. Contractor shall be liable to Owner for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity or

Discrepancy in the Contract Documents about which Contractor knew or reasonably should have known.

- 2.4.2 Successful completion of the Work within the applicable Contract Time Requirements is of primary importance. Time is of the essence to this **Contract.** Therefore, the Contractor hereby agrees to submit to the Owner's Representative for review and approval, or acceptance, as appropriate, all information required by this section, including a Preliminary Project Schedule for the Work within thirty (30) days from date of the Owner's issuance of the Notice To Proceed with the Work or at the scheduled Pre-construction Conference, whichever is later. The Owner's Representative will schedule the Pre-construction Conference upon the timely submittal of the required documents, unless the allowable time for providing the required submittals is extended by written mutual agreement. Prior to the date scheduled for the Pre-construction Conference, the Contractor will submit the following to the Owner:
 - A proposed Preliminary Project Schedule (the "Preliminary Project .01 Schedule") for the Work developed using the scheduling software authorized in Section 6.03 of the General Conditions, unless otherwise approved by Owner, to confirm that all Work will be completed within the respective Contract Time Requirements. The Preliminary Project Schedule must satisfy the requirements of Section 6.03 of these General Conditions and must be prepared in accordance with Division 01 - Section 01 32 16, Construction Progress Schedules. Such Preliminary Project Schedule shall also conform to the Owner's Project Schedule. This Preliminary Project Schedule must contain sufficient detail to indicate that the Contractor has properly identified required Work elements and tasks, has provided for a sufficient and proper workforce and integration of Subcontractors and Suppliers, has provided sufficient resources and has considered the proper sequencing of the Work required to result in a successful Project that can be completed within the Contract Time Requirements. The Project Schedule and Schedule of Values shall be developed together to permit the Work progress to be accurately reflected in the Contractor's Applications for Payment.
 - .02 An organizational chart showing the principals and management personnel who will be involved with the Work, including each one's responsibilities for the Work;
 - A complete listing of the Contractor's key employees proposed for the .03 Work. List each one by name and job title, and show length of employment with Contractor.
 - Emergency contact telephone numbers for the Project Manager and .04 the project Superintendent.
 - .05 A discussion and confirmation of the Contractor's commitment to health, safety and environment by providing a copy of its Health, Safety and Environmental Policies, employee's safety handbook and the safety records for the past three years of Contractor's proposed project manager and Superintendent;
 - A preliminary schedule of Shop Drawings and sample submittals; .06
 - .07 A preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work, subdivided into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during construction. At a minimum, the schedule of values

shall be broken out by trade and split between materials and labor as commented on and accepted by Owner. Such prices will include overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work:

- .08 A letter designating Contractor's Superintendent and project manager, and a confirmation of past project experience for the Contractor's Superintendent and project manager specifically applicable to the Work;
- .09 A letter designating the "Competent Person(s)" on general safety and excavation safety measures along with certifications or other documentation of the safety representative's qualifications;
- If applicable, an excavation safety system plan; .10
- If applicable, a plan illustrating proposed locations of temporary .11 facilities:
- .12 A letter designating the Texas Registered Professional Land Surveyor for layout of the Work, if the Work requires the services of a licensed survevor.
- 2.4.3 Neither the rejection, acceptance, comment on nor the approval of any of the submittals required in Section 2.4.2, above, will constitute either the adoption, affirmation, or direction of the Contractor's means and methods of the performance of the Work which remain the sole responsibility of the Contractor. Owner shall not be responsible for, and will not have control or charge of, construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, or for safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work, and shall not be responsible for the Contractor's failure to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Owner shall not be responsible for or have control or charge over the acts or omissions of Contractor, Subcontractors or any of their agents or employees or any other persons performing any of the Work.
- 2.5 **Pre-construction Conference:** Prior to commencement of Work at the Site, Contractor must attend a Pre-construction Conference with Owner's Representative and others required by Owner, and participate in an inspection of the Project Site if required by Owner.
- 2.6 **Initially Acceptable Schedules:** Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall obtain approval of Owner of the Preliminary Project Schedule submitted in accordance with Section 2.4.2.01 before the first progress payment will be made to Contractor. The Preliminary Project Schedule must provide for an orderly progression of the designated portion of the Work to completion within the Contract Time Requirements, including any specified Milestones, and shall permit the Work progress to be accurately reflected in the Contractor's Applications for Payment. Approval of the Preliminary Project Schedule by Owner will not impose on Owner responsibility or liability for the sequencing, scheduling or progress of the Work, nor shall it constitute interference with, nor shall it relieve Contractor from Contractor's full responsibility for the Work. Contractor's schedule of Shop Drawings and sample submissions shall provide adequate time, in Owner's opinion, for properly reviewing and processing the required submittals. Contractor's Schedule of Values must conform to the requirements set forth in the Contract. The process of approving Preliminary Project Schedule and updates to the Master Project Schedule shall not constitute a warranty by the Owner that any non-Contractor milestones or activities will occur as set out on the Preliminary Project Schedule or the Master Project Schedule, or approval of the logic set out in the Preliminary Project Schedule

or Master Project Schedule. Approval of the Preliminary Project Schedule, the Master Project Schedule or any updates thereto does not constitute a warranty by the Owner to furnish any Owner-furnished information or services any earlier than Owner would otherwise be obligated to furnish that information or services under the Contract Documents. Failure of the Work to proceed in the sequence scheduled by Contractor shall not serve as any basis for a Claim for additional compensation or adjustment of the Contract Time Requirements.

ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

- 3.1 The intent of the Contract Documents is to include all information Intent: necessary for the proper execution and timely completion of the Work by Contractor. The Contractor will execute the Work described in and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents as necessary to produce the results intended by the Contract Documents.
 - **3.1.1** The Contract Documents are complementary in nature, and what is shown in one location on the Drawings or Specifications shall be construed to apply to all other similar locations of the Drawings and Specifications. In the event of any internal inconsistency in either the Drawings or Specifications, or with each other, the Owner shall resolve such inconsistency and Contractor shall perform in accordance with the Owner's determination. In the determination of the Contract Amount, the Contractor has provided for such further development consistent with the Contract Documents and reasonably inferable therefrom. It is the intent and understanding of Contractor that the Contract Amount includes the construction of completed and tested Work by the Contractor, including all devices, fasteners, materials or other work not shown in the Drawings and Specifications but which are reasonably inferable therefrom and any and all incidental accessories necessary to make the Work complete and operable in all respects (even if not specified in the description of the Work, but necessary for proper installation and operation of the Work under the Drawings and Specifications), all of which shall be included in the Contract Amount.
 - 3.1.2 The expression "reasonably inferable" and similar terms in the Contract Documents shall be interpreted to mean reasonably inferable by a contractor familiar with the Project and exercising the care, skill and diligence of the Contractor required by the Contract Documents. Such further development does not include such things as changes in scope, systems, kinds and quality of materials, finishes or equipment, all of which, if required, shall be incorporated by Change Order or Change Directive. The Contract Documents shall be interpreted with the understanding that a common sense approach will be utilized as necessary so that the Contract Documents produce the intended results for the benefit of the Owner as follows:
 - .1 The Contract Documents are intended to be complimentary and interpreted in harmony so as to avoid conflict. Words and phrases will be interpreted in a manner consistent with construction and design industry standards. What is required by any Contract Document shall be required by all of them;
 - .2 In the event of any inconsistency, conflict or ambiguity between or among the Contract Documents that cannot be harmonized so as to avoid conflict, the Contract Documents shall take precedence in the

following order: Modifications, documents amending, modifying or supplementing the Contract Documents pursuant to Article 3.3 of the General Conditions, the Agreement, Exhibits to the Agreement, the Supplemental Conditions (if any), the General Conditions, Instructions to Bidders/Offerors, Notice to Proceed, Addenda, Specifications, Drawings, Contractor's Bid/Proposal, Documentation submitted by Contractor prior to Notice of Award and attached to the Agreement, Performance, Payment and Maintenance Bonds; and

- .3 The definitions of terms herein shall apply equally to the singular and plural forms of the terms defined. Whenever the context may require, any pronoun shall include the corresponding masculine, feminine and neuter forms. The words "include", "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation". Unless the context requires otherwise (a) any definition of or reference to any agreement, instrument or other document herein shall be construed as referring to such agreement, instrument or other document as from time to time amended, supplemented or otherwise modified (subject to any restrictions on such amendments, supplements or modifications set forth herein), (b) any reference herein to any Party shall be construed to include such Party's successors and assigns (subject to the restrictions contained herein), and (c) the words "herein", "hereof" and "hereunder", and words of similar import, shall be construed to refer to the entirety of the Contract Documents and not to any particular provision, unless the context clearly dictates otherwise. No provision of this Agreement shall be interpreted or construed against any Party because such Party or its legal representative drafted such provision.
- **3.1.3** Standards, Specifications, Codes, Laws, and Regulations
 - Reference to standards, specifications, manuals, or codes of any .1 technical society, organization, or association, or to Legal Requirements, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard, specification, manual, code, or Legal Requirements in effect at the time of opening of Bids/Proposals (or on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids/Proposals) and as amended, modified, codified or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
 - .2 No provision of any such standard, specification, manual or code, or any instruction of a Supplier shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees from those set forth in the Contract Documents. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner, or the Principal Architect/Engineer, or any of their related entities any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the Contract Documents.
- 3.2 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies: If, during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any Discrepancy within the Contract Documents or

between the Contract Documents and any provisions of any Legal Requirements or of any such standard, specification, manual or code or instructions of any Supplier, Contractor shall report it to Owner's Representative in writing at once, and Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby until a clarification, an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents has been issued by one of the methods indicated in Section 3.3.1 or Section 3.3.2 below. Contractor shall be liable to Owner for failure to report any such Discrepancy that Contractor knew about or should reasonably have discovered in fulfilling its obligations arising from the Contract.

3.3 Clarifying, Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents:

- **3.3.1** The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof in one or more of the following ways:
 - Change Order. .1
 - .2 Change Directive.
- **3.3.2** In addition, the requirements of the Contract Documents may be supplemented, and minor variations and deviations in the Work that do not affect the Contract Amount or Contract Time Requirements may be authorized, in one or more of the following ways:
 - .1 Field Order.
 - .2 Shop Drawing or sample approved in accordance with the Contract Documents.
 - Written interpretation or clarification issued in accordance with the .3 Contract Documents.
- 3.4 Reuse of Documents Prohibited: Contractor and any Subcontractor or Supplier or other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with Owner: (i) shall not have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Principal Architect/Engineer or Principal Architect/Engineer's consultant, and (ii) shall not reuse any of such Drawings, Specifications, other documents or copies on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer. Contractor may retain one (1) set of such documents for its records.
- 3.5 Not Used.
- 3.6 **Electronic Data:** Owner utilizes Microsoft SharePoint or similar document management software (the "Program") for its projects. Contractor will be provided access to the Program solely for purposes of Contractor's performance of its obligations under the Contract, at no cost to Contractor. The Program may be used to handle management, distribution and submission of all Project documents (including without limitation drawings, specifications, submittals, RFIs, schedules, etc.). Contractor must access the Program for all such Project documents, unless otherwise directed in writing by Owner. Contractor is responsible for all of the content contained in the Program related to the Project, including but not limited to all periodic updates, revisions and additions to the Project documents contained therein. All Project documents contained in the Program shall be deemed delivered to Contractor. Contractor is responsible for ensuring and maintaining compatibility of

Contractor's computer systems with the Program. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions to prevent any unauthorized access to the Program and the Project documents contained therein, and to prevent any virus or malware infiltration of the Program. CONTRACTOR SHALL COMPLY WITH ALL MICROSOFT OR OTHER SIMILAR DOCUMENT MANAGEMENT SOFTWARE VENDOR TERMS AND CONDITIONS APPLICABLE TO CONTRACTOR'S USE OF THE PROGRAM, AND SHALL DEFEND, INDEMNIFY AND HOLD HARMLESS OWNER FROM AND AGAINST ANY AND ALL CLAIMS, DAMAGES, LIABILITY, LOSS, COST AND EXPENSE, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO ATTORNEYS' FEES, INCURRED AS A RESULT OF ANY CONTRACTOR BREACH OF SUCH TERMS AND CONDITIONS (COLLECTIVELY "CLAIMS" AS USED IN THIS SECTION 3.6), EVEN IF SUCH CLAIMS ARE CAUSED IN PART BY, BUT NOT TO THE EXTENT CAUSED BY, THE NEGLIGENCE OR FAULT, THE BREACH OR VIOLATION OF A STATUTE, ORDINANCE, GOVERNMENTAL REGULATION, STANDARD, OR RULE, OR THE BREACH OF CONTRACT OF OWNER, ITS AGENT OR EMPLOYEE, OR ANY THIRD PARTY UNDER THE CONTROL OR SUPERVISION OF OWNER, OTHER THAN CONTRACTOR OR ITS AGENT, EMPLOYEE OR SUBCONTRACTOR OF ANY TIER. Any use, interpretation, conclusion or information obtained or derived from such Program information and documents will be at the user's sole risk. If there is a conflict or inconsistency between the Program information or documents and any hard copies furnished to Contractor, Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer in writing, and shall not rely upon such Program information or documents or the hard copies furnished to Contractor until such conflict or inconsistency is resolved in writing by Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer. When distributing documents in electronic media format, Owner makes no representations as to compatibility, usability, or readability of documents resulting from the use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those which are used by Owner or the data's creator.

ARTICLE 4 - AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

- 4.1 **Availability of Lands:** The Owner will provide access to all land and interests in land required for the Work and will notify Contractor of any known restrictions in such access. Contractor may make a Claim if, after having received seventy-two hours' prior written notice, the Owner fails to provide timely access to the Work. Contractor is solely responsible for and must obtain any additional temporary construction facilities, stockpiling or storage sites not otherwise provided by the Owner.
 - 4.1.1 In the event that Owner has agreed to provide any special licenses or easement(s) relating to the Work and in the event that Delays in the Work that are the responsibility of the Contractor cause the Work to be Delayed to the point that the ending date of such a license or easement has been exceeded, the Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for any additional costs and/or expenses incurred by Owner (including but not limited to reasonable attorneys' fees) in endeavoring to extend or renew the duration of any such license or easement in order to facilitate the completion of the Work.

4.2 **Subsurface and Physical Conditions:**

- **4.2.1** Contractor specifically represents that it has carefully examined the plans, the geotechnical report, if any, and the Site of the proposed Work and is thoroughly familiar with all of the conditions surrounding construction of the Project, having had the opportunity to conduct any and all additional inquiry, tests and investigation that he/she deems necessary and proper, to satisfy itself as to conditions, including but not limited to subsurface conditions, at the Site of the Work, and to inform itself by its independent research, tests and investigations of the difficulties to be encountered and to judge for itself the accessibility of the Work and all attending circumstances affecting the cost of doing the Work or time required for its completion. Contractor acknowledges the receipt of the geotechnical report, if any, and agrees that the report is not a guarantee of specific Site conditions which may vary between boring locations and over time, and is not a Contract Document. Contractor may not rely upon or make any Claim against Owner with respect to any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any data, interpretations, opinions or information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings. Contractor shall make no claims against the Owner and shall bear all risk of losses, if any, resulting on account of the amount and character of the Work, or because the conditions under which the Work must be done vary or differ from conditions or information contained in the Contract Documents, or are different from what were estimated or anticipated by it.
- 4.2.2 Except as provided in Section 4.2.5 below, Contractor must notify Owner in writing as soon as reasonably possible, but no later than three (3) calendar days, if unforeseen conditions are encountered at the Site which are (i) subsurface or otherwise concealed physical conditions that differ materially from those indicated in the Contract Documents or other information provided by Owner to Contractor or (ii) unknown physical conditions of an unusual nature, that differ materially from those normally encountered in the type of Work being performed under this Contract. Contractor may not disturb the conditions until Owner conducts an investigation of such conditions. Upon receipt of notice from the Contractor, the Owner's Representative will promptly investigate such conditions with the Principal Architect/Engineer.
- **4.2.3** Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, Contractor is solely responsible for the location and protection of any and all underground utilities, pipelines, facilities and improvements, whether public or private, and whether utility distribution, supply or collection systems, or lines connecting customers to utility distribution, supply or collection systems, and including but not limited to all electric, telecommunication, gas, water, storm sewer and sanitary sewer lines, and all pipes, conduits, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, and tunnels (collectively "Underground Improvements"). Contractor shall notify "One Call" and shall retain a private underground locator service, and shall exercise due care to locate, mark, uncover and otherwise protect all Underground Improvements in the construction zone and any of Contractor's Work or storage areas. Contractor's responsibility for the location and protection of Underground Improvements is primary and non-delegable. Contractor shall defend and indemnify Owner from and against any losses, Claims, expenses, costs or penalties (including fines that may be levied against Owner) that may result from damage to any **Underground Improvements in the Work area.** Owner reserves the right to repair any damage Contractor causes to such Underground Improvements

at Contractor's expense or to offset the cost of such repairs against funds then or thereafter due Contractor pursuant to the Contract. If anv Underground Improvements are damaged by Contractor, Contractor shall give verbal notice to the Owner's Representative within one (1) hour and written notice within twenty-four (24) hours after such damage occurs.

- **4.2.4** Contractor shall take reasonable precaution to avoid disturbing primitive records and antiquities of archaeological, paleontological or historical significance. No objects of this nature shall be disturbed without written permission of Owner and Archeology Division, Texas Historical Commission. When such objects are uncovered unexpectedly, Contractor shall stop all Work in close proximity and immediately notify the Owner's Representative and Archeology Division, Texas Historical Commission of their presence. Contractor shall reference Texas Water Development Board Emergency Conditions for cultural resources in the event of accidental discoveries. Contractor shall not disturb them until written permission and permit to do so is granted by the governing authorities and Owner. All primitive rights to antiquities uncovered on Owner's property shall remain property of State of Texas, Archeology Division, Texas Historical Commission in accordance with the Texas Natural Resources Code. If it is determined by Owner, in consultation with Archeology Division, Texas Historical Commission, that exploration or excavation of primitive records or antiquities on Project Site is necessary to avoid loss, Contractor shall cooperate in salvage work attendant to preservation. If the Work stoppage or salvage work causes an increase in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work, the Contract Amount and/or Contract Time Requirements will be equitably adjusted.
- 4.2.5 Environmental Conditions: Contractor shall immediately stop all Work and must notify Owner in writing as soon as reasonably possible, but no later than one (1) calendar day after any significant environmental conditions are encountered at the Site which are or may be subject to any Legal Requirements. Contractor shall reference Texas Water Development Board Emergency Conditions for threatened and endangered species in the event of accidental discoveries. Contractor shall not disturb the conditions until Owner conducts an investigation. Owner's Representative and Principal Architect/Engineer will promptly investigate such conditions. If it is determined that such conditions are subject to Legal Requirements, did not result from any Hazardous Conditions brought to the Site by Contractor or any Subcontractor, and cause an increase or decrease in the Contractor's cost of or time required for performance of any part of the Work, Owner's Representative will recommend an equitable adjustment in the Contract Amount or Contract Time Requirements, or both. If it is determined that such conditions are not subject to Legal Requirements or resulted from any Hazardous Conditions brought to the Site by Contractor or any Subcontractor, Owner's Representative will notify Contractor in writing of such findings and the Contract Amount and Contract Time Requirements will not be adjusted. Contractor may dispute such a determination in accordance with Article 16.
- 4.3 Unless otherwise specified, primary control lines and bench Reference Points: marks suitable for use in layout will be furnished by Owner. Lay out of the Work shall be performed in accordance with the requirements of Division 01. Controls, bench marks and property boundary markers shall be carefully preserved by

Contractor by use of flags, staffs or other visible devices and in case of destruction or removal by Contractor, any Subcontractor or their employees, such controls and bench marks shall be replaced by a Texas Registered Professional Land Surveyor at Contractor's expense. Any SJRA survey monuments damaged by Contractor will be reestablished by Owner at Contractor's expense.

Hazardous Conditions: 4.4

- **4.4.1** Contractor shall not be responsible for any Hazardous Conditions uncovered or revealed at the Site which were not shown, indicated or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work, and which were not brought onto the Site by the Contractor or the Subcontractors. Contractor shall immediately notify Owner's Representative of any such suspected Hazardous Conditions encountered at the Site before or during performance of the Work, and shall stop Work immediately in the affected area, and take all necessary precautions to avoid disturbance of the Hazardous Conditions.
- **4.4.2** Contractor shall be responsible for any Hazardous Conditions brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractor, Suppliers or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible.
- **4.4.3** No asbestos-containing materials or lead-based paint shall be incorporated into the Work or brought on the Project Site without prior written approval of Owner. The Contractor shall not knowingly use, specify, request or approve for use any asbestos containing materials or lead-based paint without the Owner's written approval. When a specific product is specified, the Contractor shall endeavor to verify that the product does not include asbestos containing material or lead-based paint.
- **4.4.4** Refer to Section 1.040 Hazardous Conditions definitions and to Division 01 for procedures related thereto.
 - .1 Not used.
 - Upon receiving notice of the presence of suspected Hazardous .2 Conditions, Owner shall take the necessary measures required to ensure that the Hazardous Conditions are remediated or rendered harmless. Such necessary measures shall include Owner retaining qualified independent consultants to (i) ascertain whether Hazardous Conditions have actually been encountered, and, if they have been encountered, (ii) prescribe the remedial measures that Owner must take either to remove the Hazardous Conditions or render the Hazardous Conditions harmless.
 - Contractor shall be obligated to resume Work at the affected area of .3 the Project only after Owner or its gualified independent consultant provides written certification that (i) the Hazardous Conditions have been removed or rendered harmless and (ii) all necessary approvals have been obtained from all government and quasi-government entities having jurisdiction over the Project or Site. The Contractor shall be responsible for continuing the Work in the unaffected portion of the Project and Site.
 - Contractor will be entitled, in accordance with these General .4 Conditions, to an adjustment in its Contract Amount and/or Contract Time Requirements to the extent Contractor's cost of performance is

actually increased and/or the Critical Path of the Work has been delayed by the presence of Hazardous Conditions discovered at the Site.

.5 Notwithstanding anything in the Contract Documents to the contrary, Owner, its officers, directors, agents and employees, and the Owner's Representative, the Principal Architect/Engineer, the Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultants and Subconsultants and their respective officers, directors, partners, employees and agents are not responsible for Hazardous Conditions introduced to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors or anyone for whose acts they may be liable. Contractor shall be responsible for use, storage and remediation of any Hazardous Conditions brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible. Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Owner's officers, directors, employees and agents and the Owner's Representative, the Principal Principal Architect/Engineer, the **Architect/Engineer's** Consultants and Subconsultants and their respective officers, directors, partners, employees and agents from and against any and all claims, losses, damages, liabilities and expenses, including attorneys' fees and court costs, arising out of or resulting from Hazardous Conditions introduced to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors or anyone for whose acts they may be liable. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Subchapter C of Chapter 151 of the Texas Insurance Code applies to the Contract, the obligation to defend, indemnify and hold harmless set forth in this Section 4.4.4.5 shall not apply to the extent prohibited by Subchapter C of Chapter 151 of the Texas **Insurance Code.**

ARTICLE 5 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

5.1 Surety and Insurance Companies: All Bonds and insurance required by the Contract Documents shall be obtained from solvent surety or insurance companies that are duly admitted and licensed by the State of Texas and authorized to issue bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages required by the Contract Documents. Bonds shall be in a form acceptable to Owner and shall be issued by a surety which complies with the requirements of Chapter 3503 of the Texas Insurance Code. The Surety must obtain reinsurance for any portion of the risk that exceeds 10% of the Surety's capital and surplus. For bonds exceeding \$100,000, the Surety must also hold a certificate of authority from the U.S. Secretary of the Treasury or have obtained reinsurance from a reinsurer that is authorized as a reinsurer in Texas and holds a certificate of authority from the U.S. Secretary of the Treasury and has an A.M. Best rating of A-, X or better.

5.2 Workers' Compensation Insurance Coverage:

5.2.1 **Definitions:**

Certificate of coverage ("certificate") - A copy of a certificate of .1 insurance, a certificate of authority to self-insure issued by the division, or a coverage agreement (DWC Form-81, DWC Form-82, DWC Form-83, or DWC Form-84), showing statutory workers' compensation insurance coverage for the person's or entity's employees providing services on the Project, for the duration of the Proiect.

- Duration of the Project includes the time from the beginning of the .2 the Project until the Contractor's/person's Work on the Work on Project has been completed and accepted by Owner.
- Persons providing services on the Project includes all persons or .3 entities performing all or part of the services the Contractor has undertaken to perform on the Project, regardless of whether that person contracted directly with the Contractor and regardless of whether that person has employees. This includes, without limitation, independent contractors, Subcontractors, leasing companies, motor carriers, owner-operators, employees of any such entity, or employees of any entity which furnishes persons to provide services on the Project.
- .4 Services include, without limitation, providing, hauling, or delivering equipment or materials, or providing labor, transportation, or other service related to a project. "Services" does not include activities unrelated to the Project, such as food/beverage vendors, office supply deliveries, and delivery of portable toilets.
- 5.2.2 Contractor shall provide coverage, based on proper reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts and filing of any coverage agreements, which meets the statutory requirements of Texas Labor Code, Section 401.011(44) for all employees of the Contractor providing services on the Project, for the duration of the Project.
- 5.2.3 Contractor must provide a certificate of coverage to Owner prior to being awarded the Contract.
- 5.2.4 If the coverage period shown on the Contractor's current certificate of coverage ends during the Duration of the Project, the Contractor must, prior to the end of the coverage period, file a new certificate of coverage with Owner showing that coverage has been extended.
- 5.2.5 Contractor shall obtain from each person providing services on the Project, and provide to Owner:
 - .1 A certificate of coverage, prior to that person beginning Work on the Project, so Owner will have on file certificates of coverage showing coverage for all persons providing services on the Project; and
 - No later than seven (7) days after receipt by Contractor, a new .2 certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate of coverage ends during the Duration of the Project.
- Contractor shall retain all required certificates of coverage for the Duration 5.2.6 of the Project and for one (1) year thereafter.
- 5.2.7 Contractor shall notify Owner in writing by certified mail or personal delivery, within ten (10) days after Contractor knew or should have known,
of any change that materially affects the provision of coverage of any person providing services on the Project.

- 5.2.8 Contractor shall post on each Project Site a notice, in the text, form and manner prescribed by the Texas Department of Insurance, Division of Workers' Compensation, informing all persons providing services on the Project that they are required to be covered, and stating how a person may verify coverage and report lack of coverage.
- 5.2.9 Contractor shall contractually require each person with whom it contracts to provide services on the Project, to:
 - .1 Provide coverage, based on proper reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts and filing of any coverage agreements, which meets the statutory requirements of Texas Labor Code, Section 401.011(44) for all of its employees providing services on the Project, for the Duration of the Project;
 - Provide to Contractor, prior to that person beginning Work on the .2 Project, a certificate of coverage showing that coverage is being provided for all employees of the person providing services on the Project, for the Duration of the Project;
 - Provide Contractor, prior to the end of the coverage period, a new .3 certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate of coverage ends during the Duration of the Project;
 - .4 Obtain from each other person with whom it contracts, and provide to Contractor: a) a certificate of coverage, prior to the other person beginning Work on the Project; and b) a new certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, prior to the end of the coverage period, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate of coverage ends during the Duration of the Project;
 - Retain all required certificates of coverage on file for the Duration of .5 the Project and for one (1) year thereafter;
 - Notify Owner in writing by certified mail or personal delivery, within .6 ten (10) days after the person knew or should have known, of any change that materially affects the provision of coverage of any person providing services on the Project; and
 - .7 Contractually require each person with whom it contracts, to perform as required by these Section 5.2.9.1 through Section 5.2.9.7, with the certificates of coverage to be provided to the person for whom they are providing services.
- **5.2.10** By signing this Contract or providing or causing to be provided a certificate of coverage, Contractor is representing to Owner that all employees of the Contractor who will provide services on the Project will be covered by workers' compensation coverage for the Duration of the Project, that the coverage will be based on proper reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts, and that all coverage agreements will be filed with the appropriate insurance carrier or, in the case of a self-insured, with the division. Providing false or misleading information may subject Contractor to administrative penalties, criminal penalties, civil penalties or other civil actions.

5.2.11 Contractor's failure to comply with any of these provisions is a breach of the Contract by Contractor which entitles Owner to declare the Contract void if Contractor does not remedy the breach within ten (10) days after receipt of notice of breach from Owner.

Additional Insurance Requirements: 5.3

5.3.1 Contractor And Subcontractor Provided Insurance: Contractor and Subcontractors shall obtain and maintain insurance coverages described in Sections 5.3.1.01 through 5.3.1.08 and, to the extent applicable, Sections 5.3.1.09 through 5.3.1.11 through the end of the warranty period (with the exception of Builders' Risk, which is required to remain in effect at least until final payment) or such longer periods of time as may be set forth herein; except that Subcontractors' limits of coverage for Commercial General Liability shall be no less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 in the aggregate, Subcontractors shall not be required to maintain separate Builder's Risk Insurance, Subcontractors shall not be required to maintain Environmental Impairment Liability or Pollution Liability Insurance unless their Scope of Work involves Hazardous Conditions in which event such Subcontractors shall maintain such insurance with limits of coverage not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 in the aggregate, Subcontractors shall not be required to maintain Professional Liability coverage unless their Scope of Work includes professional services in which event such Subcontractors shall maintain such insurance with limits of coverage not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and in the aggregate, and Subcontractors' limits of coverage for Umbrella Liability shall be no less than \$3,000,000. All insurance secured by Contractor, Subcontractors and Sub-Subcontractors pursuant to Owner's requirements under this provision shall be in accordance with Article 5 of the General Conditions and Section 5.3.1.01 as follows.

5.3.1.01 General Requirements.

- .01 Contractor shall carry insurance in the types and amounts indicated below for the Duration of the Project or such longer periods of time set forth below, and shall include coverage for items owned by Owner in the care, custody and control of Contractor prior to and during construction and the warranty period.
- .02 Contractor shall forward Certificates of Insurance evidencing the coverage and limits of insurance required herein to Owner with copies to each additional insured and loss payee listed in the Supplemental Conditions (if any), before the Contract is executed. Contractor shall also provide copies of policy endorsements and excerpts from policies to evidence the required coverages. Contractor shall not commence Work until the required insurance is obtained and until such insurance has been reviewed and approved by Owner. Approval of insurance by Owner shall not relieve or decrease the liability of Contractor hereunder and shall not be construed to be a limitation of liability on the part of Contractor. Contractor must also forward new Certificates of Insurance to Owner whenever a previously identified policy period has expired as verification of continuing coverage.
- **.03** Contractor's insurance coverage is to be written by companies licensed to do business in the State of Texas at the time the policies are issued and shall be written by companies with A.M. Best ratings of A-, X or

better, except for pollution liability or environmental impairment liability insurance which shall be written by companies with A.M. Best ratings of A- or better.

- .04 All endorsements naming the Owner as an additional insured, waivers of subrogation in favor of Owner, and notices of cancellation endorsements as well as the Certificates of Insurance shall specify Owner's name and address as: the San Jacinto River Authority, 1577 Dam Site Road, Conroe, Texas 77304.
- .05 The "other" insurance clause shall not apply to the Owner where the Owner is an additional insured shown on any policy. Insurance policies required by the Contract shall be primary and non-contributing with respect to any other insurance coverage maintained by or available to the Owner and/or other additional insureds. The policies shall be endorsed to provide severability of interests.
- **.06** If underlying insurance policies are not written with coverage limits for at least the amounts specified below, Contractor shall carry Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance for any differences in amounts specified. If Excess Liability Insurance is provided, it shall follow the form of the primary coverage and have the same inception and termination dates as the primary coverage.
- .07 Owner shall be entitled, upon request and without expense, to receive certified copies of policies and endorsements thereto and may make any reasonable requests for deletion or revision or modification of particular policy terms, conditions, limitations, or exclusions except where policy provisions are established by law or regulations binding upon either of the parties hereto or the underwriter on any such Failure of Contractor to provide certified copies, as policies. requested, is a material breach of the Contract.
- .08 Owner reserves the right to review the insurance requirements set forth during the effective period of this Contract and to make reasonable adjustments to insurance coverage, limits, and exclusions when deemed necessary and prudent by Owner based upon changes in statutory law, court decisions, the claims history of the industry or financial condition of the insurance company as well as Contractor.
- .09 All insurance policies required to be maintained will contain a provision or endorsement stating that the coverage afforded will not be cancelled until at least 30 days' prior written notice has been provided to the Contractor and to the Owner. Contractor shall not cause any insurance to be canceled nor permit any insurance to lapse during the term of the Contract or as required in the Contract.
- .10 Contractor shall be responsible for premiums, deductibles and selfinsured retentions, if any, stated in policies. The amounts of all deductibles or self-insured retentions shall be disclosed on the Certificates of Insurance. Any deductible or self-insured retention in excess of \$25,000 is subject to the written approval of Owner.
- .11 Contractor shall provide Owner thirty (30) days written notice of erosion of the aggregate limits below occurrence limits for all applicable coverages required by the Contract.
- .12 If Owner-owned property is being transported or stored off-site by Contractor, then the appropriate property policy will be endorsed for transit and storage in an amount sufficient to protect Owner's property.

- .13 The insurance coverages required under this contract are required minimums and are not intended to limit the responsibility or liability of Contractor. The inclusion of required minimum insurance limits in this Contract shall not be construed as limiting the Owner's or other additional insured's rights under any policy with higher limits. The minimum insurance limits set forth in this Contract shall be deemed to be amended to any higher limits actually contained in Contractor's insurance policies.
- .14 The Contractor hereby waives its rights of recovery from the Owner, its officers, directors, agents and employees, and the Owner's Representative, the Principal Architect/Engineer, the Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultants and Subconsultants and their respective officers, directors, partners, employees and agents with regard to all causes of property and/or liability loss covered by insurance required by this Contract, and shall cause a waiver of subrogation endorsement to be provided in favor of the Owner, its officers, directors, agents and employees, and the Owner's Representative, the Principal Architect/Engineer, the Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultants and Subconsultants and their respective officers, directors, partners, employees and agents on all insurance coverage carried by the Contractor, whether required herein or not.
- .15 Failure to obtain and maintain the required insurance shall constitute a material breach of, and default under, this Contract. If Contractor shall fail to remedy such breach, Contractor will be liable for any and all costs, liabilities, damages and penalties resulting to Owner from such breach, unless a written waiver of the specific insurance requirement(s) is provided to Contractor by Owner. In the event of any failure by Contractor to comply with the provisions of this Contract, Owner may, without in any way compromising or waiving any right or remedy at law or in equity, on notice to Contractor, purchase such insurance, at Contractor's expense, provided that Owner shall have no obligation to do so and if Owner shall do so, Contractor shall not be relieved of or excused from the obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance amounts and coverages.
- .16 Additional insured status shall be provided in favor of the Owner, its officers, directors, agents and employees, and the Owner's Representative, the Principal Architect/Engineer, the Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultants and Subconsultants and their respective officers, directors, partners, employees and agents on all insurance policies other than Workers' Compensation, Professional Liability and Builder's Risk, on ISO forms CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01 or their combined equivalent. It is the intent of the parties to this Contract that this Additional Insured status shall include coverage for completed operations and for the additional insureds' concurrent and sole negligence. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Subchapter C of Chapter 151 of the Texas Insurance Code applies to the Contract, this additional insured obligation shall not require or provide coverage the scope of which is prohibited under Subchapter C of Chapter 151 of the Texas Insurance Code.
- .17 Contractor's obligations under this Contract to defend, indemnify and/or hold harmless Owner or other parties shall not be limited in any way by any insurance required of Contractor by this Contract or otherwise provided or maintained by

Contractor. Any insurance obligations of Contractor under this Contract are independent from Contractor's obligations under this Contract to defend, indemnify and/or hold harmless Owner or other parties.

5.3.1.02 Business Automobile Liability Insurance: Provide coverage for all owned, non-owned and hired vehicles. The policy shall provide coverage in the following types and amounts:

- **.1** A minimum combined single limit of \$1,000,000 per occurrence for bodily injury and property damage.
- **.2** A minimum combined single limit of \$1,000,000 minimum per occurrence for bodily injury and property damage.
- .3 The policy shall contain the following endorsements in favor of Owner:
 - .a Waiver of Subrogation endorsement; and
 - .b 30 day Notice of Cancellation endorsement; and
 - .c Additional Insured endorsement.

5.3.1.03 Workers' Compensation And Employers' Liability Insurance: Coverage shall meet or exceed statutory limits and all other benefits outlined in the Texas Workers' Compensation Act (Section 401). The minimum policy limits for Employers' Liability Insurance coverage shall be \$500,000 bodily injury per accident, \$500,000 bodily injury by disease policy limit and \$500,000 bodily injury by disease each employee.

- **.1** Contractor's policy shall cover all States in which Work is performed and apply to the State of Texas and shall include these endorsements in favor of Owner:
 - .a Waiver of Subrogation; and
 - **.b** 30 day Notice of Cancellation.

5.3.1.04 Commercial General Liability Insurance: Provide coverages with minimum limits as follows: combined bodily injury and property damage limit of \$2,000,000 minimum per occurrence and \$5,000,000 aggregate. The Contractor's policy shall include coverage for:

- **.1** Blanket contractual liability coverage for liability assumed under the Contract and all contracts relative to this Project; and
- .2 Completed Operations/Products Liability for at least three years after Substantial Completion; and
- .3 Explosion, Collapse and Underground (X, C & U) coverage; and
- .4 Independent Contractors coverage; and
- .5 Aggregate limits of insurance per project; and
- .6 Additional insureds as required in 5.3.1.01.16; and
- **.7** 30 day notice of cancellation in favor of Owner; and
- **.8** Waiver of Transfer of Recovery Against Others in favor of all required additional insureds; and
- **.9** Primary and non-contributing endorsement.

5.3.1.05 Builder's Risk Insurance: Contractor shall maintain Builder's Risk Insurance or Installation Insurance on an all-risk physical loss form in the Contract Amount plus the value of subsequent Contract Modifications and cost of materials supplied or installed by others, comprising total value for the entire Work at the site on a replacement cost basis without optional

deductibles. Coverage shall include, without limitation, insurance against the perils of fire (with extended coverage) and physical loss or damage including, without duplication of coverage, theft, vandalism, explosion, tornado, malicious mischief, collapse, earthquake, flood, surface water, windstorm, falsework, testing and startup, temporary buildings and debris removal including demolition occasioned by enforcement of any applicable legal requirements and shall cover reasonable compensation for Principal Architect/Engineer's and Contractor's services and expenses required as a result of any insured loss. Coverage shall continue until final payment for the Work is made by the Owner. Coverage shall allow for partial occupancy/use by the Owner. Owner shall be an additional named insured on the policy. Policy must include expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property, including but not limited to fees and charges of the Principal Architect/Engineer and any other engineers and architects and their respective subconsultants. If off-site storage is permitted by the Owner, coverage shall include materials in transit and storage in an amount sufficient to protect property being transported or stored. Any losses covered by the Builder's Risk or Installation Insurance shall be adjusted by the Owner.

Environmental Impairment Liability or Pollution Liability 5.3.1.06 Insurance:

Contractor shall comply with the following insurance requirements in addition to those specified above:

- Provide an Environmental Impairment Liability policy with minimum .1 limits of \$2,000,000 each occurrence and \$5,000,000 aggregate. Coverage shall contain a "per project" aggregate, 30 day notice of cancellation to Owner and waiver of subrogation in favor of Owner. Coverage to include non-owned disposal sites. Coverage shall include clean-up costs, bodily injury, property damage and defense costs.
- .2 Policy shall contain proper endorsement wording to comply with Federal or TCEQ requirements. Policy will also cover vessels and marine operations. Contractor shall submit complete copies of the policy providing pollution liability coverage to Owner.

5.3.1.07 **Professional Liability Insurance:** For Work which requires professional engineering or architectural or professional survey services to meet the requirements of the Contract, including but not limited to excavation safety systems, traffic control plans, and construction surveying, the Contractor or Subcontractors, responsible for performing the professional services shall provide Professional Liability Insurance with a minimum limit of \$1,000,000 each occurrence and \$3,000,000 aggregate to pay on behalf of the assured all sums which the assured shall become legally obligated to pay as damages by reason of any negligent act, error, or omission committed in connection with professional services provided for or in connection with the Work of this Contract.

5.3.1.08 Umbrella Liability: Umbrella Liability with a limit of \$5,000,000, with the Owner as an additional insured and with waiver of subrogation and 30 day notice of cancellation. The Umbrella Liability policy shall follow form, be excess over and be no less broad than all coverages described above (with the exception of Workers' Compensation, Professional

Liability and Pollution Liability), shall include a drop-down provision and contain a per job aggregate. This policy shall have the same inception and expiration dates as the Commercial General Liability insurance required above. Contractor shall maintain such insurance in identical coverage, form and amount, including required endorsements, for at least three (3) years following Date of Substantial Completion of the Work to be performed under the Contract.

Protection and Indemnity: Protection and Indemnity 5.3.1.09 coverage for any over water operations, vessels, barges, divers. This policy shall have limits of \$1,000,000 each occurrence, \$2,000,000 aggregate and policy endorsed to provide

5.3.1.10 **Excess P&I:** Excess P&I in the amount of \$20,000,000 each occurrence with additional insured, waiver of subrogation and 30 day notice of cancellation to the Owner.

5.3.1.11 Marine: Contractor and/or any Subcontractors shall have appropriate workers compensation insurance to provide coverage for USL&H and Jones Act exposures.

5.3.2 Waiver of Rights

All policies purchased in accordance with Section 5.3.1.05 shall 5.3.2.1 contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any of the insureds or additional named insureds thereunder. Owner and Contractor waive all rights of recovery for damages against each other and their respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, the Principal Architect/Engineer, the Principal Architect/Engineers Consultants and Subconsultants and Owner's Representative and any named insured or additional named insured or loss payee to the extent (a) of losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work and (b) that such losses and damages are actually paid by such policies or other property insurance applicable to the Work None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner as adjuster or recipient thereof or otherwise payable under any such policy.

5.3.3 **Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds**

Any insured loss under the policies of insurance required by 5.3.3.1 Section 5.3.1.05 will be adjusted with Owner and made payable to Owner for the named insureds, additional named insureds, and loss payees, as their interests may appear, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause and of Section 5.3.3.2. Owner shall deposit any money so received and shall distribute it in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the moneys so received applied on account thereof, and the Work and the cost thereof, to the extent of loss payments received, covered by an appropriate Change Order.

5.3.3.2 Owner shall have power to adjust and settle any loss with the builder's risk or other property insurers.

5.3.4 Partial Utilization, Acknowledgment of Property Insurer:

5.3.4.1 If Owner desires to occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work as provided in Section 14.08, no such use or occupancy shall commence before the insurers providing the property insurance pursuant to Section 5.3.1.05 have acknowledged notice thereof and in writing effected any changes in coverage necessitated thereby. The insurers providing the property insurance shall consent by endorsement on the policy or policies, and the property insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy.

5.4 Bonds:

5.4.1 General:

- .1 Contractor shall furnish performance, payment, and one-year maintenance Bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Amount as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents, as well as a second year maintenance Bond, in an amount equal to ten percent (10%) of the Contract Amount. The one-year maintenance Bond shall remain in effect until completion of the correction period specified in Section 13.7.1. The second year maintenance Bond shall remain in effect until 2-years from the date of Substantial Completion. Contractor shall also furnish such other Bonds as are required by the Contract Documents.
- .2 Bonds shall be executed on forms furnished by Owner, as included in the Specifications. All Bonds signed by an agent must be accompanied by a certified copy of such agent's authority to act. The evidence of authority shall show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed each Bond.
- .3 If the Surety on any Bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in the State of Texas or it is placed into receivership, Contractor shall within ten (10) days thereafter substitute other Bonds and Surety, each of which must be acceptable to Owner.
- .4 The Performance Bond and Payment Bond shall be issued in an amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Amount as security for the faithful performance and/or payment of all Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents. All Bonds, including but not limited to the Performance Bond and Payment Bond shall be issued by a solvent corporate surety company authorized to do business in the State of Texas, and shall meet any other requirements established by law or by Owner pursuant to applicable law. Any surety duly authorized to do business in Texas may write Performance and Payment Bonds on a project without reinsurance to the limit of ten percent (10%) of its capital and surplus. Such a surety must reinsure any obligations over the ten percent (10%) limit.

5.4.2 Performance Bond:

- .1 Contractor shall furnish Owner with a Performance Bond in the form set out in the Contract Documents.
- **.2** The Performance Bond shall include the one (1) year warranty correction period obligation from the date of Substantial Completion of the Work.

5.4.3 Payment Bond:

.1 Contractor shall furnish Owner with a Payment Bond in the form set out in the Contract Documents.

5.4.4 One-Year Maintenance Bond:

.1 Contractor shall furnish Owner with a One-Year Maintenance Bond in the form set out in the Contract Documents.

5.4.5 Second-Year Maintenance Bond:

- .1 Contractor shall furnish Owner with a Second-Year Maintenance Bond in the form set out in the Contract Documents.
- **.2** The Second-Year Maintenance Bond shall be in an amount equal to ten percent (10%) of the Contract Amount, and shall remain in effect until 2-years from the date of Substantial Completion.

ARTICLE 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.01 Supervision and Superintendence:

- **6.01.1** Contractor shall supervise, inspect and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction. Contractor shall be responsible to see that the completed Work strictly complies with the Contract Documents.
- **6.01.2** Contractor shall have an English-speaking, competent Superintendent on the Work at all times that Work is in progress. The Superintendent will be Contractor's representative on the Site and shall have the authority to act on the behalf of Contractor. All communications given to the Superintendent shall be as binding as if given to Contractor. Contractor's Superintendent and Project Manager shall provide cellular telephone numbers and emergency and home telephone number(s) at which one or the other may be reached if necessary when Work is not in progress. Telephone or cellular phone number(s) shall be to a live person having responsible authority for the Work and not an answering machine or answering service. The Superintendent must be an employee of the Contractor, unless such requirement is waived in advance in writing by the Owner. If the Contractor proposes a management structure with a Project Manager supervising, directing, and managing construction of the Work in addition to or in substitution of a Superintendent, the requirements of these

Construction Documents with respect to the Superintendent shall likewise apply to any such Project Manager:

- .1 Contractor shall present the resume of the proposed Superintendent to the Owner's Representative showing evidence of experience and successful superintendence and direction of Work of a similar scale and If, in the opinion of the Owner, the proposed complexity. Superintendent does not have sufficient experience in line with the Work, he/she will not be allowed to be the designated Superintendent for the Work.
- The Superintendent shall not be replaced without prior Written Notice .2 to Owner's Representative. If Contractor deems it necessary to replace the Superintendent, Contractor shall provide the necessary information for approval, as stated above, on the proposed new Superintendent.
- .3 A qualified substitute Superintendent may be designated in the event that the designated Superintendent is temporarily away from the Work, but not to exceed a time limit acceptable to the Owner's Representative.
- .4 Contractor shall replace the Superintendent upon Owner's request in the event the Superintendent is unable to perform to Owner's satisfaction.

6.02 Labor, Materials and Equipment:

- **6.02.1** Contractor shall maintain a work force adequate to accomplish the Work within the Contract Time Requirements. Contractor agrees to employ only orderly and competent workers, skillful in performance of the type of Work required under this Contract. Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-Subcontractors, and their employees may not use or possess any alcoholic or other intoxicating beverages, illegal drugs or controlled substances while on the job or on Owner's property, nor may such workers be intoxicated, or under the influence of alcohol or drugs, on the job. Subject to the applicable provisions of Texas law, Contractor, Subcontractors, Sub-Subcontractors, and their employees may not use or possess any firearms or other weapons while on the job or on Owner's property. If Owner or Owner's Representative notifies Contractor that any worker or representative of Contractor is incompetent, disorderly, abusive, or disobedient, has knowingly or repeatedly violated safety regulations, has possessed any firearms in contravention of the applicable provisions of Texas law or this Contract, or has possessed or was under the influence of alcohol or drugs on the job, Contractor shall immediately remove such worker or representative, including any officer or owner of Contractor, from performing Contract Work, and may not employ such worker or representative again on Contract Work without Owner's prior written consent. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order on or off the Site in all matters pertaining to the Project. Contractor shall pay workers no less than the applicable wage rates established for the Contract, and maintain weekly payroll reports as evidence thereof, in accordance with the requirements of Chapter 2258 of the Texas Government Code.
- **6.02.2** Except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular Working Days and regular Working Hours.

Contractor will not permit the performance of Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday without the Owner's prior written consent given after the Contractor has provided 48-hour advanced written notice to the Owner's Representative.

- **6.02.3** Unless otherwise specified in Division 01, Contractor shall provide and pay for all materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the furnishing, performance, testing, start-up and completion of the Work, provided the Owner's CMT Consultant shall provide certain inspection services, the Owner shall provide testing of construction materials engineering and the verification testing services necessary for acceptance of the Work by Owner, as required by Section 2267.058(a) of the Texas Government Code.
- **6.02.4** All materials and equipment shall be of good quality and new (including new products made of recycled materials, pursuant to Section 361.426 of the Texas Health & Safety Code), except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. If required by Owner's Representative, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (reports of required tests, Manufacturer's certificates of compliance with material requirements, mill reports, etc.) as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment. All materials and equipment shall be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Manufacturer or Supplier, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.

6.02.5 Substitutes and "Approved Equal" Items:

- Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in .1 the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Manufacturer or Supplier, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function and quality Unless the specification or description contains words reauired. reading that no like, equivalent or "approved equal" item or no substitution is permitted, other items of material or equipment of other Manufacturers or Suppliers may be submitted by Contractor, at Contractor's sole risk, including potential impacts and disruptions to the Critical Path of the Project Schedule, to Principal Architect/Engineer for their review and approval through Owner's Representative under the following circumstances:
 - (a) "Approved Equal": If in Principal Architect/Engineer's and Owner's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor is functionally equal and of equivalent type and guality to that named, and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work, time of performance or Contract Amount will be required, it may be approved by Principal Architect/Engineer and Owner through the submittal process as an "approved equal" item. Contractor shall provide Principal Architect/Engineer and Owner with all necessary documentation required for Principal Architect/Engineer and Owner to make their evaluation, and shall identify the item of material or

equipment proposed by Contractor as a variation in accordance with Section 6.20.5.

- (b) Substitute Items: Contractor may submit an item of material or equipment which does not qualify as an "approved equal" item under Subsection 6.02.5.1(a), or may resubmit an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor and rejected by Principal Architect/Engineer or Owner as an "approved equal" item under Subsection 6.02.5.1(a), as a proposed substitute All of Contractor's requests for substitutions must be item. clearly identified as a "Request For Substitution" on the face of the document. Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided in Division 01 to allow Principal Architect/Engineer and Owner to evaluate the item of material or equipment proposed as a substitute for the item named.
- .2 Substitute Construction Methods and Procedures: If a specific means, method, technique, sequence or procedure of construction is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents, Contractor may, at Contractor's sole risk, including potential impacts and disruptions to the Critical Path of the Project Schedule, with prior approval of Principal Architect/Engineer, furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction. All such proposed substitutions must be clearly identified as being a "Substitution" in all of the Contractor's submittals. Contractor shall submit sufficient information to Owner's Representative to allow Principal Architect/Engineer's, in Principal Architect/Engineer's sole discretion, evaluation of the proposed substitute as an equivalent to that method or procedure expressly called for by the Contract Documents. The procedure for review by Principal Architect/Engineer will be same as that provided for substitute items in Division 01.
- .3 Principal Architect/Engineer's Evaluation: Principal Architect/Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or submittal made pursuant to Subsections 6.02.5.1(a), 6.02.5.1(b), and 6.02.5.2. Principal Architect/Engineer and Owner will be the judge of acceptability. No "approved equal" or substitute shall be ordered, installed, or utilized until Principal Architect/Engineer's and Owner's review is complete, and any "approved equal" is approved through the submittal process, or any approved substitute is evidenced by either a Change Order, or a Change Directive. Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety Bond with respect to any approved substitute. Owner shall not be responsible for any Delay due to review time for any "approved equal" or substitute.
- .4 All data and documentation to be provided Contractor's Expense: by Contractor in support of any proposed "approved equal" or substitute item will be at Contractor's expense.
- .5 The approval of the Principal Architect/Engineer and/or Owner will not relieve the Contractor from primary responsibility and liability for the suitability and performance of any proposed substitute item, method or procedure and will not relieve Contractor from its primary responsibility and liability for curing Defective Work and performing warranty work, which the Contractor shall cure and perform,

regardless of any claim the Contractor may choose to advance against the Owner, the Principal Architect/Engineer or Manufacturer.

- .6 Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is agreed and understood that the Contract Amount shall not be adjusted as a result of the Contractor's use of the cost of any possible substitute or "approved equal" items in calculating its Bid/Proposal price.
- **6.02.6** Contractor agrees to assign and hereby assigns to Owner any rights it may have to bring antitrust suits against its Manufacturers or Suppliers for overcharges on materials incorporated in the Project growing out of illegal price fixing agreements. Contractor further agrees to cooperate with Owner should Owner wish to prosecute suits against Manufacturers or Suppliers for illegal price fixing.
- 6.03 **Project Schedule Requirements:** Unless otherwise provided in Division 01, Contractor shall adhere to the Owner's Project Schedule as provided by the Owner, which shall be further developed by the Contractor to become first the Contractor's Preliminary Project Schedule and then, upon acceptance by the Owner, become the Master Project Schedule, as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below:
 - **6.03.1 Preliminary Project Schedule:** Within thirty (30) days from the issuance of a Notice To Proceed by the Owner, the Contractor shall submit to the Owner's Representative a Preliminary Project Schedule to be used as the Contractor's baseline schedule for the Project. This Preliminary Project Schedule shall be initially based on and shall include and be consistent with all of the Milestones contained in Division 01, Work Covered By Contract Documents Specification, and shall be presented in a form reasonably acceptable to the Owner. The Preliminary Project Schedule shall be a Critical Path Method (CPM) schedule depicting all significant activities which will occur on the Project; the durations for all major items of Work to be performed; the start and finish dates of such activities; the Contract Time Requirements as set out in the Contract Documents; and the precedence logic of such activities. The Contractor's Preliminary Project Schedule shall include, at a minimum:
 - .1 Duration and milestone dates for all equipment, materials delivery, and operations efforts that may affect the timely completion of the Project.
 - Duration and milestone dates for each anticipated construction .2 activity.
 - Pre-purchase of materials and equipment with a "long lead" time. .3
 - .4 Permitting and regulatory milestones.
 - .5 Dates associated with the activities leading to delivery milestones from others including for offsite roadways and utilities.
 - 6.03.2 The Contractor shall coordinate the Preliminary Project Schedule with the Contractor's Submittal Schedules for Shop Drawings and Samples as required by Division 01 of the Project Manual. The Contractor's Submittal Schedule must provide an adequate duration for reviewing and processing the required Submittals acceptable to Owner and the Principal Architect/Engineer.
 - 6.03.3 The Contractor shall provide Owner with an electronic version (by disk or CD) of the Preliminary Project Schedule and of each subsequent Master

Project Schedule, including all subsequent electronic schedule revisions and updates, created without password protection, in latest version of Microsoft Project (.MPT, .MPX or .MPD suffix) or a format approved by Owner. Failure to furnish Owner, Owner's Representative, and Principal Architect/Engineer with a revised Project Schedule in one of the above formats within ten (10) days of receipt of a written request shall constitute a breach of the Contract by Contractor, and shall be considered to be adequate cause for termination of the Contractor by Owner.

- 6.03.4 Master Project Schedule: Once the Contractor's Preliminary Project Schedule has been accepted by Owner, it shall become the Master Project Schedule (Baseline Schedule) for the Project. The Contractor shall update the Master Project Schedule monthly or more often by the submission of a revised Master Project Schedule or when circumstances develop which make it beneficial to the Project, or as may be required by Owner. Once the most recently revised Master Project Schedule has been accepted by Owner, the Master Project Schedule shall be considered to have been updated. The updated Master Project Schedule shall then be distributed by the Contractor to Owner's staff, the Principal Architect/Engineer, each consultant, and other appropriate parties. The Master Project Schedule shall be reviewed at the monthly team meeting at a summary level, including for a three month look-ahead and anticipated Project completion.
- 6.03.5 Changes to the Master Project Schedule: A copy of the accepted Master Schedule shall be maintained unaltered. The Contractor shall thereafter submit to Owner's Representative an updated Project Schedule each month with its Application for Payment, to reflect actual progress that has been made and to forecast future progress of the Work. The monthly Project Schedule update shall be based upon the accepted Master Project Schedule. Contractor shall submit to Owner's Representative for review and acceptance by Owner any proposed changes or adjustments in its monthly Project Schedule that modify either the Master Project Schedule or the previous month's approved Project Schedule. Any such proposed adjustments must be substantiated with a written narrative containing an explanation of any changes to the underlying logic of the subject schedule. Contractor's proposed changes to the schedule must show how the Contractor will consistently advance the progress of the Work in accordance with the Critical Path of the Work and the Contract Time Requirements, including all required contractual Milestones. Such adjustments will conform generally to the Master or monthly Project Schedule then in effect and additionally will comply with any provisions of Division 01 applicable thereto.
- **6.03.6** Proposed adjustments indicated by the Project Schedule that will change the Contract Time Requirements, including Milestones, shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 12. Any such proposed adjustments must be substantiated with documentation of any changes to the underlying logic of the Master Project Schedule. Such adjustments may only be made by a Change Order or Change Directive in accordance with Article 12.
- **6.03.7** Contractor shall keep a current schedule of submittals that coordinates with the Master Project Schedule, and shall submit the initial schedule of

submittals to Owner's Representative for acceptance along with the Preliminary Project Schedule.

6.04 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others:

- 6.04.1 Assignment: Contractor shall retain direct control of and give direct attention to the fulfillment of this Contract. Contractor shall not assign, transfer, or convey this Contract or any portion thereof, or any right, title or interest in, to or under same, or any causes of action or claims for damages arising under this Contract or any breach thereof, without the prior written consent of Owner. In addition, without Owner's written consent, the Contractor will not subcontract the performance of the entire Work or the supervision and direction of the Work.
- 6.04.2 Award of Subcontracts for Portions of the Work: Contractor shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization, whether initially or as a substitute, against whom Owner may have reasonable objection. Owner will communicate such objections by Written If Owner requires a change without good cause of any Notice. Subcontractor, person or organization previously accepted by Owner, the Contract Amount shall be increased or decreased by the difference in the cost caused by any such change, and an appropriate Change Order shall be issued. Contractor shall not substitute any Subcontractor, person or organization that has been accepted by Owner, unless the substitute has been accepted in writing by Owner. No acceptance by Owner of any Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization shall constitute a waiver of any right of Owner to reject Defective Work. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements set forth in the Bid/Proposal Documents and Contract Documents with respect to Subcontractors and the subcontracting process.
- **6.04.3** Contractor shall enter into written agreements with all Subcontractors and Suppliers which specifically bind the Subcontractors, Manufacturers and Suppliers to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer. The Owner reserves the right to specify that certain requirements shall be adhered to by all Subcontractors, Manufacturers and Suppliers as indicated in other portions of the Contract Documents and these requirements shall be made a part of the agreements between Contractor and Subcontractors, Manufacturers and Suppliers.
- **6.04.4** Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Manufacturers, or Suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with Contractor just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Manufacturer, or Supplier or other person or organization any contractual relationship between Owner and any such Subcontractor, Supplier, Manufacturer or other person or organization, nor shall it create any obligation on the part of Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Manufacturer, or Supplier or other

person or organization except as may otherwise be required by laws and regulations.

- 6.04.5 Contractor shall be solely responsible for efficiently scheduling and coordinating the Work of Subcontractors, Manufacturers, Suppliers and other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with Contractor in order to avoid any Delays or inefficiencies in the prosecution of the Work. Contractor shall require all Subcontractors, Manufacturers, Suppliers and such other persons and organizations performing or furnishing any of the Work to communicate with Owner's Representative through Contractor.
- **6.04.6** The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- Contractor shall pay each Subcontractor, Manufacturer and Supplier their 6.04.7 appropriate share of payments made to Contractor not later than ten (10) Calendar Days from Contractor's receipt of payment from Owner.
- 6.04.8 To the extent allowed by Texas law, the Owner shall be deemed to be a third party beneficiary to each subcontract and may, if Owner elects, following a termination of the Contractor, require that the Subcontractor(s) perform all or a portion of unperformed duties and obligations under its subcontract(s) for the benefit of the Owner, rather than the Contractor; however, if the Owner requires any such performance by a Subcontractor for the Owner's direct benefit, then the Owner shall be bound and obligated to pay such Subcontractor the reasonable value for all Work performed by such Subcontractor to the date of the termination of the Contractor, less previous payments to Contractor for such Subcontractor's work, and for all Work performed by Subcontractor thereafter. In the event that the Owner elects to invoke its right under this section, Owner will provide written notice of such election to the terminated Contractor and the affected Subcontractor(s).

6.05 Patent Fees and Royalties:

- **6.05.1** Contractor shall be responsible at all times for compliance with applicable patents or copyrights encompassing, in whole or in part, any design, device, material, or process utilized, directly or indirectly, in the performance of the Work or the formulation or presentation of its Bid/Proposal.
- **6.05.2** Contractor shall pay all royalties and license fees and shall provide, prior to commencement of Work hereunder and at all times during the performance of same, for lawful use of any design, device, material or process covered by letters patent or copyright, suitable legal agreement with the patentee, copyright holder, or their duly authorized representative, whether or not a particular design, device, material, or process is specified by Owner.
- **6.05.3** Contractor shall defend Owner in all suits or claims for infringement of any patent or copyright and shall indemnify and save Owner harmless from any loss or liability, direct or indirect, arising with respect to Contractor's process in the formulation of its Bid/Proposal or the performance of the

Work or otherwise arising in connection therewith, with the exception that the Contractor will not be responsible to defend or indemnify the Owner for such loss or liability when a particular design, process or product of a particular Manufacturer or Manufacturers is required by the Contract Documents, or where the copyright violations are contained in Drawings, Specifications or other documents prepared by the Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer, unless Contractor knew or reasonably should have known of the patent or copyright violation and failed to notify Owner of same. Owner reserves the right to provide its own defense to any suit or claim of infringement of any patent or copyright in which event Contractor shall, to the extent provided in this Subsection, indemnify and save harmless Owner from all costs and expenses of such defense as well as satisfaction of all judgments entered against Owner.

- **6.05.4** Owner shall have the right to stop the Work and/or terminate this Contract at any time in the event Owner discovers that Contractor's work methodology includes the use of any infringing design, device, material or process.
- **6.06 Permits, Fees:** Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits, licenses and fees required for prosecution of the Work. However, Owner or Owner's Representative will obtain and pay for the following permits, licenses and/or fees:
 - Site Development Permit; and .1
 - Initial Corp of Engineer Permits (404, Letter of Permission only, if .2 applicable).

6.07 Laws and Regulations:

- **6.07.1** Contractor shall give all notices and comply with all Legal Requirements applicable to furnishing and performing the Work, including arranging for and obtaining any required inspections, tests, approvals or certifications from any governmental entity or public body having jurisdiction over the Work or any part thereof. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable laws and regulations, neither Owner, Owner's Representative, nor Principal Architect/Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Legal Requirements.
- 6.07.2 Maintaining clean water, air and earth or improving thereon shall be regarded as of prime importance. Contractor shall plan and execute its operations in compliance with all applicable Legal Requirements concerning control and abatement of water pollution and prevention and control of air pollution.
- **6.07.3** If Contractor performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to applicable Legal Requirements, Contractor shall bear all claims, costs, losses and damages arising therefrom; however, it shall not be Contractor's primary responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with all Legal Requirements, but this does not relieve Contractor of the Contractor's obligations under the terms of the Contract.

6.07.4 This Work is subject to the Texas Pollution Discharge Elimination System (TPDES) permitting requirements for the installation and maintenance of temporary and permanent erosion and sediment controls and storm water pollution prevention measures throughout the construction period.

Contractor's responsibilities are as follows.

- **.01** Contractor must prepare a Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP), or make modifications if SWPPP is already completed and as required, prior to filing the NOI form.
- **.02** Contractor must file a Notice of Intent (NOI) form with the TCEQ at least two (2) days prior to start of construction activity and pay for the permit. The required NOI form is available from the Internet at https://www.tceq.texas.gov/assets/public/permitting/waterquality/fo rms/20022.pdf.

The form shall be mailed or submitted online to the TCEQ. If submitting online, the web address is https://www3.tceq.texas.gov/steers/. If Contractor has not already registered to use the TCEQ online application submittal service, it will take up to ten (10) working days to receive a user name and password. Contractor shall take this timeframe into consideration if applying online. A Time Extension shall not be granted for this timeframe. The mailing address is:

Texas Commission on Environmental Quality Stormwater Processing Center (MC-228) P.O. Box 13087 Austin, TX 78711-3087

For overnight mail: Stormwater Processing Center (MC-228) 12100 Park 35 Circle Austin, TX 78753

- **.03** Contractor must mail a copy of the completed Notice of Intent (NOI) form to the local Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4) representative.
- .04 Contractor must obtain a signed certification statement from all Subcontractors responsible for implementing the erosion and sediment control measures. This statement shall indicate that the Subcontractor understands the permit requirements. The certified statement forms shall be attached to and become part of the SWPPP.
- **.05** Contractor must post a notice near the main entrance of the Work with the following information.
 - .1 The TPDES permit number for the Work or a copy of the NOI if a permit number has not yet been assigned,
 - .2 The name and telephone number of a local contact person,
 - .3 A brief description of the Work, and
 - .4 The location of the SWPPP if the Site is inactive or does not have an on-site location to store the plan.
 - **.5** If posting this information near a main entrance is infeasible due to safety concerns, the notice must be posted in a local public building. If the Work is linear (pipeline, highway, etc.), the notice must be placed in a publicly accessible location near

where construction is actively underway and moved as For linear Work, multiple postings of the necessary. information may be required by Owner (e.g. postings at both ends of the Work).

- Contractor must maintain all erosion and sediment control measures .06 and other protective measures identified in the SWPPP in effective operating condition.
- .07 Contractor must retain weekly inspection reports and be available for audit by the Owner, the TCEQ or the EPA.
- .08 Contractor must perform inspections every seven (7) calendar days and after every $\frac{1}{2}$ inch rainfall event, noting the following observations on an inspection form provided by Owner:
 - Locations of discharges of sediment or other pollutants from the .1 Site.
 - .2 Locations of storm water / erosion / sedimentation controls that are in need of maintenance.
 - Locations of storm water / erosion / sedimentation controls that .3 are not performing, failing to operate, or are inadequate.
 - .4 Locations where additional storm water / erosion / sedimentation controls are needed.
- Contractor must maintain at Work Site at all times a copy of the .09 SWPPP (with all updates, as described below) and inspection reports.
- Contractor must update the SWPPP as necessary to comply with .10 TPDES permitting requirements, which includes noting changes in erosion / sedimentation controls and other best management practices that are part of the SWPPP and which may be necessary due to the results of inspection reports.
- Contractor must file a Notice of Termination with the TCEQ within .11 thirty (30) days of final stabilization on all portions of the Work Site. Form is available from Owner or on the Internet at: https://www.tceq.texas.gov/assets/public/permitting/waterquality/forms/1044 3.docx.

The notice shall be mailed to:

Texas Commission on Environmental Quality

Storm Water & General Permits Team;

- .12 Upon completion of the Work, the Contractor must provide copies of all TPDES records to Owner.
- **6.07.6** Contractor shall abide by all Legal Requirements including, but not limited to, the Endangered Species Act.
- **6.07.7** Contractor warrants and represents that: (i) Contractor does not have any contracts with and does not provide supplies or services to any organization designated as a foreign terrorist organization by the United States secretary of state as authorized by 8 U.S.C. Section 1189 (a "Foreign Terrorist Organization"); or (ii) the United States government has affirmatively declared Contractor to be excluded from its federal sanctions regime relating to Sudan, its federal sanctions regime relating to Iran, or any federal sanctions regime relating to a Foreign Terrorist Organization.

6.08 Taxes:

- **6.08.1** Contractor shall pay only those sales, consumer, use and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the laws and regulations of the State of Texas in the performance of this public works contract.
- **6.08.2** Owner is an exempt organization as defined by Chapter 11 of the Property Tax Code of Texas and is thereby exempt from payment of Sales Tax under Chapter 151, Limited Use Sales, Excise and Use Tax, Texas Tax Code, and Article 1066 (C), Local Sales and Use Tax Act, Revised Civil Statutes of Texas.
- **6.08.3** In addition, if the Project is construction of a water or wastewater system certified by the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality as a regional system, equipment, services and supplies used solely to construct the Project are exempted from taxes imposed by Chapter 151, Limited Sales, Excise and Use Tax, Texas Tax Code.

6.09 Use of Premises:

- **6.09.1** Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment and the operations of workers to the Site and land and areas identified in and permitted by the Contract Documents and other land and areas permitted by laws and regulations, rights-of-way, permits and easements, and shall not unreasonably encumber the premises with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor assumes full responsibility for any damage to any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof or of any adjacent land or areas, resulting from the performance of the Work. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of or in connection with the performance of the Work, Contractor shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law. Any such settlement shall not include any admission of liability on the part of Owner and shall be subject to Owner's approval, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 6.09.2 Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, the Owner's Representative, the Principal Architect/Engineer, Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultants and anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages (including court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees) arising out of or resulting from any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, Owner's Representative, Principal Architect/Engineer or any other party indemnified hereunder arising out of the Work except to the extent such claims, costs, losses or damages are caused by negligence or fault, breach or violation of a statute, ordinance, governmental regulation, standard or rule or breach of contract of the Owner, the Owner's Representative, the Principal Architect/Engineer, Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultants or any third party under the control or supervision of them other than Contractor or its agent or employee or Subcontractors of any tier.
- **6.09.3** During the progress of the Work and on a daily basis, Contractor shall keep the premises free from any accumulations of waste materials, rubbish and

other debris resulting from the Work. Contractor shall provide such personnel, waste containers and or equipment necessary to maintain an orderly, clean and safe work site. Contractor shall keep all streets, access streets, driveways, and areas of public access, walkways, and other designated areas clean and open at all times. At the completion of the Work, Contractor shall remove all waste materials, rubbish and debris from and about the premises as well as all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery and surplus materials. Contractor shall have the Site clean and ready for occupancy by Owner at Substantial Completion of the Work. Contractor shall, at a minimum, restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contact Documents. If the Contractor fails to clean up or restore at the completion of the Work, Owner may do so and the cost thereof will be charged against the Contractor.

- **6.09.4** Contractor shall not load or permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.
- 6.10 Record Documents: Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site, or other location acceptable to Owner, one (1) record copy of all red line Record Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Change Directives, Field Orders and written interpretations and clarifications in good order and annotated to show all changes made during construction. These record documents together with all final samples and all final Shop Drawings and submittals will be available to Owner, Owner Representative, and Principal Architect/Engineer for reference during performance of the Work. Upon Substantial Completion of the Work, these record documents, samples, Shop Drawings and submittals shall become the property of the Owner and shall be neatly labeled and organized per the Owner's direction and promptly delivered in containers acceptable to the Owner, to Owner's Representative. Record drawings must also include an electronic format that is either ".dwg" or ".dxf".

6.11 Safety and Protection:

- **6.11.01** Contractor shall be responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Prior to commencement of the Work, Contractor shall submit a site security plan approval by Owner. By reviewing the plan or making for recommendations or comments, Owner will not assume liability nor will Contractor be relieved of liability for damage, injury or loss. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
 - .1 all persons on the Work Site or who may be affected by the Work;
 - all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, .2 whether in storage on or off the Site; and
 - other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including, but not .3 limited to, trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities and Underground Improvements not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction.

6.11.02 The Contractor will provide a Safety Manager for this Project. The Safety Manager will be responsible for the safety of the entire Work and the prevention of accidents in connection with the Work. The Safety Manager shall be competent and qualified to perform his/her duties, including but not limited to having received all appropriate Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970, as amended ("OSHA") and other safety training, and experienced in managing safety programs on construction projects comparable in scope and complexity.

- 6.11.03 Specific Duties of the Contractor's Safety Manager: This person will ensure compliance with all provisions of the Contract Documents, OSHA, other governmental agencies, industry safety requirements and standards. The Contractor Safety Manager will prepare and enforce a site-specific safety plan for the Work.
 - .1 Additional duties of the Contractor's Safety Manager shall include the following:
 - (a) Be responsible for safety over-sight of the entire Work.
 - (b) Review and direct immediate action to correct all substandard safety conditions.
 - (c) Be responsible for providing any necessary additional safety personnel with support in carrying out the duties and responsibilities of that position.
 - (d) Conduct regular supervisory safety meetings, including the discussion of observed unsafe work practices or conditions, a review of accidents experienced and corrective actions, and encouragement of safety suggestions from employees.
 - (e) Investigate all accidents and implement immediate corrective action.
 - (f) Cooperate with the insurance carrier(s) and Owner's safety personnel.
 - (g) Provide timely reports in writing of any observed unsafe conditions or practices, or violations of job security regarding safety issues and take corrective actions.
 - (h) Report all injuries and accidents in a timely manner to the Contractor and safety personnel in accordance with Contract Documents, federal, state and local laws and regulations.
 - (i) Ensure that the necessary competent safety persons are on Site as required in the Contract.
 - (k) Comply with insurance carriers requirements in all accident investigation and reporting procedures.
 - (m) Coordinate safety activities with insurance carriers, and take necessary steps to promptly implement safety recommendations or directives issued thereby.
 - (n) Be responsible for the availability and proper use of all necessary safety equipment including personal protective equipment and apparel for the employees.

- (p) Ensure that adequate first-aid supplies are available at the Work Site and that personnel are qualified and identified to administer first-aid as required.
- (r) Be on the Site at all times while Work is in progress. If the Safety Manager has to leave the Site, the Contractor is required to provide an alternate competent and gualified Safety Manager.
- .2 The Contractor Safety Manager shall stop Work as necessary in the event of imminent danger or in situations where they deem necessary to protect a person from injury or prevent property damage.
- 6.11.04 Contractor shall comply with all applicable Legal Requirements, including but not limited to all laws and regulations of any governmental entity or public body having jurisdiction for safety of persons or property or to protect them from damage, injury or loss and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Improvements, and utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation and replacement of their property. All damage, injury or loss to any property caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier or any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor (except to the extent of damage or loss attributable to errors or omissions in the Drawings or Specifications, or to the acts or omissions of Owner, the Owner's Representative, or the Principal Architect/Engineer, or Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultant or anyone employed by any of them or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable other than Contractor or its agent, or employee, or Subcontractors of any tier). Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and Owner's Representative has issued a notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Article 14 that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion). Without limitation, Contractor shall comply with the following specific provisions:
 - .1 It shall be the duty and responsibility of Contractor and all of its Subcontractors to be familiar with and comply with 29 USC Section 651, et seq., the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970, as amended ("OSHA") and to enforce and comply with all provisions of this Act.
 - .2 The Contractor and all of its Subcontractors shall comply with all applicable requirements of Subpart P of Part 1926 of 29 C.F.R, OSHA Safety and Health Standards, Texas Health and Safety Code Section 756.023, as amended, and shall submit a unit price for the particular excavation safety systems to be utilized by the Contractor for all excavations which exceed a depth of five feet (5').

- 6.11.05 Before commencing any excavation which will exceed a depth of five feet (5'), the Contractor shall prepare and employ detailed drawings and specifications regarding the safety systems to be utilized. Said plans and specifications shall include a certification from a registered Texas professional engineer indicating full compliance with the OSHA provisions cited above.
- 6.11.06 Hazard Communication Programs: Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with applicable laws and regulations.

6.11.07 **Emergencies:**

- .1 In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor, without special instruction or authorization from Owner, Owner Representative, or Principal Architect/Engineer, is obligated to act reasonably to prevent threatened damage, injury or loss and to mitigate damage or loss to the Work. Contractor shall give Owner's Representative telephone notification as soon as reasonably practical and a prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused If Owner determines that a change in the Contract thereby. Documents is required because of the action taken by Contractor in response to such an emergency, a Change Directive or Change Order will be issued to document the consequences of such action.
- .2 Authorized agents of Contractor shall respond immediately to callout at any time of any day or night when circumstances warrant the presence on Project Site of Contractor or his agent to protect the Work or adjacent property from damage, injury or loss, or to take such action or measures pertaining to the Work as may be necessary to provide for the safety of the public. Should Contractor and/or its agent fail to respond and take action to alleviate such an emergency situation, Owner may direct other forces to take action as necessary to remedy the emergency condition, and Owner will deduct any cost of such remedial action from the funds due Contractor under this Contract, or Contractor shall reimburse Owner for same on demand.
- .3 In the event there is an accident involving injury to any individual or damage to any property on or near the Work, Contractor shall provide to Owner's Representative verbal notification within one (1) hour and written notification within twenty-four (24) hours of the event and shall be responsible for recording the location of the event and the circumstances surrounding the event through photographs, interviewing witnesses, obtaining medical reports, police accident reports and other documentation that describes the event. Copies of such documentation shall be provided to Owner's Representative, for Owner's and Principal Architect/Engineer's records, within forty-eight (48) hours of the event. Contractor shall cooperate with Owner on any Owner investigation of any such incident.

6.12 Continuing the Work: Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Project Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

6.13 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee:

- **6.13.1** Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will conform to the drawings and specifications, be performed in a good and workmanlike manner in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be Defective and that the whole and entire Work will function and operate as expressed or required by the Contract Documents. This warranty will survive the termination or expiration of the Contract. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - abuse, modification or improper maintenance or operation by persons .1 other than Contractor, Subcontractors or Suppliers; or
 - .2 normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- **6.13.2** Nothing in this warranty is intended to limit any Manufacturer's warranty which provides Owner with greater warranty rights than set forth in this Section or the Contract Documents. Further, nothing in this warranty shall be limited by the Contractor's obligation to cure defects within any specific corrective or warranty period as required in the Contract Documents, including Section 13.7 below.
- 6.13.3 Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in a good and workmanlike manner in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:
 - .1 observations by Owner's Representative, Owner's CMT Consultant, and/or Principal Architect/Engineer;
 - .2 recommendation of any progress or final payment by Owner's Representative;
 - .3 the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion or any payment by Owner to Contractor under the Contract Documents;
 - .4 use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
 - anv acceptance by Owner or any failure to do so; .5
 - .6 any review of a Shop Drawing or sample submittal;
 - .7 any inspection, test or approval by others;
 - any correction of Defective Work by Owner; or .8
 - progress payments or final payment by Owner. .9
- **6.13.4** Except as otherwise agreed in writing by the Parties, partial occupancy or use of some or all of the Work or any part thereof shall not commence the corrective period under Section 13.7 below.
- **6.13.5** Independent from Contractor's warranty and corrective work obligations, Contractor shall be responsible for maintenance of the Work prior to Owner's occupancy or use of same, such that the Work shall be capable of being started-up and operated as designed without any additional

maintenance, or any repair or replacement of, or additional work or services on, the equipment, materials or systems.

6.13.6 Not used.

6.14 INDEMNIFICATION BY CONTRACTOR:

- 6.14.1 Contractor shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless (collectively, "Indemnify") Owner, the Owner's Representative, the Principal Architect/Engineer, Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultants and Subconsultants and their respective officers, directors, partners, employees, agents and other Consultants (the "INDEMNIFIED PARTIES") from and against all claims, costs, losses, demands, injuries, liabilities, damages, causes of action and expenses (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or resulting from the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, demand, injury, liability, damage or cause of action:
 - .1 Is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom, and
 - .2 Is caused in whole or in part by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, even if caused in part by any negligence or omission of one or more of the INDEMNIFIED PARTIES; save and except that Contractor's obligation to Indemnify shall not apply to the extent such claims, costs, losses, demands, injuries, liabilities, damages, causes of action or expenses are caused by negligence or fault, breach or violation of a statute, ordinance, governmental regulation, standard or rule or breach of contract of an Indemnified Party or any third party under the control or supervision of an Indemnified Party other than Contractor or its agent or employee or Subcontractors of any tier.
- 6.14.2 Notwithstanding Subsection 6.14.1, CONTRACTOR AGREES TO AND SHALL DEFEND, INDEMNIFY AND HOLD HARMLESS (COLLECTIVELY "INDEMNIFY") OWNER, THE OWNER'S REPRESENTATIVE, THE PRINCIPAL **ARCHITECT/ENGINEER,** PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER'S CONSULTANTS AND SUBCONSULTANTS AND THEIR RESPECTIVE OFFICERS, DIRECTORS, PARTNERS, MEMBERS, EMPLOYEES, AGENTS AND **OTHER CONSULTANTS** (COLLECTIVELY THE "INDEMNIFIED PARTIES" OR INDIVIDUALLY AN "INDEMNIFIED PARTY") FROM AND AGAINST ANY AND ALL CLAIMS, COSTS, LOSSES, DEMANDS, INJURIES, LIABILITIES, DAMAGES, AND CAUSES OF ACTION, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO ALL EXPENSES OF LITIGATION, COURT COSTS AND ATTORNEYS' FEES (COLLECTIVELY, IN THIS SUBSECTION 6.14.2, "EMPLOYEE CLAIMS"), FOR BODILY INJURY OR DEATH OF ANY EMPLOYEE OF CONTRACTOR, ITS AGENTS, OR ITS SUBCONTRACTORS OF ANY TIER

(COLLECTIVELY "EMPLOYEE" FOR THE PURPOSE OF THIS SECTION 6.14.2), ACTUALLY OR ALLEGEDLY OCCASIONED BY, CONTRIBUTED TO OR ARISING OUT OF, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, THE WORK OR THIS CONTRACT, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO CLAIMS DUE TO **NEGLIGENCE, GROSS NEGLIGENCE, BREACH OF WARRANTY, BREACH** OF CONTRACT, VIOLATION OF ANY STATUTE, RULE OR REGULATION OR OTHER ACT OR OMISSION BY CONTRACTOR, ITS EMPLOYEES, AGENTS OR ANY SUBCONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR OF ANY TIER. OR THEIR RESPECTIVE AGENTS OR EMPLOYEES, OR ANY OTHER PARTY FOR WHOSE ACTS CONTRACTOR IS LIABLE. CONTRACTOR'S **OBLIGATION TO INDEMNIFY SHALL APPLY EVEN IF SUCH EMPLOYEE** CLAIMS ARE ACTUALLY OR ALLEGEDLY CAUSED IN WHOLE OR IN PART BY THE ACTS, OMISSIONS, OR NEGLIGENCE OF AN **INDEMNIFIED PARTY, EVEN IF SUCH NEGLIGENCE OR OTHER ACTS** OR OMISSIONS ARE ACTIVE OR PASSIVE, DIRECT OR INDIRECT, SOLE OR CONCURRENT. THIS INDEMNITY AGREEMENT IS INTENDED INDEMNIFIED то INDEMNIFY THE PARTIES FROM THE CONSEQUENCES OF THEIR OWN NEGLIGENCE, AS PROVIDED ABOVE.

- **6.14.3** The indemnification obligation under Section 6.14.1 and 6.14.2 shall not be limited in any way by any insurance required by or provided in connection with this Contract or otherwise, or by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, or compensation or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other person or organization under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts or other employee benefit acts.
- **6.14.4** Notwithstanding anything in Section 6.14.1 or 6.14.2 to the contrary, the obligations of Contractor under Section 6.14.1 and 6.14.2 shall not extend to the liability of a registered architect, a licensed engineer, or an agent, servant or employee of a registered architect or a licensed engineer, for damage that is caused by or results from defects in plans, designs or specifications prepared, approved or used by the architect or engineer, or negligence of the architect or engineer in the rendition or conduct of professional duties called for or arising out of the construction contract and the plans, designs or specifications that are a part of the construction contract; and arises from personal injury or death, property injury, or any other expense that arises from personal injury, death, or property injury.
- **6.14.5** In the event Contractor fails to follow Owner's directives concerning use of the Site, scheduling or course of construction, or engages in other conduct which results in damage to property based on inverse condemnation or otherwise, then and in that event, Contractor shall indemnify Owner against all costs and claims resulting therefrom except to the extent such costs or claims are caused by negligence or fault, breach or violation of a statute, ordinance, governmental regulation, standard or rule or breach of contract of Owner or any third party under the control or supervision of Owner other than Contractor or its agent or employee or Subcontractors of any tier.
- **6.14.6** Subject to the limitation as set out in Section 6.14.4, in the event Contractor's negligence or breach of contract results in Delay in the progress of the Work or the performance of services being done by others

on the Site or otherwise with regard to the Project (including Owner's separate contractors, design professionals, and consultants) so as to result in loss for which Owner becomes liable to such others, then Contractor shall indemnify Owner from and reimburse Owner for such loss, except to the extent such loss is caused by negligence or fault, breach or violation of a statute, ordinance, governmental regulation, standard or rule or breach of contract of Owner or any third party under the control or supervision of Owner other than Contractor or its agent or employee or Subcontractors of any tier.

6.15 Not used.

6.16 Not used.

- 6.17 Notice of Claim: Should Contractor suffer injury or damage to person or property because of any error, omission or act of Owner or of any of Owner's employees or agents or others for whose acts Owner is liable, a Claim must be made to Owner within five (5) calendar days of the event giving rise to such injury or damage. The provisions of this Section 6.17 shall not be construed as a substitute for or a waiver of the provisions of any applicable statute of limitations or statute of repose.
- 6.18 Liquidated Damages or Economic Disincentives: Contractor and its Surety shall be liable for liquidated damages or economic disincentives as provided in the Contract for the failure of the Contractor to timely complete the Work within the Contract Time Requirements.
- 6.19 Commissioning: The Contractor will be responsible to provide all of the required commissioning of the mechanical, electrical, instrumentation, and proprietary equipment and systems for the Project. This is the process of verification, preliminary testing, starting up and functional operations testing of all such equipment and systems which are part of the Project. The term "commissioning" shall specifically include the drafting, review and verification of all test plans and test reports for all equipment and systems which are part of the Project. The verification, testing, start-up and commissioning of the mechanical, electrical, instrumentation, and proprietary equipment and systems for the Project can be performed by the Contractor's personnel or it can be part of a subcontract work package with the Contractor managing and supervising that Scope of Work.
 - **6.19.1** At least ninety (90) days prior to the planned dates for the initiation of the preliminary testing of any mechanical, electrical, instrumentation, and proprietary equipment and systems for the Project, or within a time-frame agreed upon at the Pre-Construction Meeting, the Contractor shall prepare and submit an overall Project Testing and Commissioning Program for Owner, Owner's Representative, and Principal Architect/Engineers' review and approval.
 - 6.19.2 Project Testing and Commissioning Program: The Project Testing and Commissioning Program shall cover all aspects of the Project and shall contain as a minimum, all of the following information:
 - Equipment Test Plans: An individual Equipment Test Plan configured .1 for each piece of mechanical, electrical, instrumentation, and

proprietary equipment and items on the entire Project that identifies how each piece of such equipment or item is to be verified, tested and commissioned including what functional elements must be demonstrated and precisely how those functional elements will be demonstrated to be operational to the Owner, Owner's Representative, and the Principal Architects/Engineers.

- 6.20 Shop Drawings & Submittals: The Contractor shall be required to provide submittals, samples and Shop Drawings to the Owner's Representative for transmittal to the Principal Architect/Engineer for approval in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals and section 01 33 00 of Division 01 Submittals.
 - **6.20.1** Each submittal shall be identified in a format and in quantities as may be required by the Owner and section 01 33 00 of Division 01 Submittals. Contractor shall utilize Owner's standard forms unless otherwise approved in writing by the Owner.
 - **6.20.2** Where a Shop Drawing or sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Principal Architect/Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole risk and expense of Contractor.
 - **6.20.3** Before submitting each Shop Drawing or sample, Contractor shall have:
 - .1 reviewed and coordinated each Shop Drawing or sample with other Shop Drawings and samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
 - determined and verified all field measurements, .2 quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;
 - determined and verified the suitability of all materials offered with .3 respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work: and
 - .4 determined and verified all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
 - 6.20.4 Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's preparation, review and approval of that submittal.
 - 6.20.5 With each submittal, Contractor shall give Principal Architect / Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Shop Drawing or sample may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice shall be both a written communication separate from the Shop Drawings or sample submittal; and, in addition, by a specific notation made on each Shop Drawing or sample submitted to Principal Architect / Engineer for review and approval of each such variation.

- 6.20.6 Principal Architect/Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals acceptable to Principal Architect/Engineer. Engineer's review and approval will be only to evaluate whether the items covered by the submittals appear that they will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- **6.20.7** Principal Architect/Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 6.20.8 Principal Architect/Engineer's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Section 6.20.5 and Principal Architect/Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or sample. Principal Architect / Engineer's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Section 6.20.3.
- **6.20.9** Contractor shall make corrections required by Principal Architect / Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Principal Architect/Engineer on previous submittals.
- 6.21 Operation & Maintenance Manuals: The Contractor shall be required to provide Operations & Maintenance Manuals for all mechanical, electrical, instrumentation, and proprietary equipment and items being installed as part of the Work. The Contractor must compile all specified instructions, maintenance manuals and operating data as defined under this section and in the Specifications. The compilation and assembly of the Operations & Maintenance Manuals for the Work can be performed by the Contractor's personnel or it can be part of a subcontract work package with the Contractor managing and supervising that Scope of Work. The Contractor shall strictly adhere to all of the requirements for the assembly, formatting and printing of the O&M Manuals as more thoroughly defined in the Contract Documents.
- 6.22 Training of Owner's Personnel: The Contractor shall be required to provide training of the Owner's designated personnel for all mechanical, electrical, instrumentation, and proprietary equipment and items being installed on the Project. The Contractor must provide this training as defined under this section, Division 01 and the Specifications. The training of the Owner's designated personnel for all mechanical, electrical, instrumentation, and proprietary equipment and items being installed on the Project can be performed by the Contractor's personnel or it can be part of a subcontract work package with the Contractor managing and supervising that Scope of Work.

ARTICLE 7 - OTHER WORK

- **7.1** Owner may perform other work related to the Project at the Site by Owner's own forces, or let other contracts for the other work, or have other work performed by utility owners. Contractor and Owner agree to and shall use best efforts to cooperate and coordinate the Work with others performing work and other work related to the Project in order to avoid conflicts and Delays in the Work.
- **7.2** Contractor shall afford Owner's Independent Contractors and each utility owner (and Owner, if Owner is performing the additional work with Owner's employees) proper and safe access to the Site and a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work and shall properly connect and coordinate the Work with theirs. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting and patching of the Work that may be required to make its several parts come together properly and integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating or otherwise altering their work and will only cut or alter their work with the advance written consent of Owner's Representative and the other contractors whose work will be affected. Unless expressly so consented to by such parties, Contractor shall promptly remedy damage caused by Contractor to completed or partially completed construction or to property of the Owner or separate contractors.
- **7.3** If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Owner's Representative in writing any Delays, defects or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.
- **7.4** Owner shall provide for coordination of the activities of the Owner's own forces and of Owner's Independent Contractors with the Work of Contractor, who shall cooperate with them. Contractor shall participate with Owner's Independent Contractors and Owner's Representative in reviewing their construction schedules when directed to do so. On the basis of such review, Contractor shall make any revisions to the Project Schedule agreed upon as necessary after a joint review. The agreed upon construction sequences shall then constitute the Project Schedules to be used by Contractor, separate contractors and Owner until subsequently revised.
- **7.5** Contractor shall coordinate the activities of all Subcontractors. If Owner performs other work on the Project or at the Site with Owner's Independent Contractors, Contractor agrees to reasonably cooperate and coordinate its activities with those of such separate contractors so that the Project can be completed in an orderly and coordinated manner without unreasonable disruption.

ARTICLE 8 - OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

8.1 Prior to the start of construction, Owner will designate in writing a person or entity to act as Owner's Representative during construction. The Owner shall retain the right

to communicate directly with the Contractor. However, except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, the Owner shall issue communications to Contractor through the Owner's Representative. Owner's Representative will be responsible for providing Owner-supplied information and approvals. Owner's Representative will also endeavor to provide Contractor with prompt notice if it observes a failure on the part of the Contractor to fulfill its contractual obligations, including any errors, omissions or defects in the performance of the Work; however, failure of the Owner's Representative to provide Contractor with such notice shall not relieve Contractor of any of its responsibilities under the Contract Documents.

- 8.2 Owner and Owner's Representative will not supervise, direct, control or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto. Owner and Owner's Representative are not responsible for any failure of Contractor to comply with Legal Requirements applicable to furnishing or performing the Work. Owner and Owner's Representative are not responsible for Contractor's failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Failure or omission of Owner or Owner's Representative to discover, or object to or condemn any Defective Work or material shall not relieve Contractor from the obligation to properly and fully perform the Contract.
- 8.3 Owner and Owner's Representative are not responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor, or of any Subcontractor, any Manufacturer or Supplier, or of any other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work. Contractor acknowledges and agrees that Owner's or Owner's Representative's direction to perform Work in accordance with the approved Master Project Schedule is not a demand for acceleration or a dictation of Contractor's means or methods.
- 8.4 Information or services under the Owner's control shall be furnished by the Owner with reasonable promptness. The Owner or Owner's Representative shall have a reasonable amount of time to investigate Site conditions, review submittals, analyze requests for changes, and to make other decisions in the orderly administration of the Contract. Contractor must notify the Owner and/or Owner's Representative in writing, if the time for the investigation, review, analysis of any submittals, required for changes or otherwise required for Owner's decision, impacts in any way the Critical Path of the approved Master Project Schedule.

Furnishing of Services and Information 8.5

- Owner may provide, at its own cost and expense, for Contractor's 8.5.1 information and use, any of the following, all of which are not binding on Owner, are not Contract Documents, are not warranted or represented in any manner to accurately show the conditions at the Site of the Work, and shall not be the basis for any Claim for damages, additional compensation or extension of time should the actual conditions in the course of the Work vary or differ from conditions or information contained in or inferable from them:
 - Surveys describing the property, boundaries, topography and .1 reference points for use during construction, including existing service and utility lines;

- Geotechnical studies describing subsurface conditions, and other .2 surveys describing other latent or concealed physical conditions at the Site:
- .3 Temporary and permanent easements, zoning and other requirements and encumbrances affecting land use, or necessary to permit the proper design and construction of the Project and enable Contractor to perform the Work;
- .4 A legal description of the Site:
- As-built and record drawings of any existing structures at the Site; and .5
- .6 Environmental studies, reports and impact statements describing the environmental conditions, including Hazardous Conditions, known by the Owner to be in existence at the Site.

ARTICLE 9 – PRINCIPAL ARCHITECT/ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

9.1 Principal Architect/Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities:

- The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Principal 9.1.1 Architect/Engineer during construction, as set forth in the Contract Documents, may be assigned or assumed by the Owner, but shall not be extended without written consent of Owner and/or Principal Architect/Engineer. The assignment of any authority, duties or responsibilities to Principal Architect/Engineer under the Contract Documents, or under any agreement between Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer, or any undertaking, exercise or performance thereof by Principal Architect/Engineer, is intended to be for the sole and exclusive benefit of Owner and not for the benefit of Contractor, Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other person or organization, or for any surety or employee or agent of any of them.
- 9.1.2 Principal Architect/Engineer will not supervise, direct, control or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto. Principal Architect/Engineer is not responsible for any failure of Contractor to comply with Legal Requirements applicable to the furnishing or performing the Work. Principal Architect/Engineer is not responsible for Contractor's failure to perform or furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Failure or omission of Principal Architect/Engineer to discover, or object to or condemn any Defective Work or material shall not relieve Contractor from the obligation to properly and fully perform the Contract.
- 9.1.3 Principal Architect/Engineer is not responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor, or of any Subcontractor, any Manufacturer or Supplier, or of any other person or organization performing or furnishing any of the Work.
- 9.1.4 Architect/Engineer If Owner and Principal agree, Principal Architect/Engineer will review the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, Bonds and certificates of inspection, tests and approvals and other documentation required to be delivered by Article 14, but only to determine generally that their content appears to

comply with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests and approvals that the results certified indicate compliance with, the Contract Documents.

- 9.1.5 The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Section 9.1 shall also apply to Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultants, Resident Project Representative and assistants.
- 9.2 Visits to Site: If Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer agree, Principal Architect/Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as requested by the Owner or the Owner's Representative and as Principal Architect/Engineer deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Principal Architect/Engineer will endeavor for the benefit of Owner to determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Principal Architect/Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Principal Architect/Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and on-site observations, Principal Architect/Engineer will keep Owner and Owner's Representative informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against Defective Work. Principal Architect/Engineer's visits and onsite observations are subject to all the limitations on Principal Architect/Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Section 9.1 above.
- 9.3 Resident Project Representative: If Owner and Principal Architect/Engineer agree, Principal Architect/Engineer may furnish a Resident Project Representative to assist Principal Architect/Engineer in providing more continuous observation of the Work. Owner may designate another representative or agent to represent Owner at the Site who is not a Principal Architect/Engineer, Principal Architect/Engineer's consultant, agent or employee.
- 9.4 Clarifications and Interpretations: Principal Architect/Engineer may determine that written clarifications or interpretations of the requirements of the Contract Documents (in the form of drawings or otherwise) are necessary. Such written clarifications or interpretations will be consistent with the intent of and reasonably inferable from the Contract Documents, will be issued by the Principal Architect/Engineer after consultation with the Owner, and the Contractor will comply with same. If Contractor believes that a written clarification or interpretation alters the Scope of Work and justifies an adjustment in the Contract Amount or the Contract Time Requirements, Contractor may make a Claim as provided in Article 11 or 12.
- 9.5 **Rejecting Defective Work:** Principal Architect/Engineer will recommend that Owner disapprove or reject Work which Principal Architect/Engineer believes fails to conform to a requirement of the Contract Documents or believes will not produce a completed Project that conforms to the Contract Documents, or will prejudice the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.

- 9.6 The Principal Architect/Engineer shall not have the authority to issue changes in the field without the express written approval of the Owner.
- 9.7 Shop Drawings: Refer to Division 01 for Principal Architect/Engineer's authority concerning Shop Drawings.

ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK

10.1 Changes:

- **10.1.1** Without invalidating the Contract and without providing notice to any Surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions or revisions in the Work. Such changes in the Work will be authorized by Change Order, Change Directive or Field Order. In the event that the Owner and the Contractor are unable to negotiate the terms of a Change Order for the performance of additional Work, the Owner may, at its election, perform such additional Work with its own forces or an Independent Contractor and such work will be considered "Other Work" in accordance with Article 7 or issue a Change Directive.
- **10.1.2** Changes in the Work shall be performed under applicable provisions of the Contract Documents, and Contractor shall proceed promptly, unless otherwise provided in the Change Order, Change Directive or Field Order. Contractor's proposals for changes in the Contract Amount and/or Contract Time Requirements shall be submitted within ten (10) Calendar Days as requested by the Owner, including estimated impacts to the approved Master Project Schedule if any. Owner will review each proposal and promptly respond to Contractor. After initial review of Contractor's proposal by Owner, Contractor shall provide any supporting data requested by Owner, including but not limited to any Subcontractor or Supplier proposal, within seven (7) Calendar Days, unless Owner grants an extension.
- **10.1.3** Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time Requirements with respect to any Work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified and supplemented as provided in Sections 3.3.1 and 3.3.2, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Section 6.11.15 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Section 13.4.
- **10.1.4** Except in the case of an emergency as provided in Section 6.11.15, a Change Order or Change Directive is required before Contractor commences any activities associated with a change in the Work which, in Contractor's opinion, will result in a change in the Contract Amount and/or Contract Time Requirements. Any Work performed prior to Contractor's receipt of a Change Order or Change Directive, will be at Contractor's sole risk and expense, including potential cost impacts and any Delay to the Critical Path of the Master Project Schedule.
- **10.1.5** Not used.
- **10.1.6** Contractor shall provide to the Owner's Representative's all Contractor documentation/records deemed necessary by Owner or Owner's Representative to evaluate the Contractor's Claim including, but not limited

to certified payroll, receipts, bills of lading, invoices, schedules, contractor daily reports, and equipment logs. Other documents, if any, shall be provided pursuant to the Contract Documents.

10.2 Change Orders:

- **10.2.1** Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate written Change Orders coverina:
 - .1 a change in the Work, subject to limitations in Article 10 and elsewhere in the Contract;
 - .2 the amount of the adjustment in the Contract Amount, if any; and
 - the extent of the adjustment in the Contract Time Requirements, if .3 any.
- **10.2.2** An executed Change Order shall constitute a settlement of and represent the complete, equitable, and final amount of adjustment in the Contract Amount and/or Contract Time Requirements owed to Contractor or Owner as a result of the occurrence or event causing the change in the Work encompassed by the Change Order.

10.3 Change Directives:

- **10.3.1** Owner may, by written Change Directive, order changes in the Work within the general scope of the Contract consisting of additions, deletions or other revisions, the Contract Amount and Contract Time Requirements being adjusted as the Owner may deem necessary. A Change Directive may be used in the absence of complete and prompt agreement on the terms of a Change Order, or as otherwise may be deemed to be necessary by the Owner. Where practicable, any items or elements of changed Work that may be agreed upon, prior to the performance of Work under this Article, will be included in a separate Change Order.
- **10.3.2** If the Change Directive provides for an adjustment to the Contract Amount, the adjustment shall be based on one of the methods provided in Article 11.4.1.
- 10.3.3 A Change Directive signed by Contractor indicates the agreement of Contractor with the proposed basis of adjustment in the Contract Amount and Contract Time Requirements as described within that Change Directive. Such agreement shall be effective immediately and shall be recorded later by preparation and execution of an appropriate Change Order.
- **10.3.4** The Contractor is not obligated to execute a Change Directive, but that Change Directive still constitutes valid direction to the Contractor from the Owner. The refusal by the Contractor to accept the terms incorporated within a Change Directive does not invalidate the content of the Change Directive or undermine in any manner the Owner's right to provide the directive contained within that Change Directive. Upon receipt of a Change Directive, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the change in the Work involved, provided, prior to the commencement of any Work under this section, the Contractor must submit its proposed Work plan, anticipated schedule, and a list of its work force and equipment proposed to be used in
such Work for Owner's approval. Upon such approval, Contractor must promptly commence and make continuous progress in the Change Directive Work. The Owner reserves the right to withhold payment for low production or lack of progress.

10.3.5 The Owner will allow the Contractor to bill for all portions of a Change Directive for which the Work has been successfully completed, if and to the extent the Change Directive provides for an adjustment to the Contract Amount.

10.4 Field Order:

- **10.4.1** Owner may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Amount or the Contract Time Requirements and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as intended by the Contract Documents. These minor variations shall be accomplished by written Field Order and shall be binding on Owner and on Contractor who shall perform the Work involved promptly. Contractor shall promptly acknowledge in writing the receipt of a Field Order.
- **10.4.2** If Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Amount and/or Contract Time Requirements, Contractor shall make a prompt written request to Owner for a Change Order or Change Directive. Any request by Contractor for an adjustment in Contract Amount and/or Contract Time Requirements must be made in writing prior to the Contractor or the Contractor's Subcontractors beginning the Work covered by the Field Order.

10.5 Limitation on Damages for Delay:

- **10.5.1** Contractor shall receive no compensation or damages for Delays except when, and only to the extent that, Contractor demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of Owner that direct and unavoidable extra cost to Contractor is caused by: (a) Change Orders or Change Directives (not attributable to Contractor's failure to comply with the Contract Documents or other fault or negligence) that Delay the Work; or (b) specific orders given by Owner to stop or suspend Work (not attributable to Contractor's failure to comply with the Contract Documents or other fault or negligence) that Delay the Work; or (c) failure of Owner to:
 - .1 provide permits or material, which is to be furnished by Owner, or
 - .2 provide access to the Work,

and only to the extent that such circumstances continue after the Contractor furnishes Owner with written notice of such failure, such circumstances are not attributable to Contractor's failure to comply with the Contract Documents or other fault or negligence, and such failure causes Delay:

(a "Compensable Delay").

10.5.2 When extra compensation or damages are claimed for a Compensable Delay, Written Notice and support shall be delivered to the Owner as Provided in Section 12.1.1, and a written statement thereof shall be

presented by Contractor to Owner's Representative for Owner's Representative and Owner's review and consideration. Contractor's application for extra compensation or damages shall, however, be subject to review and approval by the Owner. In no event other than a Compensable Delay shall the Contractor be entitled to any compensation or recovery of any damages in connection with any Delays, including without limitation: consequential damages, lost opportunity costs, lost profits, unabsorbed home office overhead or other similar damages, and Contractor hereby expressly waives and releases any and all rights to claim or recover any such compensation or damages. The Owner's exercise of any of its rights or remedies under the Contract Documents (including without limitation ordering changes in the Work, or directing suspension, rescheduling, or correction of the Work), regardless of the extent or frequency of the Owner's exercise of such rights or remedies, shall not be construed as active interference in the Contractor's performance of the Work.

- **10.5.3** In the event of a Compensable Delay, Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy (other than as provided in Section 10.5.4) shall be recovery of Contractor's General Conditions Costs for the period of time during any Working Day that Contractor is prevented from performing Work on the Critical Path, and Contractor hereby expressly waives and releases any and all rights to claim or recover any other compensation or damages arising out of or related to a Compensable Delay. "General Conditions Costs" consist only of actual and direct costs necessarily incurred by the Contractor and which Contractor was unable to mitigate despite the exercise of reasonable diligence, for standby costs of facilities, machinery, and equipment on Site ("Standby Equipment Costs"), and "Jobsite Overhead" as defined below, calculated as follows:
 - Standby Equipment Costs will not be claimable, due or paid for periods .1 when the facilities, machinery or equipment would have otherwise been idle. Claims for Standby Equipment Costs time are limited to no more than eight (8) hours per twenty-four (24) hour day, forty (40) hours per week, and one hundred seventy-six (176) hours per month. Standby Equipment Costs will be payable at 50 percent (50%) of the applicable Blue Book Rental Rates and calculated by dividing the monthly rate by one hundred seventy-six (176), multiplying the result by the number of standby hours, and multiplying that number by the regional adjustment factor and the rate adjustment factor contained in the Blue Book. Operating costs will not be claimable or payable.
 - Jobsite Overhead will be claimable and payable based on actual costs .2 that the Contractor will be required to document. "Jobsite Overhead" is defined as the wages or salaries of the Contractor's on-Site administrative and supervisory personnel (when unable to perform other services for Contractor), and reasonable office expenses incurred at the Site office, and will not include any element of home office labor, employees or overhead expenses.
- **10.5.4** Except as otherwise provided in this Section 10.5, an extension of the Contract Time Requirements, to the extent permitted under Article 12, shall be the sole remedy of the Contractor for any claimed Delays, or loss, costs, expenses or damages incurred as a result of same.

10.5.5 This Section 10.5 is intended as a limitation on damages available to Contractor and as a defense in favor of Owner against damages not compensable in accordance with its terms, in both cases pursuant to Section 271.155 of Subchapter I of Chapter 271 of the Texas Local Government Code. Contractor and Owner agree that such limitation and defense shall apply even if Owner is found to have breached the Contract.

ARTICLE 11 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT AMOUNT

- **11.1** The Contract Amount is stated in the Contract and, including authorized adjustments, is the total amount payable by Owner to Contractor for performance of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- **11.2** Contractor agrees and acknowledges that, unless otherwise permitted by law, the original Contract Amount may not be increased by more than twenty-five percent (25%).
- **11.3** The Contract Amount shall only be changed by a Change Order or Change Directive. Any Claim by Contractor for an adjustment in the Contract Amount shall be made by Written Notice delivered to Owner promptly (but in no event later than fifteen (15) calendar days) after the start of the occurrence or event giving rise to the Claim and stating the general nature of the Claim. Notice of the amount of the Claim with supporting data shall be delivered within thirty (30) calendar days after Written Notice of Claim is delivered by Contractor, and shall represent that the adjustment claimed covers all known amounts to which Contractor is entitled as a result of said occurrence or event. If Owner and Contractor cannot otherwise agree, all Claims by Contractor for adjustment in the Contract Amount shall be determined as set out in Article 16.

11.4 Determination of Value of Change Order or Change Directive Work:

- **11.4.1** The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or Change Directive for an adjustment in the Contract Amount will be determined by one of the following methods:
 - by application of unit prices contained in the Contract Documents or .1 subsequently agreed upon to the quantities of the items involved.
 - by a mutually agreed lump sum properly itemized and supported by .2 sufficient substantiating data to permit evaluation.
 - by a cost which has been determined in a manner agreed upon by the .3 Parties and mutually acceptable fixed or percentage fee; or
 - .4 as provided in Subsection 11.5.
- **11.4.2** No cost will be included in the Change Order or Change Directive for the Contractor's time spent preparing the Change Order or responding to the Change Directive, nor will costs be included for the time to negotiate the Change Order or Change Directive costs for machinery, tools, or equipment as described in Subsection 11.5.3.
- **11.4.3** Before using the method described in Section 11.4.1.4, Owner and Contractor agree to attempt to negotiate a Change Order or Change Directive using the methods identified in Sections 11.4.1.1 through

11.4.1.3, as appropriate, to determine the adjustment in the Contract Amount.

- **11.5** Determination of Value of Change Order or Change Directive Work When No Agreement: If none of the methods defined in Sections 11.4.1.1, 11.4.1.2 or 11.4.1.3 can be agreed upon before a change in the Work is commenced which will result in an adjustment in the Contract Amount, then the change in the Work will be performed by Change Directive, and the appropriate adjustment determined using the Force Account method set forth below in Subsections 11.5.1 through 11.5.6. The "Cost of the Work" consists only of those items specified in Subsections 11.5.1 through 11.5.5, below.
 - **11.5.1** For all personnel, Contractor or Subcontractors will be entitled to reimbursement for wages or salaries and employee benefit costs for extra Work performed using the employees' actual wages or salaries and a forty percent (40%) burden rate. No charge for additional superintendence will be permitted unless considered necessary and ordered by Owner;
 - **11.5.2** Contractor will be entitled to the actual cost, including freight charges, of the materials used and installed on such Work. In case material invoices indicate a discount may be taken, the actual cost will be the invoice price minus the discount;
 - **11.5.3** For machinery, trucks, power tools, or other similar equipment (the "equipment") agreed to be necessary by Owner and Contractor, Contractor will be entitled to reimbursement for actual rental costs;
 - **11.5.4** Contractor will be entitled to the actual cost of Contractor's premiums for Bond(s) and insurance on the extra Work, based on invoices from Surety and insurance carriers. Contractor shall provide Owner's Representative or Owner with invoices from Surety and insurance carriers indicating such cost when requested by Owner's Representative or Owner;
 - 11.5.5 Contractor will be entitled to reimbursement for actual, direct additional General Conditions Costs, but without duplication of any costs otherwise recoverable under this Subsection 11.5, reasonably and necessarily incurred by Contractor in the performance of the extra Work and which can be reasonably demonstrated to the Owner to be necessary to implement the changed Work; and
 - **11.5.6** Contractor will be entitled to allowances for overhead and profit as stated below.
 - .1 The maximum allowance for overhead and profit on increases due to Change Orders and Change Directives:

To Contractor for change in the Work performed by Subcontractors:	Overhead 10 percent	Profit 0 percent
To first tier Subcontractors for change in the Work performed by its Subcontractors:	10 percent	0 percent

To Contractor and Subcontractor for change in the Work performed by their respective firms: 10 percent 5 percent

- .2 For changes in the Work performed by Contractor and Subcontractors, allowance for overhead and profit will be applied to an amount equal to cost of all additions less cost of all deletions to the Work. Allowance for overhead to Contractor and first tier Subcontractors on changes performed by Sub-Subcontractors are applied to an amount equal to the sum of all increases to the Work by applicable Sub-Subcontractors, less any decreases in such Sub-subcontractors' Work.
- **11.5.7** If Owner deletes Work or makes a change which results in a net decrease in the Contract Amount, the Owner is entitled to a credit calculated in accordance with Subsections 11.4.1.1 through 11.4.1.4.
- The compensation, as herein provided for, shall be received by Contractor 11.5.8 and any affected Subcontractor as payment in full for Work done by Change Directive and will include use of small tools, and total overhead expense and profit. Contractor shall maintain in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles a documented, itemized accounting, evidencing the expenses and savings, including overhead and profit, associated with such changes, both for expenses and savings, in the performance of the Work resulting from the change. Contractor shall submit to Owner's Representative records of Work done by Change Directive at the end of each day, which records will be made upon forms provided for this purpose by Owner, and Contractor shall request that Contractor and Owner's Representative compare records of Work done by Change Directive at the end of each day. Any record of such comparison shall be signed by both Owner's Representative and Contractor, with one copy being retained by Owner and one by Contractor. Refusal by Contractor to sign these records within two (2) working days of presentation does not invalidate the accuracy of the record.

11.6 Unit Price Work:

- **11.6.1** The following Sections 11.6.1 through 11.6.7 apply only to those elements of the Work which are identified in the Contract Documents as being "Unit Price Work".
- **11.6.2** Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Amount will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the established unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as set forth in the Bid/Proposal. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids/Proposals and determining an initial Contract Amount. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor will be made by Owner's Representative. Owner's Representative will review with Contractor the determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of payment on an Application for Payment or otherwise).

- **11.6.3** When "plan quantity" is indicated for a Bid/Proposal item, Contractor shall be paid the amount specified in the Contract Documents without any measurements.
- **11.6.4** Contractor agrees each Unit Price includes amounts for all overhead and profit associated with performing the units of Work for which the Unit Prices applies.
- **11.6.5** A Major Item is any individual Bid/Proposal item in the Bid/Proposal that has a total cost equal to or greater than five percent (5%) of the original Contract Amount or \$50,000, whichever is greater, computed on the basis of Bid/Proposal guantities and Contract Unit Prices.
- **11.6.6** Owner or Contractor may make a Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Amount in accordance with Article 11 if:
 - .1 the actual quantity of any Major Item should become as much as twenty five percent (25%) more than or twenty five percent (25%) less than that in the Bid/Proposal; or
 - .2 Contractor presents documentation contesting accuracy of a "plan quantity" and Owner verifies actual quantity and determines the "plan quantity" is in error by five percent (5%) or more;
- **11.6.7** Provided, however, in the event a Major Item is reduced by twenty-five percent (25%) or more relative to the quantity amount in the Bid/Proposal, no additional Article 11.5.6 profit or overhead will be added, if, due to other additions in the Work, the net value of the Contract Amount is not reduced.

ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

12.1 Requisites for Changes in Contract Time Requirements:

12.1.1 The Contract Time Requirements (including Milestones) may only be changed by Change Order duly executed by both Contractor and Owner or by Change Directive. Any Claim for an adjustment of the Contract Time Requirements (including Milestones) or adjustment of the Contract Amount due to any Compensable Delay as provided in Section 10.5 shall be made by Written Notice delivered by the party making the Claim to the other party promptly (but in no event later than five (5) calendar days after the start of the occurrence or event giving rise to the Delay) and stating the general nature of the Delay. Notice of the extent of the Delay and any requested adjustment of the Contract Amount due to any Compensable Delay as provided in Section 10.5, with supporting data, shall be delivered within thirty (30) calendar days after Written Notice of Claim is delivered by claimant, and shall represent that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which claimant is entitled as a result of said occurrence or event. If Owner and Contractor cannot otherwise agree, all Claims for adjustment in the Contract Time Requirements (including Milestones) and/or adjustment of the Contract Amount due to any Compensable Delay as provided in Section 10.5 shall be determined in accordance with and

subject to the requirements of Article 16. Notwithstanding anything in the Contract Documents to the contrary, no Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Time Requirements (including Milestones) and/or adjustment of the Contract Amount due to any Compensable Delay as provided in Section 10.5 will be valid if not submitted in accordance with the requirements of this Article.

- **12.1.2** When Contractor is at fault and Owner stops the Work so that corrections in the Work can be made by Contractor, no extensions of time will be allowed.
- **12.1.3** In the event of a Delay attributable to Force Majeure, an extension of the Contract Time Requirements (including Milestones) in an amount equal to the time lost due to such Delay shall be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for such Delay. "Force Majeure" is circumstances beyond the control of both Owner and Contractor, and not attributable to the fault or negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor or any other party for whose acts Contractor is liable, and includes an Act of God, war, riot, terrorism, civil commotion, sovereign conduct, industry-wide delays or disruptions in manufacture or delivery of materials or equipment required for the Work, and Unusual Inclement Weather and the direct effects thereof such as standing water or loss of Site power. In such an event, Contractor shall take all commercially reasonable action to mitigate the Delay, and Owner and Contractor will meet no later than three (3) business days after cessation of the event to establish a proposed new Project Schedule for the Project. Any claimed Force Majeure Delay attributable to industry-wide delays or disruptions in manufacture or delivery of materials or equipment required for the Work shall be supported by the following documentation:
 - (a) By copies of purchase orders for Delayed item(s) indicating date ordered by Contractor/Subcontractor and date of purchase order receipt by Supplier;
 - (b) If item(s) require Shop Drawings or other submittal information in accordance with the Contract Documents, by providing records dates Contractor forwarded submittal(s) to Owner's of Representative, dates Owner or Principal Architect/Engineer returned submittal(s) to Contractor, and dates submittal(s) were forwarded to Manufacturer or Supplier;
 - (c) By copies of document(s) from Manufacturer or Supplier, on Manufacturer's or Supplier's letterhead, indicating date(s) item(s) would be ready for shipment and/or actual shipment date(s);
 - (d) By copies of correspondence between Contractor / Subcontractor and Manufacturer or Supplier indicating Contractor / Subcontractor's efforts to expedite item(s); and
 - (e) If item(s) are being purchased by a Subcontractor, by providing correspondence, meeting notes, etc., that reflect Contractor's efforts with the Subcontractor to expedite delivery of the item(s).
 - 12.1.4 The Contractor will only be entitled to an extension of time for Delays that can be demonstrated by the Contractor through critical path analysis as causing Delay, and only for any Delay caused by Force Majeure, Changes ordered in the Work by the Owner through Change Order or Change Directive which justify additional time, or other Delays as described in Section 10.5. No extension of time shall relieve Contractor or Surety on its performance Bond from all of

Contractor's obligations hereunder which shall remain in full force and effect.

12.2 Weather Delays:

- 12.2.1 Contractor may be granted an extension of time because of"Unusual Inclement Weather", as defined below. However, the Contractor will not be granted an extension of time for "Normal Rain Days", as defined below.
- 12.2.2 "Unusual Inclement Weather" is defined as a rain event, or extreme temperatures, high winds, hail or lightning, which occurs at the Site and is of sufficient magnitude to prevent Contractor from performing units of Work critical to maintaining the Master Project Schedule on a day when Work is scheduled to be performed and is otherwise capable of being performed, and which is beyond the Normal Rain Days as defined in Section 12.2.3 below.
- 12.2.3 Baseline Rain Day Determination. "Normal Rain Days" are based on U.S. Weather Bureau Records available for the most immediate area of the Site of the Work, and are included in Owner's Project Schedule, are not a justification for an extension of time, and are broken down by the number of calendar days in each month as follows:

January	7 days	July	6 days
February	6 days	August	7 days
March	7 days	September	6 days
April	7 days	October	7 days
May	8 days	November	6 days
June	8 days	December	6 days

12.2.4 Not used.

12.2.5 Rainfall will be measured with the Owner's Representative's approval at the Site using an approved rain gauge or with the Owner's Representative's approval at the nearest operational public weather data collection facility to the Site.

ARTICLE 13 - TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

13.1 Notice of Defects: All Defective Work may be rejected, corrected or accepted as provided in Article 13. Contractor must give Owner, Owner's Representative, and Principal Architect/Engineer prompt notice of any Defective Work of which Contractor has actual knowledge. Prompt notice of all Defective Work of which Owner, Owner's Representative, Owner's CMT Consultant, or Principal Architect/Engineer has actual knowledge may be given to Contractor. Payment may be withheld by the Owner for identified Defective Work until such time as the Owner, Owner's Representative, or

Principal Architect/Engineer has determined the Defective Work has been corrected such that it complies with all applicable Contract requirements.

13.2 Access to Work: Owner, Owner's Representative, Owner's CMT Consultant, Principal Architect/Engineer, Principal Architect/Engineer's Consultants, other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories and governmental agencies having jurisdiction will have access to the Work at reasonable times for observing, inspecting and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access, and advise them of Contractor's site safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

13.3 Tests and Inspections:

- 13.3.1 Contractor shall give at least twenty-four (24) hours advance notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests or approvals, and shall coordinate and cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate the required inspections or tests.
- 13.3.2 Owner shall employ and pay for services of an independent testing laboratory to perform all inspections, tests or approvals required by the Contract Documents except:
 - .1 for inspections, tests or approvals covered by Section 13.3.3 and 13.3.4 below;
 - .2 for costs incurred with tests or inspections conducted pursuant to Section 13.4.3 below shall be paid as provided in Section 13.4.3;
 - for reinspecting or retesting Defective Work; and .3
 - as otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents. .4

All testing laboratories shall meet the requirements of ASTM E-329.

- 13.3.3 If Legal Requirements require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested or approved by an employee or other representative of any governmental entity or public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith and furnish Owner's Representative the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- **13.3.4** Contractor shall also be responsible for arranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests or approvals required for Owner's, Owner's CMT Consultant's, Owner's Representative's, and Principal Architect/Engineer's review of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work, or of materials, mix designs or equipment submitted for review prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

13.4 Uncovering Work:

13.4.1 If any Work that is to be inspected, tested or approved is covered by Contractor without prior written concurrence of Owner's Representative, or if any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Owner's Representative, Contractor must, if requested by Owner's Representative.

uncover and recover the Work at Contractor's expense, except as provided in Section 13.4.2.

- **13.4.2** Uncovering Work as provided in Section 13.4.1 shall be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor has given Owner's Representative timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Owner's Representative has not acted within five (5) working days of receipt of such notice.
- 13.4.3 If Owner's Representative considers it necessary or advisable that permissibly covered Work be observed, inspected or tested, Contractor shall uncover, expose or otherwise make available for observation, inspection or testing that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material and equipment. If it is found that such Work is Defective, Contractor shall pay or otherwise bear all claims, costs, losses and damages arising out of or resulting from such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection and testing and satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others). If, however, such Work is not found to be Defective, Contractor shall, subject to Section 13.4.1, be allowed an increase in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time Requirements (including Milestones), or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement and reconstruction.

13.5 Owner May Stop the Work:

- **13.5.1** If the Work is Defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to furnish or perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty or obligation on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor or any Surety or other party.
- 13.5.2 If Contractor fails to correct Defective Work or submit a plan that is satisfactory to Owner for taking corrective action, Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated, or Owner may take any other action permitted by this Contract. A notice to stop the Work, based on defects, shall not stop Calendar or Working Days charged against the Contract Time Requirements.
- **13.6** Correction or Removal of Defective Work: If required by Owner, Contractor shall promptly, as directed, either correct all Defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by Owner or Owner's Representative, remove it from the Site and replace it with Work that is not defective. Contractor shall correct or remove and replace Defective Work, or submit a plan of action detailing how the deficiency will be corrected, within the time frame identified in the notice of Defective Work. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses and damages arising out of or resulting from such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of Work of others, and all costs of reinspecting and/or retesting such Defective Work).

13.7 Corrective period:

Rev. 11-28-17 CSP No. 19-0017

- **13.7.1** If within one (1) year after the date of Substantial Completion or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by Legal Requirements or by the terms of any applicable special guarantee or express warranty required by the Contract Documents or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents (including but not limited to Section 14.11.2), any Work, including Work performed after the Substantial Completion date, is found to be Defective, Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:
 - (a) correct such Defective Work, or, if it has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Site and replace it with Work that is not Defective, and
 - (b) satisfactorily correct or remove and replace any damage to other Work or the work of others, or damage to other property, whether personal or real property, resulting from the correction, removal or replacement of such Defective Work.

Such one (1) year or longer period will renew and recommence for Work requiring correction upon the completion of correction of such Work.

- **13.7.2** If Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's corrective action instructions, or in an emergency where Delay would result in unreasonable risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the Defective Work corrected or the rejected Work removed and replaced, and all claims, costs, losses and damages arising out of or resulting from such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid or otherwise borne by Contractor.
- **13.7.3** In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the corrective period for that item will still start to run from the date of Substantial Completion of the Work.
- **13.7.4** If correction of Defective Work will affect the function or use of the facility, Contractor shall not proceed with correction of Defective Work without prior coordination with and approval of Owner.
- **13.7.5** The obligations of the Contractor to perform warranty and corrective work will survive the acceptance of the Work and any termination of the Contract.
- **13.7.6** Owner will utilize the "Warranty Item Form" a copy of which is attached hereto for the purpose of providing written notice of defects discovered during the corrective period. Contractor will acknowledge receipt of the notice by dating, signing, completing and returning the form to Owner when the defect is corrected, including such information on or attached to the form to describe the nature of the repairs or corrections that were made. If the defect cannot be corrected within seven (7) Calendar Days of receipt of notice, Contractor shall promptly provide a written explanation to Owner (or Owner's Representative) describing the repairs or other correction needed and the time required to complete the repairs or other correction.

- **13.7.7** Establishment of the required period for correction of Work as described in Subsection 13.7.1 above relates only to the specific obligation of the Contractor to correct defects in Work discovered during the corrective period, and has no relationship to the time within which any obligation to comply with the Contract Documents may be sought to be enforced, nor to the time within which proceedings may be commenced to establish the Contractor's liability with respect to any failure by Contractor to have complied with its obligations under the Contract Documents.
- **13.7.8** All Manufacturer and extended Manufacturer warranties shall be assigned to Owner as a condition of Final Completion.
- **13.8** Acceptance of Defective Work: If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of Defective Work, Owner decides to accept it, Owner may do so. Contractor shall pay or otherwise bear all claims, costs, losses and damages attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such Defective Work. If any such acceptance occurs prior to recommendation of final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents and compensating Owner for the diminished value of the Defective Work. If the acceptance occurs after such recommendation, an appropriate amount will be paid by Contractor to Owner after a calculation by Owner of the diminution in value of the Defective Work.
- 13.9 Owner May Correct Defective Work: If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after Written Notice of Owner to correct Defective Work, or to remove and replace rejected Work, or if Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, Owner may, after seven (7) calendar days' Written Notice to Contractor, correct any such deficiency. If, in the sole discretion of the Owner, significant progress has not been made by Contractor during this seven (7) calendar day period to correct the deficiency, the Owner may exercise any actions necessary to remedy the deficiency. In exercising the rights and remedies under this paragraph, Owner may proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work, and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, its agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, Principal Architect/Engineer and Principal Architect/Engineer's consultants access to the Site or any such offsite storage facility to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph. All claims, costs, losses and damages incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising such rights and remedies will be paid or otherwise borne by Contractor and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal or replacement of Contractor's Defective Work. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Time Requirements (including Milestones), or entitled to make any claim for damages resulting from any Delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies hereunder.

ARTICLE 14 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

14.01 Application for Progress Payment:

- **14.01.1** No more often than once a month, Contractor shall submit to Owner or if directed by Owner, to Owner's Representative, for review an Application for Payment, in a form acceptable to Owner, filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the last day of the month for which an Application for Payment is being made. Application for Payment shall be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. The Application for Payment shall constitute Contractor's representation that the Work has been performed in accordance with the Contract Documents, has progressed to the point represented in the Application for Payment, and that title to all Work has passed or will pass to Owner free and clear of all claims, encumbrances, and security interests upon the incorporation of the Work into the Project, or upon Contractor's receipt of payment, whichever occurs earlier.
- **14.01.2** Such applications shall not include requests for payment on account of changes in the Work which have been properly authorized by Change Directives, if the Change Directive does not provide for an adjustment to the Contract Amount, or if the changes in the Work are not yet included in Change Orders.
- **14.01.3** Such applications shall not include requests for payment of amounts the Contractor does not intend to pay to a Subcontractor or Manufacturer or Supplier because of a dispute or other reason.
- If payment is requested on the basis of materials or equipment not 14.01.4 incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall be accompanied by such bills of sale, data and other information satisfactory to Owner and Owner's Representative substantiating Owner's title to such materials or equipment or otherwise protecting Owner's interests therein. Payment on account of such materials or equipment will not include any amount for Contractor's overhead or profit or relieve Contractor of its obligation to protect and install such materials or equipment in accordance with the requirements of the Contract and to correct or restore damaged or Defective Work and shall in no event exceed eighty five percent (85%) of the line item valuation for such materials or equipment in the Schedule of Values. If materials or equipment are stored at another location, at the direction of the Owner they shall be stored in a bonded and insured facility, accessible to Owner's Representative and Principal Architect/Engineer, CMT Consultant, and Owner, and shall be clearly marked as property of Owner. Contractor shall insure such materials and equipment while so stored and in transit to the Site. Title to materials delivered to the Site of the Work or a staging area will pass to Owner upon payment by Owner without the necessity for further documentation. Risk of loss for all such materials and equipment will not pass to Owner until final payment.
- **14.01.5** In making progress payments, ten percent (10%) of the approved amount shall be retained until final completion and acceptance of the Contract Work. However, if the Owner at any time after fifty percent (50%) of the

work has been completed finds that satisfactory progress is being made, Owner may authorize any of the remaining progress payments to be made in full. Also, if the Contractor has achieved Substantial Completion of the Work and the Owner finds the amount retained to be in excess of the amount adequate for the protection of the Owner, Owner, at its sole discretion, may release to the Contractor all or a portion of such excess amount. The Owner is not obligated to pay interest on amounts retained except as provided in the Agreement. The interest rate to be paid on such retainage shall be the rate of interest paid by the Owner's depository bank on interest bearing accounts of similar amounts during the period of time interest accrues as provided herein.

- **14.01.6** Applications for Payment shall include the following documentation:
 - an updated Project Schedule and narrative; .1
 - an Affidavit of all bills paid to Subcontractors and Suppliers in the .2 Monthly Subcontractor Payment Reporting Form included in the Specifications:
 - .3 conditional waivers and releases from Contractor upon progress and final payments, in the forms included in the Specifications; and
 - .4 a Contractor's Monthly Report;
- 14.02 Contractor's Warranty of Title: Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to Owner free and clear of all claims no later than the time of payment to Contractor.

14.03 Review of Applications for Progress Payment:

- **14.03.1** Contractor shall submit its Application for Payment to the Owner's Representative not later than three (3) days after the first day of each month. The Owner's Representative will, within seven (7) calendar days after receipt of each Application for Payment, either indicate a recommendation for payment and forward the Application for Payment for processing by Owner, or return the Application for Payment to Contractor indicating Owner's Representative's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.
- Owner's Representative's recommendation of any payment requested in 14.03.2 an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Owner's Representative, based upon Owner's Representative's on-site observations of the executed Work and on Owner's Representative's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying schedules and other information, that to the best of Owner's Representative's knowledge, information and belief:
 - .1 the Work has progressed to the point indicated; and
 - .2 the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, to the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, to a final determination of quantities and classifications for unit price Work, and to any other qualifications stated in the recommendation).

- **14.03.3** By recommending any such payment, Owner's Representative will not be deemed to have represented that:
 - .1 exhaustive or continuous on-site inspections have been made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work;
 - .2 examination has been made to ascertain how or for what purpose Contractor has used money previously paid on account of the Contract Amount;
 - .3 Contractor's construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures have been reviewed; or
 - .4 that there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment from Contractor.

14.04 Decisions to Withhold Payment:

- **14.04.1** Owner may withhold or nullify the whole or part of any payment to such extent as may be necessary on account of:
 - .01 Defective Work not remedied;
 - **.02** third party Claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of such Claims;
 - **.03** failure of Contractor to timely or properly make payments to Subcontractors or for labor, materials or equipment;
 - **.04** reasonable evidence that the Work cannot be completed for the unpaid balance of the Contract Amount;
 - **.05** damage to Owner or another contractor for which Contractor is responsible;
 - **.06** reasonable evidence that the Work will not be completed within the Contract Time Requirements, and that the unpaid balance would not be adequate to cover actual or liquidated damages or economic disincentives for the anticipated Delay;
 - **.07** failure of Contractor to submit a Schedule of Values in accordance with the Contract Documents;
 - **.08** failure of Contractor to submit a submittal schedule in accordance with the Contract Documents;
 - **.09** failure of Contractor to submit and update the construction Project Schedule in accordance with the Contract Documents;
 - **.10** failure of Contractor to maintain a record of changes on drawings and documents;
 - **.11** failure of Contractor to maintain weekly payroll reports and, as applicable, provide copies of reports in a timely manner upon request of Owner;
 - **.12** Contractor's neglect or unsatisfactory prosecution of the Work, including failure to clean up;
 - **.13** property damage claims that are the responsibility of the Contractor; or
 - **.14** failure of Contractor to comply with any provision of the Contract Documents.
- **14.04.2** When the above reasons for withholding payment are remedied or no longer exist, Contractor shall resubmit a statement for withheld amounts. Payment will be made within forty-five (45) calendar days of receipt by

the Owner of an approved Application for Payment, subject to Article 14.05 and Government Code, Section 2251.025(b).

- 14.05 Delayed Payments: Owner shall endeavor to, but shall not be obligated to, make payment to Contractor within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of an Application for Payment in acceptable form, including all supporting documents and information required. However, Contractor agrees that should Owner fail to make payment to Contractor of the sum due on any such Application for Payment within forty-five (45) calendar days after the day on which Owner received the Application for Payment, then Owner will pay to Contractor, in addition to the sum due on such Application for Payment, interest thereon at the rate specified in Government Code, Section 2251.025(b) from date due until fully paid, which shall fully liquidate and shall be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for any injury to or damages incurred by Contractor arising out of such delay in payment.
- **14.06** Arrears: No money shall be paid by Owner upon any claim, debt, demand or account whatsoever, to any person, firm or corporation who is in arrears to the Owner for taxes; and the Owner shall be entitled to counterclaim and automatically offset against any such debt, claim, demand or account in the amount of taxes so in arrears and no assignment or transfer of such debt, claim, demand or account after said taxes are due, shall affect the right of Owner to so offset said taxes, and associated penalties and interest if applicable, against the same.

14.07 Substantial Completion:

14.07.1 When the Contractor considers that the Work, or a portion thereof which the Owner agrees to accept separately, is substantially complete, the Contractor shall notify Owner's Representative and request a determination as to whether the Work or designated portion thereof is substantially complete. If Owner, Owner's Representative or the Principal Architect/Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Owner's Representative will notify Contractor giving reasons for that position. After performing any required Work, Contractor shall then submit another request for Owner's Representative to determine Substantial Completion. If Owner considers the Work substantially complete, Owner's Representative will prepare and deliver a certificate of Substantial Completion which shall establish the date of Substantial Completion, shall include a punch list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment, shall establish the time within which Contractor shall complete or correct the punch list items, and shall establish responsibilities of the Owner and Contractor for security, maintenance, heat, utilities, damage to the Work, warranties, corrective periods, and insurance.

> Failure to include an item on the punch list does not alter the responsibility of Contractor to complete all Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. If a Certificate of Occupancy or Certificate of Compliance is required by governmental entities or public authorities having jurisdiction over the Work, said certificate shall be issued before the Work or any portion thereof is considered to have achieved Substantial Completion. The certificate of Substantial Completion shall be signed by Owner and Contractor to evidence acceptance of the responsibilities assigned to them in such certificate.

- For water and wastewater lines construction, Substantial Completion .1 means, in addition to the definition at Section 1.072, that the Work, including all testing and disinfection, have been completed and accepted and the line(s) placed into service. A certificate of Substantial Completion may not be issued. Work that remains after Substantial Completion could include the final pavement of roadways, adjustment of structures to final grade and re-vegetation. Owner's Representative will issue a notice specifying what portion of the Work is partially completed for the purpose of payment and what Work remains to be done on the portion being accepted as having achieved Substantial Completion.
- For water and wastewater lines construction that includes roadway .2 construction and/or reconstruction, a certificate of partial Project Substantial Completion may be given for the Work described and deemed substantially complete per Article 14.07.1.1, exclusive of any Project roadway construction and/or reconstruction. Having received a certificate of partial Substantial Completion on the water and wastewater lines construction, a certificate of Substantial Completion of the entire or balance of the Project may be given when the roadway construction and/or reconstruction is found to be substantially complete as per Article 14.07.1.3. The requirements of Article 14.08 Partial Utilization, shall also apply.
- For roadway construction and/or reconstruction, Substantial .3 Completion means, in addition to the definition at Section 1.072, that the Work, including the final surface course, all permanent traffic control devices (pavement markings, signs, etc.), punch list items, and final cleanup has been completed, accepted, and placed into service, and, any street lighting conduit that has been installed, lowered or relocated must be inspected for usability by, and must have received written approval from, the Owner as well as having been completed, accepted, and placed into service. A certificate of Substantial Completion may not be issued. Work that remains after Substantial Completion could include final clean up. The Owner's Representative will issue a notice specifying what portion of the Work is partially completed for the purpose of payment and what Work remains to be done on the portion being accepted as having achieved Substantial Completion.
- Substantial Completion shall also comprise the completion of Work .4 associated with the Project so that the utilities, systems, equipment, and/or facilities are operating properly and functioning per their intended use, as designed. Work that can be completed between Substantial Completion and Final Completion includes finish work such as cleanup, finish painting, landscape repairs, and final documentation. However, Contractor shall provide all Owner required equipment and system operation and maintenance training and Manufacturer certifications, and shall submit all spare parts and final O&M Data in order for Substantial Completion to be deemed achieved.
- **14.07.2** Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Work after the date of Substantial Completion, but Owner will allow Contractor

reasonable access to complete or correct items on the punch list and perform and complete warranty or corrective work.

- **14.07.3** Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, for all periods prior to the issuance of a Certificate of Substantial Completion for the Project or for any designated area within the Project, the Contractor shall be responsible for the cost of all temporary and permanent utility charges necessary to maintain the progress and quality of the construction Work which is under the Contractor's control.
- 14.07.4 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, for all periods prior to the issuance of a Certificate of Substantial Completion for the Project or for any designated area within the Project, the Contractor shall be responsible for the cost of all temporary structural support systems necessary for the safe execution of the Work. Such systems shall be the sole responsibility of the Contractor.
- 14.08 Partial Utilization: Use by Owner, at Owner's option, of any substantially completed part of the Work which: (i) has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or (ii) Owner and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, may be accomplished prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work in accordance with the following:
 - 14.08.1 Owner at any time may request Contractor to permit Owner to use any such part of the Work which Owner believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor shall certify to Owner's Representative that such part of the Work is substantially complete and request Owner's Representative to issue a notice specifying what portion of the Work is substantially complete for the purpose of payment and what Work remains to be done on the portion being accepted. Contractor at any time may notify Owner's Representative that Contractor considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request Owner's Representative to issue a notice specifying what portion of the Work is substantially complete for the purpose of payment and what Work remains to be done on the portion being accepted. The provisions of Sections 14.7.1 and 14.7.2 will apply with respect to notice specifying what portion of the Work is substantially complete for the purpose of payment and what Work remains to be done on the portion being accepted.
 - Such partial utilization must be authorized to the extent required by any 14.08.2 governmental entities or public authorities having jurisdiction over the Work.
 - **14.08.3** Warranty and corrective period requirements for such partial utilization shall be in accordance with Section 13.7.3 above.
- 14.09 Final Inspection: Upon Written Notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Owner will make a final inspection with Contractor and provide Written Notice of all particulars in which this inspection

reveals that the Work is incomplete or Defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies. Owner's Representative, Principal Architect/Engineer, CMT Consultant and other third party consultants and any other governmental entity or public authority with jurisdiction over the Project may assist Owner in the inspection and testing of the Work and Contractor agrees to and shall cooperate with any such consultants or authorities with respect to any such inspections and tests.

- 14.10 Final Application for Payment: Contractor may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments after Contractor has completed all such corrections to the satisfaction of Owner (and Owner's Representative) and delivered the following documents:
 - **14.10.01** Affidavit by Contractor certifying the payment of all debts and claims;
 - **14.10.02** Architect's/Engineer's Certificate of Completion;
 - 14.10.03 Three (3) complete final operating and maintenance manuals, each containing maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, and other documentation required by the Contract Documents;
 - Record documents (as provided in Section 6.10); 14.10.04
 - 14.10.05 Complete releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all claims arising out of or filed in connection with the Work;
 - 14.10.06 Certificate evidencing that insurance required by the Contract, if any, will remain in force after final payment and through the warranty and corrective periods and any longer period of time required by the Contract;
 - Non-Use of Asbestos Affidavit (After Construction) and lead based 14.10.07 paints;
 - TPDES records in accordance with Section 6.07.4; 14.10.08
 - **14.10.09** Consent of Surety, if any, to final payment; and
 - **14.10.10** Any other documentation required by the Contract Documents.

14.11 Final Payment and Acceptance:

14.11.1 If, on the basis of observation of the Work during construction, final inspection, and review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Owner's Representative and Owner are satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled and there are no outstanding claims, Owner's Representative will recommend the final Application for Payment and thereby notify the Owner, who, if it accepts such recommendation, will pay to Contractor the balance due Contractor under the terms of the Contract. If the sole remaining unfinished item

to complete the Work is the reestablishment of vegetation, Owner has the right to require Contractor to execute and deliver to Owner a revegetation letter with a reasonable fiscal amount posted via an irrevocable, callable on demand letter of credit issued by a financial institution acceptable to Owner and at no cost to Owner to ensure completion of this item, as a condition of final payment. This Work must be accomplished within one hundred twenty (120) Calendar Days of the date of Final Completion of the Work. When the permanent erosion control has been established, Owner will initiate an inspection for final acceptance of the erosion controls. If the re-vegetation is not completed within the one hundred twenty (120) Calendar Days, Owner, at its option, may draw upon and complete the Work using the proceeds of the postedre-vegetation letter of credit.

- **14.11.2** Owner will issue a certificate of Final Completion to Contractor which establishes the Final Completion date. If the sole remaining unfinished item to complete the Work is the reestablishment of vegetation, and Contractor has executed the above-described re-vegetation letter of credit to ensure completion of this item, the Owner will issue a certificate of conditional acceptance to Contractor which establishes the Final Completion date.
- **14.11.3** Final payment is considered to have taken place when Contractor or any of its representatives negotiates Owner's final payment check, whether labeled final or not, for cash or deposits the check in any financial institution for its monetary return.
- **14.12** Waiver of Claims by Contractor: The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute A waiver of all claims by Contractor against Owner other than those previously made in writing and still unsettled at the time of the final payment.
- 14.13 Contractor's Payment Obligations Contractor will pay the Subcontractors, in accordance with its contractual obligations to such parties, all the amounts Contractor has received from Owner on account of their work. Contractor will impose similar requirements on the Subcontractors to pay those parties with whom they have contracted. Contractor will defend and indemnify Owner from and against any claims for payment by any such parties.

ARTICLE 15 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

- **15.1** Owner May Suspend Work Without Cause: At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than one hundred twenty (120) calendar days by Written Notice to Contractor, or such longer period of time as agreed to in writing by Owner and Contractor. Contractor shall promptly resume the Work upon Owner's written direction to proceed. Contractor shall be allowed an adjustment in the Contract Amount or an extension of the Contract Time Requirements, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension if Contractor makes an approved Claim therefor as provided in Articles 10.5 and 12.1.
- 15.2 Owner May Terminate Without Cause: Upon seven (7) calendar days' Written Notice to Contractor, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any right

or remedy of Owner, elect to terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid (without duplication of any items):

- **15.2.1** for completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination;
- **15.2.2** for reasonable demobilization costs;
- 15.2.3 for reasonably anticipated profits on completed and accepted Work not previously paid and not included in separate pay items calculated to date of termination but not for anticipated profit on unperformed Work or unabsorbed overhead, or lost opportunity; and
- **15.2.4** for all costs reasonably incurred in settlement of terminated contracts with Subcontractors, Manufacturers, Suppliers and others, including for reasonably anticipated profits on completed and accepted Work not previously paid and not included in separate pay items calculated to date of termination but not for anticipated profit on unperformed Work or unabsorbed overhead, or lost opportunity. Contractor agrees to negotiate in good faith with Subcontractors, Manufacturers, Suppliers and others to mitigate its and Owner's costs.

15.3 Owner May Terminate With Cause:

- **15.3.1** Upon the occurrence of any one or more of the following events (each, a "default"):
 - .1 if Contractor persistently fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents;
 - .2 if Contractor disregards Legal Requirements;
 - if Contractor disregards the authority of Owner or Owner's .3 Representative;
 - .4 if Contractor makes fraudulent statements;
 - if Contractor fails to maintain a work force adequate to accomplish the .5 Work within the Contract Time Requirements;
 - if Contractor fails to make adequate progress and endangers .6 successful completion of the Contract; or
 - .7 if Contractor otherwise breaches any provision of the Contract Documents;

Owner may, after giving Contractor (and the performance bond Surety, if any) seven (7) calendar days Written Notice, terminate in whole or in part the Contract or the Contractor's right to perform Work. Owner, at its option, may proceed with negotiation with Surety for completion of the Work. Alternatively, Owner may exclude Contractor from the Site and take possession of the Work (without liability to Contractor for trespass or conversion), incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and finish the Work as Owner may deem expedient. In such case Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Amount exceeds all claims, costs, losses and damages sustained by Owner arising out of or resulting from the Contractor's default and Owner's completion of the Work,

including attorneys' fees and other expenses and additional Owner's Architect/Engineer fees and other expenses in connection with such completion, Owner shall pay Contractor only for the value of unpaid, conforming Work performed by Contractor prior to such termination up to but not more than such excess. If such claims, costs, losses and damages exceed such unpaid balance, Contractor or Surety shall pay the difference to Owner upon demand. In the event that a termination for cause is found to be wrongful, the termination shall be deemed converted to a termination without cause as set forth in Section 15.2 and Contractor's remedy for wrongful termination shall be exclusively limited to the recovery of the payments permitted for termination without cause as set forth in Section 15.2.

- 15.3.2 Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor and Surety then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- 15.4 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate: If through no act or fault of Contractor, the Work is suspended for a period of more than one hundred and twenty (120) calendar days by Owner or under an order of court or other governmental entity or public authority, or such longer period of time as agreed to in writing by Owner and Contractor, or (except during disputes) Owner's Representative fails to forward to Owner for processing any properly prepared and submitted Application for Payment within seven (7) calendar days after it is submitted, or (except during disputes) Owner fails for forty-five (45) calendar days after it is submitted to pay Contractor any sum finally determined by Owner to be due, then Contractor may, upon forty-five (45) calendar days' Written Notice to Owner, and provided Owner does not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the Contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Section 15.2. The provisions of this Section 15.4 are not intended to preclude Contractor from making a Claim under Articles 11 and 12 for an increase in Contract Amount or Contract Time Requirements or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping Work pursuant to this Section.
- 15.5 **Discretionary Notice to Cure:** In its sole discretion, Owner may, but is not required to, provide a Notice to Cure to Contractor and its Surety to cure an event of default described in Section 15.3.1 above and/or an anticipatory breach of contract and, if required by Owner, the Contractor and Surety shall attend a meeting with Owner, regarding the Notice to Cure, the event of default, and/or the anticipatory breach of contract. If issued, the Notice to Cure will set forth the time limit by which the cure is to be completed or commenced and diligently prosecuted. Upon receipt of any Notice to Cure, Contractor shall prepare a report describing its program and measures to accomplish the cure of the event of default and/or anticipatory breach of contract within the time required by the Notice to Cure. The Contractor's report must be delivered to Owner at least three (3) days prior to any requested meeting with the Owner and Surety.
- If Contractor declares bankruptcy or is adjudged bankrupt or 15.6 Bankruptcy: makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors or if a receiver is appointed for the benefit of creditors or if a receiver is appointed by reason of Contractor's insolvency, Contractor may be unable to perform this Contract in accordance with the Contract

requirements. In such an event, Owner may demand Contractor or its successor in interest provide Owner with adequate assurance of Contractor's ability to perform in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract. If Contractor fails to provide adequate assurance of performance to Owner's reasonable satisfaction within ten (10) days of such a request, Owner may terminate the Contract or the Contractor's right to perform Work for cause or without cause, pursuant to Sections 15.2 or 15.3 above. If Contractor fails to provide timely adequate assurance of its performance and actual performance, Owner may prosecute the Work with its own forces or with other contractors on a time and material or other appropriate basis and the cost of which will be charged against the Contract balance or otherwise borne by Contractor.

- 15.7 **Duty to Mitigate:** In the event of any termination or suspension under this Contract, the Contractor agrees to and shall take all reasonable actions to mitigate its damages and any and all claims for damages which may be asserted against the Owner.
- **15.8** Responsibility during Demobilization: While demobilizing, the Contractor will take all necessary and reasonable actions to preserve and protect the Work, the Site and other property of the Owner or others at the Site.

ARTICLE 16 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION

16.1 Filing of Claims:

- **16.1.1** All Claims by Contractor shall be made by Written Notice delivered to Owner within fifteen (15) calendar days after the start of the occurrence or event giving rise to the Claim and stating the general nature of the Claim. Notice of the amount of the Claim with supporting data shall be delivered in writing within thirty (30) calendar days after Written Notice of Claim is delivered by Contractor and shall represent that the adjustment claimed covers all known monetary amounts and/or extensions of time to which Contractor is entitled.
- **16.1.2** Within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of notice of the amounts and/or time extensions sought by the Claim with supporting data, Owner's Representative and Contractor shall meet to discuss the Claim, after which a written offer of settlement or written notification of no settlement offer may be made to Contractor. If Contractor is not satisfied with any proposal presented, Contractor shall have thirty (30) calendar days in which to: (i) submit additional supporting data requested by the other party along with a written request to re-evaluate the Claim; (ii) modify the initial Claim; or (iii) request Alternative Dispute Resolution.

16.2 Alternative Dispute Resolution:

16.2.1 If a dispute exists concerning a Claim, the parties agree to use the following procedure prior to pursuing any other available remedies except that nothing herein shall preclude the Owner from seeking injunctive or other extraordinary relief in a court of competent jurisdiction prior to the completion of the following procedure. Owner reserves the right to include the Owner's Representative, Principal Architect/Engineer and/or the CMT Consultant as a party. Similarly, Contractor agrees to participate at its own

cost in similar dispute resolution procedures for any dispute between Owner and any such other parties, and Contractor agrees to require its Subcontractors to participate in the following procedures in any dispute between Owner and Contractor, upon Owner's written request, if in Owner's sole discretion the participation of Contractor and/or any Subcontractor is necessary to the resolution of any such dispute.

16.2.2 Negotiating with Previously Uninvolved Personnel: Either party may make a written request for a meeting to be held between representatives of each party within fourteen (14) Calendar Days of the request or such later period that the parties may agree to. Each party shall endeavor to include, at a minimum, one (1) previously uninvolved senior level decision maker (an owner, officer, or employee of each organization) with the authority to negotiate and settle the dispute on behalf of their organization. If a previously involved senior level decision maker is unavailable due to the size of the Contractor's organization or any other reason, the Contractor shall nonetheless provide an appropriate senior level decision maker for the meeting. The purpose of this and any subsequent meetings will be good faith negotiations and resolution of the matters constituting the dispute. Negotiations shall be concluded within thirty (30) Calendar Days of the first meeting, unless mutually agreed otherwise. This step may be waived by a written agreement signed by both parties, in which event the parties may proceed directly to mediation as described below.

16.2.3 Mediation:

- If the procedure described in 16.2.2 proves unsuccessful or is waived .1 pursuant to its terms, the parties shall initiate the mediation process. Owner and Contractor agree to select within thirty (30) calendar days a mediator trained in mediation skills, and experienced in the mediation of construction disputes, to assist with resolution of the dispute. Owner and Contractor agree to act in good faith in the selection of the mediator and to give all due consideration to gualified individuals nominated to act as mediator. Should the parties fail to agree on a mediator within thirty (30) calendar days of initiation of the mediation process, the parties agree to ask the American Arbitration Association to select a qualified individual, which selection shall be binding on the parties. If the dispute is technical in nature, the mediator appointed by the American Arbitration Association shall be qualified by at least ten (10) years' experience in construction, engineering, and/or public works projects. If a party refuses to participate in the selection of a mediator or refuses to attend a scheduled mediation, the other party may pursue other remedies available to it.
- .2 Mediation is a forum in which an impartial person, the mediator, facilitates communication between parties to promote reconciliation, settlement, or understanding among them. The parties hereby agree that mediation, at a minimum, shall provide for (i) conducting an onsite investigation, if appropriate, by the mediator for fact gathering purposes, (ii) a meeting of all parties for the exchange of points of view and (iii) separate meetings between the mediator and each party to the dispute for the formulation of resolution alternatives. The parties agree to participate in mediation in good faith for up to thirty

(30) calendar days after the date of the first mediation session, unless mutually agreed otherwise. Should the parties fail to reach a resolution of the dispute through mediation, then the parties may pursue other remedies available to them.

ARTICLE 17 – MISCELLANEOUS

- When any period of time is measured in the Contract **17.1** Computation of Times: Documents in days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or legal holiday, such day will be omitted from the computation.
- 17.2 Venue; Choice of Law: Venue for any suit at law or in equity involving the Contract or the parties' relationship created by it shall lie exclusively in Montgomery County, Texas. The Contract and any disputes arising out of it shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the State of Texas, without regard to its conflict of laws principles. Any claims or causes of action arising under or in conjunction with this Contract shall be brought in a court of competent jurisdiction in Montgomery County, Texas. In the event of litigation relating to this Contract or the performance or nonperformance of Work hereunder, the Contractor and the Owner voluntarily and irrevocably consent to the jurisdiction of the applicable courts in Montgomery County, Texas, and hereby waive any argument that such a forum is inconvenient.
- 17.3 Extent of Contract: This Contract represents the entire and integrated agreement between the Owner and Contractor with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous negotiations, representations or agreements, whether written or oral, and each party disclaims any reliance upon any such prior or contemporaneous negotiation, representation or agreement.
- **17.4 Remedies Cumulative:** Except as limited by this Contract, remedies provided for herein are cumulative, and in addition to and not in lieu of those provided by law or available in equity.
- **17.5** Severability: If any word, phrase, clause, sentence or provision of the Contract, or the application of same to any person or set of circumstances is for any reason held to be unconstitutional, void, invalid or unenforceable, then such word, phrase, clause, sentence or provision shall be deemed severed herefrom and the remainder of this Contract shall remain in full force and effect.
- **17.6 Independent Contractor:** The Contract shall not be construed as creating an employer/employee relationship, a partnership, or a joint venture. Contractor is an independent contractor and Contractor's work and services shall be those of an independent contractor. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Contractor agrees and understands that the Contract does not grant any rights or privileges to any employee of Contractor, its Subcontractors or Suppliers which are established for employees of Owner.
- Prohibition of Gratuities: Owner may, by Written Notice to Contractor, 17.7 terminate the Contract without liability if Owner determines that gratuities were offered or given by Contractor or any agent or representative of Contractor to any officer or employee of Owner with a view toward securing the Contract or securing

favorable treatment with respect to the awarding or amending or the making of any determinations with respect to the performing of such Contract. In the event the Contract is terminated by Owner pursuant to this provision, Owner shall be entitled, in addition to any other rights and remedies, to recover or withhold the amount of the cost incurred by Contractor in providing such gratuities, to the extent Contractor attempted to charge Owner for same or included any such costs in the Contract Amount.

17.8 Prohibition Against Personal Interest in Contracts: No employee, officer, independent consultant, or elected official of Owner who is involved in the development, evaluation, or decision-making process of the performance of any solicitation shall have a financial interest, direct or indirect, in the Contract resulting from that solicitation. Any violation of this provision shall render the Contract voidable by Owner.

17.9 Owner's Right to Audit:

- 17.9.1 "Records" means all records generated by or on behalf of Contractor and each Subcontractor and Supplier of Contractor, whether paper, electronic, or other media, which are in any way related to performance of or compliance with this Contract, including, without limitation:
 - .01 accounting records;
 - written policies and procedures, contractor daily diaries, and pay .02 reports;
 - .03 subcontract files (including proposals of successful and unsuccessful bidders, bid recaps, etc.);
 - .04 original estimates and estimating work sheets;
 - .05 correspondence;
 - .06 Change Order files (including documentation covering negotiated settlements);
 - back charge logs and supporting documentation; .07
 - .08 general ledger entries detailing cash and trade discounts earned, insurance rebates and dividends;
 - subcontracts, purchase orders or other agreements between .09 Contractor and any Subcontractor or Manufacturer, or Supplier;
 - .10 records necessary to evaluate Contract compliance, Change Order pricing, and any Claim submitted by Contractor or any of its payees;
 - SWP3 Documentation; .11
 - job cost reports; and .12
 - .13 any other Contractor record that may substantiate any charge or claim related to this Contract.
- 17.9.2 Contractor shall allow Owner's agent or its authorized representative to inspect, audit, and/or reproduce, or all three, all Records generated by or on behalf of Contractor and each Subcontractor and Manufacturer or Supplier, upon Owner's written request. Further, Contractor shall allow Owner's agent or authorized representative to interview any of Contractor's employees, all Subcontractors and all Manufacturers and Suppliers, and any of their respective employees.
- **17.9.3** Contractor shall retain all its Records, and require all its Subcontractors and Manufacturers and Suppliers to retain their respective Records, during the

performance of this Contract and for three (3) years after final payment or any termination, until all audit and litigation matters that Owner has brought to the attention of Contractor are resolved, or as otherwise required by law, whichever is longer. Owner's right to inspect, audit or reproduce Records, or interview employees of Contractor or its respective Subcontractors or Manufacturers and Suppliers exists during the performance of this Contract, and for three (3) years after final payment or any termination, until all audit and litigation matters that Owner has brought to Contractor's attention are resolved, or as otherwise required by law, whichever is longer, and at no cost to Owner.

- **17.9.4** Contractor must provide sufficient and accessible facilities during its normal business hours for Owner to inspect, audit or reproduce Records, or all three, and to interview any person about the Records.
- **17.9.5** Contractor shall insert these requirements in each written contract between Contractor and any Subcontractor, Manufacturer or Supplier and require each Subcontractor, Manufacturer and Supplier to comply with these provisions.
- **17.10** Survival of Obligations: All representations, indemnifications, warranties and guarantees made in, required by or provided pursuant to the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents, will survive final payment, completion and acceptance of the Work and termination or completion of the Contract.
- **No Waiver:** The waiver of any provision of this Contract will not be deemed to be 17.11 a waiver of any other provision of this Contract. No provision of this Contract will be deemed waived whatsoever unless expressly provided in writing, nor will a waiver of any default be deemed a waiver of any subsequent defaults of the same type. The failure at any time to enforce this Contract, whether the default is known or not, shall not constitute a waiver of or estoppel against the right to do so.
- **17.12 Condition Precedent to Right to Sue:** Notwithstanding anything in the Contract Documents to the contrary, the Contractor must have provided at least 90 days prior written notice of a claim for damages as a condition precedent to the right to sue on the Contract.
- WAIVER OF THE RIGHT TO JURY TRIAL. OWNER AND CONTRACTOR 17.13 HEREBY, KNOWINGLY, IRREVOCABLY AND INTENTIONALLY WAIVE ANY RIGHTS EITHER PARTY MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT TO ANY CLAIM, CAUSE OF ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTER CLAIM BASED UPON THE CONTRACT DOCUMENTS, OR ARISING OUT OF, UNDER OR IN CONNECTION WITH THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE WORK OR ANY COURSE OF CONDUCT, COURSE OF DEALING, STATEMENTS (WHETHER VERBAL OR WRITTEN) OR ACTIONS OF ANY PARTY. HOWEVER, THIS WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL SHALL NOT APPLY TO LITIGATION WHICH MAY BE INITIATED BY **ANY THIRD PARTIES.**
- 17.14 Attorneys' Fees and Costs. If Contractor brings any suit against Owner and Contractor does not prevail in such suit, Contractor shall be liable for all attorneys' fees and costs incurred by Owner as a result of such suit.

GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT

"Prevail" as used in this Section 17.14 means the Contractor recovers a judgment against Owner for at least eighty percent (80%) of all relief sought by Contractor in Claims against Owner in the Written Notice(s) as provided in Section 16.1.1 above, and the judgment is greater than any relief offered to Contractor by Owner in any written settlement offer.

END OF GENERAL CONDITIONS TERMS

WARRANTY ITEM NO				
(PROJECT NAME)				
The General Conditions of the Contract require that Defension (7) days after written notice is received.	cts be corrected within			
TO:				
ATTENTION OF:				
FROM:				
project manager name / address / telephone / fax / PROJECT :	email			
name / location / CIP ID number				
END DATE OF WARRANTY OR CORRECTIVE PERIOD:				
SUBJECT:				
[] If checked, the defect requires immediate attention. The Contra[] If checked, the Owner has been asked to consult with the Contra				
PLEASE CORRECT THE FOLLOWING ITEM(S):				
DATE OF REQUESTSIGNATURE				
	Project Manager			
[]	Phone No			
[]	Phone No			
[]	Phone No			
RESPONSE FROM Contractor: DATE CORRECTION W	/AS MADE:			
The Contractor must endeavor to correct the defect within seven (7) contractor is received. If the defect cannot be corrected by that time, Contractor explanation to the Owner describing the repairs or other correction new complete the repairs or corrections.	shall provide a written			
Description of corrections made:				
DATE OF REPLY:				
PRINTED NAME:				
When the repair/correction is complete, the contractor should return a	copy to each of the following:			
[]	Phone No			
[]	Phone No			
[]	Phone No			
END OF SECTION				
Rev. 11-28-17SJRACSP No. 19-0017General Conditions of the Contract 00 72 00 - Page 85 of 86	Contract No. 19-0017			

4812-4844-0915, v. 1-6602-9900, v. 4-6602-9900, v. 3-6602-9900, v. 2

SECTION 00 73 43 WAGE SCALE FOR CONSTRUCTION

- 1.1 Contractor and its Subcontractors must pay the general prevailing wage rates for building construction for each craft or type of worker or mechanic employed in the execution of any building construction or repair under the Contract in accordance with Chapter 2258 of the Texas Government Code. The San Jacinto River Authority ("SJRA") has determined the prevailing wage rate in the locality in which the work is being performed, which is set forth in Exhibit "A".
- 1.2 In bidding, Contractor warrants and represents that it has carefully examined the classifications for each craft or type of worker needed to execute the Contract and determined that such classifications in Exhibit "A" include all necessary categories to perform the work under the Contract.
- 1.3 If Contractor believes that an additional classification for a particular craft or type of worker is necessary to perform work under the Contract, it must submit with its bid a request to the San Jacinto River Authority to use an additional labor classification not listed in Exhibit "A" and specify the proposed new classification. The SJRA shall determine whether a proposed classification is already covered in Exhibit "A", and, if it is, specify which classification is appropriate. The SJRA's decision is conclusive. If the SJRA decides that a new classification is necessary, it will determine the appropriate prevailing wage rate for any resurveyed, amended, new, or additional craft or type of worker not covered by Exhibit "A". Such determination must be decided in accordance with procedures established by the SJRA, and in compliance with Chapter 2258 of the Texas Government Code.
- 1.4 Contractor must not use any labor classification not covered by Exhibit "A" until such classification is established and approved for use by the SJRA.

A Contractor or Subcontractor who violates Chapter 2258 of the Texas Government Code must pay to the SJRA \$60 per each worker employed for each calendar day or part of the day that the worker is paid less than the wage rates set forth in Exhibit "A".

1.5 The SJRA may withhold money required to be withheld under Chapter 2258 of the Texas Government Code from the final payment to Contractor or earlier payments if the SJRA makes a determination that there is good cause to believe that Contractor has not complied with these provisions and Chapter 2258 of the Government Code, in which case the SJRA may withhold the money at any time subsequent to the finding by the SJRA.

1.6 Contractor and Subcontractors must keep records as required by Chapter 2258 of the Government Code, and specifying:

(1) the name and classification of each worker employed under the Contract; and

(2) the actual per diem wages paid to each worker, and the applicable hourly rate.

The records must be open at all reasonable hours for inspection by the officers and agents of the SJRA.

- 1.7 The prevailing wage rate does not prohibit the payment of more than the rates stated.
- 1.8 The hourly cost of salary for non-exempt workers for labor in excess of 40 hours per worker per week, shall be calculated at 1.5 times the worker's base pay, plus 1.0 times fringe benefits, for the applicable craft and level.

REST OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

EXHIBIT "A"

LABOR CLASSIFICATIONS AND PREVAILING WAGE RATES FOR CONSTRUCTION 2018

Heavy Construction Projects

County Name: Montgomery County Wages based on DOL <u>General Decision: TX180042 01/05/2018 TX42</u>

CLASSIFICATION	RATE	FRINGES
Sprinkler Fitter (Fire Sprinklers)	\$29.03	\$15.84
Carpenter	\$14.04	
Ironworker, reinforcing	\$11.28	
Laborers:		
Common	\$8.94	
Landscape	\$7.35	
Mason Tender Cement	\$9.94	
Pipelayer	\$10.14	
Cement Mason / Concrete Finisher	\$12.50	\$1.17
Electrician	\$17.00	\$0.04
Formbuilder / Formsetter	\$13.84	\$1.17
Pipefitter	\$17.00	\$0.04
Power Equipment Operator:		
Backhoe	\$13.47	
Bulldozer	\$12.58	
Crane	\$15.33	\$0.57
Excavator	\$16.37	
Front End Loader	\$12.16	
Grader	\$12.20	\$1.48
Tractor	\$15.00	
Truck Driver	\$12.02	\$1.02

Heavy Construction Projects- Flood Control Only

County Name: Montgomery County and Harris County Wages based on DOL General Decision: TX180067 01/05/2018 TX67

DOL General Decision: TX180067 01/05/2018 TX67 CLASSIFICATION	RATE	FRINGES
Asphalt Distributer	\$9.47	
Asphalt Paving Machine	\$9.47 \$10.05	
Asphalt Raker	\$10.05	
Asphalt Shoveler	\$0.20 \$7.45	
Batching Plant Weigher	\$11.11	
Broom or Sweeper Operator	\$8.01	
Bulldozer	\$8.01	
Carpenter	\$9.91	
Concrete Curbing Mach.	\$10.33	
Concrete Finisher-Paving		
Concrete Finisher-Faving	\$9.87	
	\$9.86	
Concrete Finishing Machine	\$11.79 \$10.50	
Concrete Joint Sealer	\$10.50	
Concrete Paving Float	\$9.30	
Concrete Paving Saw	\$10.01	
Concrete Paving Spreader	\$9.32	
Concrete Rubber	\$9.00	
Crane, Clamshell, Backhoe, Derrick, Dragline, Shovel	\$11.35	
Crusher or Screening Plant Operator	\$11.00	
Electrician	\$16.15	
Flagger	\$7.25	
Form Builder (Structures)	\$9.96	
Form Liner – Paving & Curb	\$9.03	
Form Setter (Paving/Curb)	\$8.86	
Form Setter – Structures	\$9.05	
Foundation Drill Operator, Crawler Mounted	\$12.59	
Foundation Drill Operator, Truck Mounted	\$12.73	
Front End Loader	\$9.29	
Labor Common	\$7.45	
Labor – Utility	\$8.53	
Lineperson	\$7.50	
Manhole Builder (Brick)	\$8.49	
Mechanic	\$11.38	
Milling Machine Operator	\$10.43	
Mixer	\$7.94	
Motor Grader:		1
Fine Grade	\$11.11	
Other	\$10.67	
Oiler	\$9.56	

Painter - Structures	\$14.00	
Pavement Marking Machine	\$7.45	
Piledriver	\$10.96	
Pipe Layer	\$8.49	
Reinforcing Steel Setter Paving	\$12.50	
Reinforcing Steel Setter Structures	\$12.47	
Roller, Pneumatic, Self Propelled	\$7.96	
Roller, Steel Wheel Other Flatwheel or Tamping	\$7.61	
Roller, Steel Wheel Plant Mix Pavements	\$9.25	
Scraper	\$8.69	
Servicer	\$9.51	
Sign Erector	\$10.06	
Sign Installer	\$7.45	
Slipform Machine Operator	\$9.20	
Spreader Box Operator	\$9.08	
Steelworker Structural	\$10.35	
Tractor – Crawler Type	\$10.12	
Tractor – Pneumatic	\$8.99	
Traveling Mixer	\$9.35	
Trenching Machine, Heavy	\$13.56	
Trenching Machine, Light	\$10.50	
Truck Driver Lowboy Float	\$11.29	
Truck Driver Single Axle Heavy	\$8.76	
Truck Driver Single Axle, Light	\$8.15	
Truck Driver Tandem Axle Semi-Trailer	\$8.00	
Wagon Drill, Boring Machine	\$10.15	
Welder	\$10.43	
Work Zone Barricade	\$7.45	
Welders – Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.		

Highway Construction Projects (for Paving Projects) County Name: Montgomery County and Harris County Wages based on DOL General Decision: TX180056 01/05/2018 TX56

CLASSIFICATION	RATE	FRINGES
Cement Mason/Concrete Finisher (Paving and Structures)	\$12.98	
Electrician	\$27.11	
Form Builder/Form Setter:		
Paving & Curb	\$12.34	
Structures	\$12.23	
Laborer:		
Asphalt Raker	\$12.36	
Flagger	\$10.33	
Laborer, Common	\$11.02	
Laborer, Utility	\$11.73	
Pipelayer	\$12.12	
Work Zone Barricade Servicer	\$11.67	
Painter (Structures)	\$18.62	
Power Equipment Operator:		
Asphalt Distributor	\$14.06	
Asphalt Paving Machine	\$14.32	
Broom or Sweeper	\$12.68	
Concrete Pavement Finishing Machine	\$13.07	
Concrete Paving, Curing, Float, Texturing Machine	\$11.71	
Concrete Saw	\$13.99	
Crane, Hydraulic 80 Tons or Less	\$13.86	
Crane, Lattice boom 80 tons or less	\$14.97	
Crane, Lattice boom over 80 Tons	\$15.80	
Crawler Tractor	\$13.68	
Excavator, 50,000 pounds or less	\$12.71	
Excavator, Over 50,000 pounds	\$14.53	
Foundation Drill, Crawler Mounted	\$17.43	
Foundation Drill, Truck Mounted	\$15.89	
Front End Loader 3 CY or less	\$13.32	
Front End Loader, Over 3CY	\$13.17	
Loader/Backhoe	\$14.29	
Mechanic	\$16.96	
Milling Machine	\$13.53	
Motor Grader, Fine Grade	\$15.69	
Motor Grader, Rough	\$14.23	
Off Road Hauler	\$14.60	
Pavement Marking Machine	\$11.18	
Piledriver	\$14.95	

Roller, Asphalt	\$11.95	
Roller, Other	\$11.57	
Scraper	\$13.47	
Spreader Box	\$13.58	
Servicer	\$13.97	
Steel Worker:	·	
Reinforcing Steel	\$15.15	
Structural Steel Welder	\$12.85	
Structural Steel	\$14.39	
Truck Driver:		
Low Boy Float	\$16.03	
Single Axle	\$11.46	
Single or Tandem Axle Dump	\$11.48	
Tandem Axle Tractor w/Semi Trailer	\$12.27	
Welders – Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.		

Heavy Construction Projects Including Water and Sewer Lines (Does Not Include Flood Control)

County Name: Harris County Wages based on DOL General Decision: TX180042 01/05/2018 TX42

CLASSIFICATION	RATE	FRINGES
Sprinkler Fitter (Fire Sprinklers)	\$29.03	\$17.52
Carpenter	\$14.04	
Cement Mason / Concrete Finisher	\$12.50	\$1.17
Electrician	\$17.00	\$0.04
Formbuilder / Formsetter	\$13.84	\$1.17
Ironworker, reinforcing	\$11.28	
Laborers:		
Common	\$8.94	
Landscape	\$7.35	
Mason Tender Cement	\$9.94	
Pipelayer	\$10.14	
Pipefitter	\$17.00	\$0.04
Power Equipment Operator:		
Backhoe	\$13.47	
Bulldozer	\$12.58	
Crane	\$15.33	\$0.57
Excavator	\$16.37	
Front End Loader	\$12.16	
Grader	\$12.20	\$1.48
Tractor	\$15.00	
Truck Driver	\$12.02	\$1.02

Building Construction Projects- (Does not include single family homes or apartments up to and including 4 stories)

County Name: Harris County Wages based on DOL General Decision: TX180303 01/12/2018 TX303

DOL General Decision: TX180303 01/12/2018 TX303	DATE	EDINIOES
CLASSIFICATION Asbestos Worker/Heat & Frost Insulator (Duct, Pipe	RATE	FRINGES
and Mechanical System Insulation)	\$23.26	\$12.92
Boilermaker	\$28.00	\$22.35
Carpenter (Excludes Acoustical Ceiling Installation, Drywall Hanging, Form Work and Metal Stud Installation)	\$23.05	\$8.78
Electrician:		
Excludes Low Voltage Wiring and Installation of Alarms	\$32.25	\$9.14
Alarm Installation Only	\$17.97	\$3.37
Low Voltage Wiring Only	\$18.00	\$1.68
Elevator Mechanic	\$41.28	\$32.645+a+b
Power Equipment Operator:		
Cranes	\$34.85	\$9.85
Ironworker:		
Structural	\$23.27	\$7.12
Ornamental	\$23.27	\$7.12
Reinforcing	\$12.14	
Glazier	\$23.27	\$7.12
Plasterer	\$19.92	\$1.00
Plumber	\$34.90	\$10.54
Pipefitter (Including HVAC Pipe Installation)	\$34.10	\$11.71
Sprinkler Fitter (Fire Sprinklers)	\$29.03	\$15.84
Sheet Metal Worker:		
Exludes HVAC Duct and Unit Installation	\$27.72	\$13.70
HVAC Duct Installation Only	\$27.72	\$13.70
HVAC Unit Installation Only	\$20.05	\$2.24
Acoustical Ceiling Mechanic	\$17.27	\$3.98
Bricklayer	\$18.87	
Caulker	\$15.36	
Cement Mason/Concrete Finisher	\$13.93	
Drywall Finisher/Taper	\$16.27	\$3.66
Drywall Hanger and Metal Stud Installer	\$17.44	\$3.93
Floor Layer (Carpet)	\$20.00	
Form Worker	\$12.77	
Insulator – Batt. Installation Only	\$14.87	\$0.73
Laborer:		-
Common or General	\$11.76	
Common or General Mason Tender - Brick	\$11.76 \$13.47	

Roof Tearoff	\$11.28	
Landscape and Irrigation	\$9.52	
Lather	\$19.73	
Operator:		
Backhoe/Excavator/Trackhoe	\$13.94	
Bobcat/Skid Steer/Skid Loader	\$13.93	
Bulldozer	\$22.75	
Drill	\$16.22	\$0.34
Forklift	\$16.00	
Grader/Blade	\$13.37	
Loader	\$13.55	\$0.94
Mechanic	\$17.52	\$3.33
Paver (Asphalt, Aggregate, and Concrete)	\$16.03	
Roller	\$16.00	
Painter (Brush, Roller and Spray, Exludes Drywall Finishing/Taping	\$17.24	\$4.41
Roofer	\$15.40	
Tile Finisher	\$12.00	
Tile Setter	\$16.17	
Truck Driver:		
1/Single Axle Truck	\$14.18	
Dump Truck	\$12.39	\$1.18
Flatbed Truck	\$19.65	\$8.57
Semi-Trailer Truck	\$12.50	
Water Truck	\$12.00	\$4.11
Waterproofer	\$14.39	
Welders – Receive rate prescribed for craft performing ope incidental.		•
a. 6% under 5 years based on regular hourly rate for all hours worked. 8% over 5 years based on regular hourly rate for all hours worked.		

Building Construction Projects- (Does not include single family homes or apartments up to and including 4 stories)

County Name: Montgomery County Wages based on DOL General Decision: TX180312 01/12/2018 TX312

on DOL General Decision: TX180312 01/12/2018 TX312		
CLASSIFICATION	RATE	FRINGES
Asbestos Worker/Heat & Frost Insulator (Duct, Pipe and Mechanical System Insulation)	\$23.26	\$12.92
Boilermaker	\$28.00	\$22.35
Carpenter:		
Excludes Acoustical Ceiling Installation, Drywall Hanging, Form Work and Metal Stud Installation	\$18.81	\$2.10
Batt. Installation Only	\$14.87	\$0.73
Electrician:		
Excludes Low Voltage Wiring and Installation of Alarms	\$32.25	\$9.14
Alarm Installation Only	\$17.97	\$3.37
Low Voltage Wiring Only	\$18.00	\$1.68
Elevator Mechanic	\$41.28	\$32.645+a+b
Power Equipment Operator:		·
Cranes	\$34.85	\$9.85
Ironworker:		•
Structural	\$27.15	\$5.66
Ornamental	\$23.27	\$7.12
Reinforcing	\$12.10	
Glazier	\$19.12	\$4.41
Plasterer	\$19.92	\$1.00
Plumber	\$34.90	\$10.54
Pipefitter:		
Including HVAC Pipe Installation	\$34.10	\$11.17
Excludes HVAC Pipe Installation	\$26.73	\$11.13
Sprinkler Fitter (Fire Sprinklers)	\$22.17	\$9.70
Sheet Metal Worker:		
Exludes HVAC Duct and Unit Installation	\$27.72	\$13.70
HVAC Duct Installation Only	\$20.17	\$4.77
HVAC Unit Installation Only	\$19.67	\$2.24
Acoustical Ceiling Mechanic	\$16.41	\$3.98
Bricklayer	\$19.86	
Caulker	\$15.36	
Cement Mason/Concrete Finisher	\$13.37	
Drywall Finisher/Taper	\$16.30	\$3.71
Drywall Hanger and Metal Stud Installer	\$17.45	\$3.96
Floor Layer (Carpet)	\$20.00	
Form Worker	\$13.13	
Insulator – Batt. Installation Only	\$14.87	\$0.73
Laborer:		

Common or General	\$10.20	
Mason Tender - Brick	\$13.37	
Mason Tender – Cement/Concrete	\$10.50	
Pipelayer	\$12.94	
Roof Tearoff	\$11.28	
Landscape and Irrigation	\$9.49	
Lather	\$19.73	
Operator:		
Backhoe/Excavator/Trackhoe	\$16.17	
Bobcat/Skid Steer/Skid Loader	\$13.93	
Bulldozer	\$20.77	
Drill	\$16.22	\$0.34
Forklift	\$15.64	
Grader/Blade	\$13.37	
Loader	\$13.55	\$0.94
Mechanic	\$17.52	\$3.33
Paver (Asphalt, Aggregate, and Concrete)	\$16.03	
Roller	\$16.00	
Painter (Brush, Roller and Spray, Exludes Drywall Finishing/Taping	\$16.77	\$4.51
Roofer	\$15.40	
Tile Finisher	\$12.00	
Tile Setter	\$16.17	
Truck Driver:		
1/Single Axle Truck	\$14.95	\$5.23
Dump Truck	\$12.39	\$1.18
Flatbed Truck	\$19.65	\$8.57
Semi-Trailer Truck	\$12.50	
Water Truck	\$12.00	\$4.11
Waterproofer	\$14.39	
 Welders – Receive rate prescribed for craft performing op incidental. a. 6% under 5 years based on regular hourly rate for all hours worked. 		-

END OF SECTION